

Volume 7 · Issue 1 · January 2021 e-ISSN: 2149-3189

The European Research Journal



Copyright © 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj



The European Research Journal

Aim and Scope

The European Research Journal (EuRJ) is an international, independent, double-blind peer reviewed, Open Access and online publishing journal, which aims to publish papers on all the related areas of basic and clinical medicine.

Editorial Board of the European Research Journal complies with the criteria of the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), and Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE).

The journal publishes a variety of manuscripts including original research, case reports, invited review articles, technical reports, how-to-do it, interesting images and letters to the editor. The European Research Journal has signed the declaration of the Budapest Open Access Initiative. All articles are detected for similarity or plagiarism. Publication language is English. The journal does not charge any article submission or processing charges.

EuRJ recommends that all of our authors obtain their own ORCID identifier which will be included on their article.

The journal is published bimonthly (January, March, May, July, September, and November).

Abstracting and Indexing

The journal is abstracted and indexed with the following: ULAKBIM TR Index (ULAKBİM TR DİZİN), NLM Catalog (NLM ID: 101685727), Google Scholar (h-index: 6), Index Copernicus (ICV 2019: 100), EMBASE, ProQuest Central, ROAD, SciLit, MIAR (ICDS 2020: 3.7), J-Gate, SHERPA/RoMEO, BASE, EZB, CrossRef, JournalTOCs, WorldCat, TURK MEDLINE, Turkish Citation Index, EuroPub, OpenAIRE, ResearhGate, SOBIAD, Publons (Clarivate Web of Science).



Publisher

The European Research Journal (EuRJ) The Association of Health Research & Strategy Kırcaali Mah. Fevziçakmak Cd. Göktaş İş Mrk. Kat:3 No:62/12 Osmangazi/BURSA-TURKEY www.dergipark.org.tr/eurj/



e-ISSN: 2149-3189

The European Research Journal, hosted by Turkish JournalPark ACADEMIC, is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.



EDITORIAL BOARD

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Senol YAVUZ, MD,

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Bursa, Turkey

MANAGING EDITOR

Nizameddin KOCA, MD,

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training & Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, Bursa, Turkey

FOUNDING EDITOR

Rustem ASKIN, MD,

Professor of Psychiatry Head of the Association of Health Research & Strategy, Bursa, Turkey

EDITORIAL ASSISTANT

Ugur BOLUKBAS

EDITORS

Davut AKDUMAN, MD,

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Keçiören Training & Research Hospital Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Ankara, Turkey

Mehmet HAKSEVER, MD,

Associate Professor, Medical Park Bursa Hospital Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Bursa, Turkey

Omer SENORMANCI, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training & Research Hospital, Department of Psychiatry, Bursa, Turkey

Rahmi DUMAN, MD,

Associate Professor, Ankara LIV Hospital, Department of Ophthalmology, Ankara, Turkey

Ali ASAN, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training & Research Hospital, Department of Infectious Disease, Bursa, Turkey

Meliha KASAPOGLU AKSOY, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Physical Therapy & Rehabilitation, Bursa, Turkey

Sinem KIYICI, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Endocrinology & Metabolism Bursa, Turkey

Soner CANDER, MD

Associate Professor, Uludag University Medical School, Department of Endocrinology & Metabolism Bursa, Turkey

Metin GUCLU, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Endocrinology & Metabolism Bursa, Turkey

Cuma Bulent GUL, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Nephrology Bursa, Turkey

Sedat ONER, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Urology Bursa, Turkey

Burcu METIN OKMEN, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Physical Therapy & Rehabilitation, Bursa, Turkey

Arda ISIK, MD

Associate Professor, Binali Yildirim University School of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Erzincan, Turkey

Emin USTUNYURT, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Gynecology & Obstetrics, Bursa, Turkey

Mehtap BULUT, MD

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Emergency Medicine, Bursa, Turkey

Mete KAYA, MD

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Pediatric Surgery, Bursa, Turkey

Melih CEKINMEZ, MD

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Neurosurgery, Bursa, Turkey

Serhat YALCINKAYA, MD

Associate Professor, Kutahya University of Health Sciences, Department of Thoracic Surgery Kutahya, Turkey

Korgun OKMEN, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Anesthesiology & Reanimation, Bursa, Turkey

Derya KARASU, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Anesthesiology & Reanimation, Bursa, Turkey

Hasan ARI, MD

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiology, Bursa, Turkey

Erhan TENEKECIOGLU, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiology, Bursa, Turkey

Kadir Kaan OZSIN, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Bursa, Turkey

Nurullah DOGAN, MD,

Associate Professor, Doruk Medical Center, Department of Radiology, Bursa, Turkey

Alper KARAKUS, MD

Consultant Cardiolog, Besni State Hospital, Department of Cardiology, Adiyaman, Turkey

Gokhan OCAKOGLU, PhD,

Associate Professor, Uludag University School of Medicine, Department of Biostatistics, Bursa, Turkey

INTERNATIONAL EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS

Ahmet KIZILAY, MD

Professor, Inönü University School of Medicine, Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Malatya, Turkey

Alparslan ERSOY, MD

Professor, Uludag University School of Medicine Department of Nephrology & Transplantation Bursa, Turkey

Aron Frederik POPOV, MD

Professor, University of Frankfurt, Department of Cardiothoracic Surgery, Frankfurt, Germany

Cristina FLORESCU, MD

Associate Professor, University of Craiova, Department of Medicine & Pharmacy, Romania

Elif EKINCI, MD

MBBS, FRACP, PhD University of Melbourne Department of Medicine, Melbourne, Australia

Erdem CUBUKCU, MD

Associate Professor, Uludag University School of Medicine, Department of Medical Oncology, Bursa, Turkey

Essam M MAHFOUZ, MD

Professor, University of Mansoura School of Medicine Department of Cardiology, Mansoura, Egypt

Francesco CARELLI, MD

Professor, University of Milan School of Medicine, Department of Family Medicine, Milan, Italy

Gary TSE, MD, PhD

Assistant Professor, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Department of Medicine and Therapeutics, Hong Kong, China

Ibrahim TAYMUR, MD,

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Psychiatry, Bursa, Turkey

Kendra J. GRUBB, MD, MHA, FACC

Assistant Professor, Emory University School of Medicine, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Atlanta, GA, USA

Koray AYAR, MD

Assistant Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Rheumatology, Bursa, Turkey

Muhammet GUZELSOY, MD

Associate Professor, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yuksek Ihtisas Training & Research Hospital, Department of Urology Bursa, Turkey

Muzaffer DEMIR, MD

Professor, Trakya University School of Medicine, Department of Hematology, Edirne, Turkey

Nader D NADER, MD

Professor, University of Buffalo School of Medicine Department of Anesthesiology, NY, USA

Omer Fatih OLMEZ, MD

Professor, Medipol University School of Medicine, Department of Medical Oncology, Istanbul, Turkey

Ozen OZ GUL, MD

Associate Professor, Uludag University School of Medicine, Department of Endocrinology & Metabolism, Bursa, Turkey

Ozkan KANAT, MD,

Professor, Acibadem University Hospital Department of Medical Oncology, Bursa, Turkey

Sait Ait BENALI, MD

Professor, Cadi Ayyad University School of Medicine, Department of Neurosurgery, Marrakech, Morocco

Sedat ALTIN, MD

Professor, University of Health Sciences, Yedikule Training & Research Hospital, Department of Chest Diseases, Istanbul, Turkey

Semih HALEZEROGLU, MD, FETCS

Professor, Acibadem University School of Medicine, Department of Thoracic Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

Veysel TAHAN, MD, FACP, FACG, FESBGH

Assistant Professor, University of Missouri, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Columbia, Missouri, USA

Yenal DUNDAR, MD

University of Liverpool School of Medicine, Department of Psychiatry, Liverpool, UK

Table of Contents

Original Articles

A non-randomized study investigating the effectiveness of cognitive reframing in socially disconnected widows Victor MOSES	1-11
Efficacy and safety of single high-dose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction <i>Mehmet KAPLAN, İbrahim Halil KURT, Alaa QUISI, Gökhan ALICI, Şerafettin DEMİR, Fethi YAVUZ, Yurdaer DÖNMEZ</i>	12-21
A modified basket catheter technique with semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy in the prevention of migration of proximal ureteral stones Abdullah ERDOĞAN, Ercüment KESKİN	22-28
Is the fear of malignancy in large adrenal masses realistic? Bartu BADAK, Erhan ASLANER	29-31
Effect of amino acid infusion on perioperative thermoregulation in newborn surgery <i>Mustafa OKUMUŞ, Faik Tansu SALMAN</i>	32-37
Investigation of the effect of chemotherapy on cytomegalovirus reactivity in patients with solid organ tumors Aslıhan DEMİREL, Kezban NUR PİLANCI, Neşe İNAN, Nur Efe İRİS, Arzu BAYGÜL, Gökhan DEMİR, Emine SÖNMEZ	38-43
Examination and clinical correlation of olfactory system disorders by an objective method Sniffin' Sticks odor test in Parkinson's disease <i>Nur TURKMEN, Yeşim SÜCÜLLÜ KARADAĞ, Zeynep Neşe ÖZTEKİN</i>	44-51
Comparison of the etiological causes in patients under and/or over the age of 65 admitted to the emergency department with non-traumatic chest pain <i>Funda YILMAZ, Erol ARMAĞAN, Halil KAYA, Melih YÜKSEL, Kamuran ÇELİK, Erman UYGUN, Havva Özge ÖZKAN YILDIZ, Sibel GAFUROĞULLARI</i>	52-58
Early-term results of early coronary artery bypass graft surgery in patients undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention due to acute coronary syndrome <i>Ahmet Kağan AS, Mesut ENGİN, Tamer TURK</i>	59-65
Estrogen receptor expression in normal breast epithelium in invasive ductal carcinoma Taşkın ERKİNÜRESİN, Hakan DEMİRCİ, Fügen VARDAR AKER	66-73
How to perform surgical planning for hemodialysis access? Routine preoperative doppler ultrasound mapping <i>Nurullah DOĞAN, Omer Fatih NAS</i>	74-79
Outcomes of surgical practice on tubo-ovarian abscess in an academic hospital	80-87

Burak SEZGİN, Melike Nur AKIN, Burcu KASAP

The outcomes of external dacryocystorhinostomy with bicanalicular silicone knot started in 88-92 the lacrimal sac without suturing posterior flap

Uzman Selim GENÇ, Uzman Taha AYYILDIZ, Osman ŞALKACI, İbrahim Ali HASSAN, İbrahim Abdi KEİNAN, Hanefi ÇAKIR

Assessment of colorectal cancer awareness in patients admitted to the general surgery 93-99 outpatient clinic

Cemile İDİZ, Coskun CAKİR, Murat KEGİN, Abdulhakim ULUSOY

Reliability of cavernous sinus sampling in management of Cushing's disease 100-106

Mahmut ÇAMLAR, Burak KINALI, Necmettin TANRIÖVER, Pınar KADIOĞLU, Seçil ERDEN, Civan IŞLAK, Naci KOÇER, Osman KIZILKILIÇ, Meryem Merve ÖREN, Nurperi GAZİOĞLU DOI: 10.18621/eurj.573519

A non-randomized study investigating the effectiveness of cognitive reframing in socially disconnected widows

Victor Moses[®]

Department of Educational Psychology and Counselling, Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria, Nigeria

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Socially disconnected widows usually live a lonely and depressing life with anxiety and low selfworth. Many have contemplated suicide and others have become a victim of suicide already. Evolving an intervention to provide succor to them to take control of their lives may help a great deal. This paper presents the results of a nonrandomized study assessing the potency of cognitive reframing (CR) in reducing social disconnectedness (SD) among the widows.

Methods: The pre- and post-data was collected from a non-randomized sample of 41 widows in the treatment group and 45 in the waitlist control group. The mean age of the participants was 41.383 ± 6.730 [95% CI = 39.940–42.940] (min. = 25 - max. = 56) years. The cognitive reframing administered spanned for eight weeks. **Results:** Analysis of the data collected suggests that cognitive reframing is significantly effective in reducing socially disconnected behavior among the widows in the study. The social disconnected behavior among the widows reduced by 40.95% compared to 8.29% observed in the waitlist control group.

Conclusions: The CR technique may be helpful in reducing social disconnectedness in widows. However, further study may be required in a randomized sample to enhance generalization.

Keywords: Social disconnectedness, widows, cognitive reframing

widow is a woman whose spouse has died. Losing a spouse to death through natural or manmade tragedy only brings pains, forcing many women into unprepared widowhood. All over the world, there are an estimated 258 million widows, with over 115 million living in poverty [1]. In Nigeria, male adult mortality increased from 25.98 in 1970 to 31.92 deaths per 100 male population aged 15-60 in 2015. The average annual death rate for adult male in Nigeria is 2.38% as of 2015 [2]. When a husband dies, typically, the world of a woman falls apart, and she has to dwell in a cruel world, full of misery and shame and abuses for the rest of her life. It brings a lot of negative impact on the health and well being of widows[3, 4]. Widowhood has been described as one of the most stressful events in life [5, 6]. The literature demonstrates that widowhood in old age is a dreaded phase of life due to its influence on health and well being [6-8].The plight of widows is one of the most important, yet under-reported issues facing the world today. For many women, becoming a widow does not just mean the heartache of losing a husband, but often losing everything else altogether. Through no fault of theirs, widows suffer stigma, violence, sometimes, as in parts of sub-Saharan Africa, being forced to "cleanse" herself by having sexual intercourse with a relative or a stranger or forced to marry the deceased relative [9]. Across the world, gender inequality remains the norm,

Received: June 3, 2019; Accepted: July 7, 2019; Published Online: February 1, 2020



How to cite this article: Moses V. A non-randomized study investigating the effectiveness of cognitive reframing in socially disconnected widows. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):1-11. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.573519

Address for correspondence: Victor Moses, PhD., Ahmadu Bello University, Department of Educational Psychology and Counselling, Zaria, Nigeria - 45554: 2149-3189 E-mail: cman.a@yahoo.com

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj and women have continued to encounter discriminatory practices as a result of religious and cultural practices [10]. In some parts of Africa and Nigeria, in particular, women are still treated as minors and sometimes as second-class citizens who are only to be seen and not to be heard [11, 12]. The unjust treatment faced by widows has made many to suffer from various serious mental and physical health challenges.

as a social relationship is a fundamental and vital component of human life and has important impacts on health, many widows continue to suffer from social disconnectedness, which is associated with a wide variety of adverse health outcomes [13-15]. Specifically, the term "social disconnectedness" is not a diagnosis for a specific psychiatric disorder, but a phenomenon of social isolation and the pathology of introverted behavior. The former refers to the condition of staying in one's own house to avoid relationships with others, the latter means pathology due to some psychiatric disorders or personality of introversion [16]. It is also viewed as an individual's subjective experience of a lack of satisfying human relationships, usually accompanied by a negative feeling, causing distress to an individual. Socially disconnected people often experience a subjective sense of inner emptiness or hollowness, with feelings of separation or isolation from the world, and a woman grieving over the loss of her husband is not an exemption [17, 18]. Although social support may buffer the effects of loneliness, mental problems such as depression, insomnia, and hallucinations of the dead, continue to live many widows in trouble. Widows arguably have lower levels of social support in Nigeria than married individuals do. One of the major effects of widowhood is poverty and emotional trauma. Many Nigerian widows are pauperized by those. Upon the death of a husband, widows may be completely dispossessed and chased off [19]. Widowhood among the women is simply a life of deprivation and it can have far-reaching consequences for mental well-being. In order to promote mental and general well-being and to alleviate loneliness and social disconnectedness among widows, intervention programs must be developed to improve existing or develop new relationships such as friendships [20-22].

Much research has been carried out examining the effectiveness of cognitive reframing (CR) in treating several mental problems [23-25]. CR is a psychological intervention that has to do with helping a client to

identify and then dispute irrational or maladaptive thoughts. It's used to help clients to look at his condition from a slightly different perspective. The CR has proven to be an effective behavioral intervention used in modifying various psychological problems. Therefore, if this intervention could be used to assess the extent to which it can decrease socially disconnected behavior among the widows, it will be beneficial. Hawton *et al.* [26] suggested that practices could target people at risk of social disconnectedness, as individuals need to be identified early with interventions before the deterioration of their health or quality of life occurs. This study, therefore, used an on randomized method to investigate the effectiveness of cognitive reframing in socially disconnected widows in Nigeria.

METHODS

Research Design

The research is a quasi-experimental study involving two-group pre-test/posttest design (Fig.1) [27, 28]. Using two groups in an experiment is helpful because it helps the researcher to assess the effectiveness of an intervention by comparing before and after the outcome of participants in both groups [29]. Usually, the intervention is considered effective when participants' outcome scores improve compared to baseline across the two groups [30].

Participants

The study population involves widows in Kaduna metropolis who had a high score on the Social disconnected ness Questionnaire. In the study area, there is no published report about the exact number of widows by local authorities. Widows, however, constitute a large proportion of all women. A 2015 world report estimate, shows the population of widows in Nigeria was put at over two million, 2,145,605 [1]. Van Voorhis and Morgan [31] and De Winter [32]

GRP A	01	Х	02
GRP B	03		04



recommended using a small sample size to ensure adequate attention to the participants and eliminate rowdiness and likelihood of attrition. In this study, sixty-four participants were used for the experimental and waitlist control group respectively. After the eightweek intervention, the study recorded a 35.93% and 29.68% attrition rate in both the treatment and waitlist control group. The final analysis was done with 41 participants in the treatment group and 45 in the control group. The following flowchart shows the sample size of the study and the sample recruitment procedure (Fig. 2).

Ethical Consideration

Participation in this research was voluntary. Only widows identified with the social disconnectedness behavior and have agreed to participate after signing a consent form, took part in the study. The consent form as attached to the questionnaire reads: "The essence of the study has been explained to me, and I have been given the opportunity to ask questions about this research. I understand the aims, duration of the intervention and have agreed to participate. I was also assured of the confidentiality of any information I gave. I understand that my participation is voluntary, so I can withdraw from the study at any time." At the end of the study, the waitlist control group was introduced to the treatment and was given handout on how to use it at home [9].

Treatment Credibility

Two items from the Treatment Evaluation Questionnaire [33] were used to assess treatment credibility, and these items were completed at posttreatment. These items were chosen because they appeared less likely to be affected by treatment success or failure, though it remained possible that treatment response biased these findings [34]. Participants reported whether they felt the treatment was logical and reasonable and whether they would recommend the intervention to a friend with a similar problem. The items were measured on a Likert scale ranging from 0 (strongly disagree) to 5 (not sure) to 10 (strongly agree) [9].

Outcome Measure

The social disconnectedness questionnaire developed by Russell [35] was used to assess social disconnectedness among participants during the pretreatment and post-treatment phases. The Social isolation questionnaire includes 20 questions used to assess how lonely the respondent feels. Each question



Fig.2. The sample size of the study.

Sessions	Cognitive Reframing	Description
Session One	Introduction and pretest/intake	At this stage, the researcher introduces self to the participants, explain the essence of the study, sought for the consent and administer baseline test using SDQ
Session Two	Identifying the upsetting situation	During this session, participants were given CCD to fill. The essence was to identify upsetting thoughts.
Session Three	Recording negative feelings	The researcher along with the participants record identified upsetting/negative feelings
Session Four	Record and Analyze these thoughts	At this stage, the researcher works with the participants to analyze in order to identify prevalence negative and unbalance thoughts that need to be countered
Session Five	Construct realistic and balanced thoughts	The participants were guided to countering negative and unbalance thoughts to a more realistic thought
Session six	Continuation of session five	Same as session five
Session Seven	Evaluation of the reframing process	During this stage, participants were given a checklist of cognitive distortion (CCD) developed by Burns[42]to assess whether they have adopted a more realistic and balance thoughts
Session Eight	Posttest/termination	The SDQ was administered for the last time to examine if changes have occurred after the intervention. The sessions also terminate here

begins with the statement "How often do you feel" followed by a positive or negative description of social interactions with others. The respondent is asked to indicate the frequency he/she feels that way (never = 1, rarely = 2, sometimes = 3, always = 4) for each question. The instrument is suitable for respondents between the ages of 18 and above. Items 1, 5, 6, 9, 10, 15, 16, 19, and 20 were scored in reverse. All scores were summed together with higher scores indicating greater degrees of isolation or disconnectedness [35]. The instrument was divided into sections. The first section was made up of demographic characteristics of the respondents (age, personal income, years of widowhood, number of children, and source of financial assistance), while the second section consists of statements used to assess the dependent variable (social disconnectedness). The social disconnectedness questionnaire produced а satisfactory reliability index and consistency, and it is one of the most commonly used instrument to assess social isolation behavior. The scale has an internal

consistency of .89 to .94 and test-retest of .73 [35]. It has been used successfully in several countries of different cultures [36-38].

Intervention

The data collection procedure was discussed in three phases; pretreatment phase, treatment phase, and post-treatment phase (Table 1).

Pretreatment Phase (week 1)

During week 1, the researcher introduced himself to the volunteered research participants. The participants received a briefing on the essence of the study and filled consent form approving their voluntary participation in the study. We (researcher and two assistants) administered some questionnaire, which we used to measure widows' level of social disconnectedness. We used the data collected at this stage to serve as the pretest data and bases for inclusion to the study. Participants were directed on how to fill the instruments and after that, advance arrangements were made concerning further meetings [27].

Treatment Phase (week 2-7)

The treatment group received cognitive reframing (CR) from week 2-7. Twelve noon every Saturday was scheduled as the meeting time. The cognitive reframing used in this study were those guided by the work of Greenberger and Westbrook [39], Brosan and Hogan [40], and Gilbert [41]. The procedures were used with some modification to suit the need of the problem under investigation. Other researchers have used the techniques and procedures and they have shown to be effective in reducing mental health-related behavior problems. But there appears to be a dearth of researches using the technique in treating social disconnectedness among widows.

Statistical Analysis

The data collected were statistically analyzed with JMP ver. 13.2., computer software. The analysis was done using the Analysis of Covariance to test for treatment effects. ANCOVA is usually suitable when two or more groups are subjected to pre-test and posttest while the pre-test is treated as a covariate to 'control' for initial differences existing between the groups. Prior to testing the treatment effects, however, a test of assumption of homogeneity of regression slope was carried out. This analysis was done using an unequal number of participants from the experimental

and control group due to attrition [27]. A 35.9% and 23.4% attrition rate was recorded for the treatment group and waitlist control group respectively. A .05 standard of statistical significance for the decision was used in testing the treatment effect.

RESULTS

Table 2 showed that there is no significant difference between treatment and control group in term of educational attainment, $\chi^2 = 6.316$, p = 0.097. The outcome indicates that 19.5% of the participants in the treatment group had no formal education as compared to the control group with only 4.4%. There were 17 (41.5%) of the participants in the experimental group who reported to have primary education compared to 22 (48%) in the control group. Additionally, 12 (29.3%) in the treatment had secondary education compared to a higher 19 (42.2%) in the waitlist control group. Only 4 participants representing 9.8% of the total sample in the treatment group reached the tertiary level of education unlike 2 participants representing 4.4% in the control group.

About family size, having to do with the number of children, data analysis indicates that 10 (24.4%) of the participants in the treatment group reported having 1-3 children compared to 5 (11.1%) participants in the control group. Over 41% in the treatment group reported having 4-6 kids compared to 33 (73.3%) in

Group	Description	Levels			Sta	tistic	
	Education	No formal Education	Primary Education	Secondary Education	Tertiary Education	Chi ²	<i>p</i> value
1		8 (19.5%)	17 (41.5%)	12[29.3%]	4 (9.8%)	6.316	0.097
2		2 (4.4%)	22 (48.9%)	19[42.2%]	2 (4.4%)		
	Number of Children	1-3	4-6	7+			
1		10 (24.4%)	17 (41.4%)	14 (34.1%)		8.953	0.011*
2		5 (11.1%)	33 (73.3%)	7 (15.6%)			
	Employment status	Employed	Unemployed				
1		15[36.6%]	26[63.4%]			0.100	0.752
2		15[33.3%]	30[66.7%]				

Table 2. A comparative descriptive statistic of the respondents by Group

1 = Treatment Group (n = 41), 2 = WL Control Group (n = 45)



Fig.3. Analysis of responses on treatment credibility (n = 41).

the control group. The data analysis also reveals that 14 (34.1%) participants reported having 7 and above number of children in the experimental group compared to 15.6% in the control group. Largely, the result reveals a significant difference exists in the number of children between the experimental and control group, $\chi^2 = 8.953$, p = 0.011. There is no significant difference in the rate of employment between participants in the treatment group and the waitlist control group, $\chi^2 = 0.100$, p = 0.752.

An assessment of the treatment credibility shows that there is a significant difference in the participant's response on whether the treatment is logical and reasonable, $\chi 2 = 36.926$, p < 0.001. About 78% agreed the treatment is logical and reasonable as against 10% and 12% who are unsure and disagreed, respectively (Fig. 3). In addition, 80% agreed they would recommend the intervention to others with a similar problem while 15% disagreed, with only 5% being The difference in unsure. responses on recommendation is significant, $\chi 2 = 41.609$, p < 0.001. Fig. 4 is the analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) assumption test, which entails that the relationship between the covariate and dependent variable for each



Fig.4. Leverage Plot for Pre_SD*Group testing the homogeneity of regression slope assumption.

Source	DF	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Ratio	Prob > F	Max RSq
Lack of Fit	36	2151.7927	59.7720	1.2053	0.2728	0.8106
Pure Error	46	2281.2500	49.5924			
Total Error	82	4433.0427				

Table 3. Test of Lack of Fit for the model

of the groups is the same. Usually, similar slopes on the regression line for each group indicate this. Unequal slopes would indicate that there is an interaction between the covariate and the treatment. If there is an interaction then the results of ANCOVA could be deceptive [44, 45]. In this case, the interaction is not significant, F (1,82) = 0.310, p =0.579, hence supporting the appropriateness of ANCOVA. Table 3 is the lack of a fit report, which is the result of the effectiveness of cognitive reframing for widows. The essence of the test was to observe if the model fit the data collected appropriately. The lack of error analysis return sin significant outcome, F = 0.2728, p = 0.8106. This suggests that the model fits the data pretty well.

Table 4 showed the mean response and standard errors of participants' social disconnectedness before

 Table 4. Pre and post-Least Sq Mean response of treatment Group and WL Control

 Group

Level	Group	Least Sq Mean	Std Error	Lower95%	Upper 95%
Pre_SD	Treatment Group	53.122	0.870	51.391	54.853
	WL Control Group	54.689	0.831	53.036	56.341
Post_SD	Treatment Group	31.366	1.139	29.099	33.632
	WL Control Group	50.155	1.087	47.992	52.318

Table 5. Analysis of	variance showing mo	del effects for groups

Source	DF	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Ratio	Prob > F
Model	2	7595.855	3797.93	70.8412	< 0.0001*
Error	83	4449.784	53.61		
C. Total	85	12045.640			

Summary of Fit: RSquare = 0.631; RSquare Adj = 0.622; Root Mean Square Error = 7.322; Mean of Response = 41.197; N = 86

and after the self-monitoring intervention. Mean precognitive reframing of social disconnectedness among treatment group was 53.122 ± 0.870 ; 95% CI = 51.391-54.853, but after the intervention, mean social disconnectedness reduced to 31.366 ± 1.139 ; 95% CI = 29.099-33.632. The outcome showed a 40.95%remission in social disconnectedness behavior among the treated patient. The waitlist control group, on the other hand, had a mean social disconnectedness of 54.689 ± 0.831 ; 95% CI = 53.036-56.341 at the preintervention stage, but at the end of the study, WL control group mean response reduced to $50.155 \pm$ 1.087; 95% CI = 47.992-52.318, implying a remission of only 8.29% after eight weeks.

Table 5 is the analysis of the covariance estimate, which was used to determine the overall treatment effects of group on social disconnectedness. The result revealed that overall, there is a significant effect of group F (2, 83) = 70.8412, p < 0.0001; RMSE = 7.322, suggesting that the two groups (experimental and wait-list control group) vary significantly in their response due to cognitive reframing administered. The outcome also reveals that the overall model was found to explain 63.1% variance.

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t	Lower 95%	Upper 95%
Intercept	45.669	7.766	5.88	<.0001*	30.222	61.115
Pre_SD	-0.091	0.143	-0.64	0.5270	-0.376	0.194
Group [Treatment Group]	-9.466	0.798	-11.86	<.0001*	-11.054	-7.878
Group [WL Control Group]	9.466	0.798	11.86	<.0001*	7.878	11.054

 Table 6. Expanded estimates nominal factors expanded to all levels [treatment vs wait-list control]

Table 6 is an expanded estimates nominal factors expanded to all levels. It indicates that pretreatment outcome did not significantly influence the outcome of the study, $\beta = -0.091$ [95% CI = -0.376- 0.194], t = -0.64, p = 0.5270. The treatment was significantly effective for the widows in the treatment group, $\beta = -$ 9.466 [95%CI = -11.054- -7.878], t = -11.86, p <0.0001 when compared to widows in the wait-list control group, $\beta = 9.466$ [95%CI = 7.878- 11.054], t = 11.86, p < 0.0001. Subjects in the intervention group reporteda higher reduction in their social disconnectedness behavior than did those in the waitlist control group. To have a graphical view of the variance in the effects of the intervention after eight weeks, a leverage plot for the group was presented (see Fig. 5).

DISCUSSION

There is a dearth in empirical research providing evidence of CR in decreasing socially disconnected behavior among widows. This attempted to examine if eight intervention using CR would be beneficial to widows who are socially disconnected. The result revealed that there is a significant decrease in social disconnectedness among widows after the intervention. The widows reported about 40.95% reduction when compared to their pre-test outcome. The reduction is significantly better than that of the waitlist control group who reported 8.29% decrease. Several results reported by previous studies corroborated the outcome of this study. In a study aimed to explore the feasibility and efficacy of a



Fig.5. A leverage plot for group responsiveness to CR.

manualized cognitive restructuring program for treating adolescents suffering from posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), Rosenberg, Jankowski, Fortuna, Rosenberg, and Mueser [43] reported that after weekly intervention for 12-16 weeks, there were statistically significant improvements in PTSD and depression. Treatment gains were maintained at 3month follow-up. Preliminary results suggest the feasibility of implementing a manualized cognitive restructuring program to treat PTSD in adolescents. Completers rated themselves as improved and satisfied at post-treatment and 3-month follow-up. Feedback from referring clinicians also indicated high satisfaction. In addition, Dublin [44] compared the effectiveness of Cognitive Restructuring versus Cognitive Defusion for Claustrophobic Anxiety and Avoidance. The result corroborates this outcome of this study as it shows that participants in the cognitive restructuring and cognitive defusion intervention conditions reported a significantly greater reduction in subjective anxiety at post-intervention assessment compared to those in the wait-list condition. Other findings reported that CBT for social anxiety disorder evidenced a medium to large effect size at immediate post-treatment as compared to control or waitlist treatments, with significant maintenance and even improvement of gains at follow-up [45]. Further, exposure, cognitive restructuring, social skills training, and both group/individual formats were equally efficacious [46], with superior performance over psychopharmacology in the long term [47].

Limitations

This present study has several limitations, though. Firstly, the study relied on self-reported measures of social disconnectedness instead of objective measure. Secondly, other physical and mental health problems not included or taken care of in this study may create asymmetries in widows' social relationship and limit their abilities and desires to develop and maintain healthy social relationships. Thirdly, the study only questioned the participant's level of education, number of children and employment status. Other socio demographic features like the number of siblings, the degree of closeness with siblings, the existence of close friends, the time of loss of a spouse, the number of years of widowhood, may all be related to losing reaction. The age of a widow partly accounts for some of the health disparities among widows [48]. Therefore, the fact that these variables were not looked at is a limitation of this study. Fourthly, using individual rather than group intervention may produce a better outcome as each participant would be given adequate attention. Fifthly, the used of a nonrandomized method in selecting the study sample may hinder the generalization of the findings of this study. Based on these limitations, therefore, causal connections implied by the findings of this study should be interpreted and taken with caution. It is hoped that further research would refine these concepts, address the study limitations to reveal causal mechanisms and help researchers and policymakers to better understand the health risks of social disconnectedness among widows and the application of a behavioral method to help widows to take back their lives [9].

CONCLUSION

The research presents an opportunity toward searching the relative effects of cognitive reframing on social disconnectedness among widows. The eight weeks group intervention method used in the study sample (widows) has suggested a successfully reduced socially disconnected behavior among widows by 40.95% compared to 8.29% for the waitlist control group. The treatment was reported as credible as 78% viewed it as logical and reasonable while 80% would recommend it to a friend or others with a similar problem. This study outcome may provide insight into the area of grieve support and encourage a healthy adjustment to widowhood.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. The Loomba Foundation. The Global Widows Report 2015. A Global Overview of Deprivation Faced by Widows and Their Children. London. Loomba House. 2015.

2. World Data Atlas. Nigeria - Male adult mortality between age 15 and 60. 2019. Retrieved on 31/5/2019 from http://bit.ly/2QGiOUT

3. Uhlenberg P. International handbook of population aging. Dordrecht, the Netherlands: Springer, Netherlands. 2009.

4. Williams BR, Sawyer P, Allman RM. Wearing the garment of widowhood: variations in time since spousal loss among community-dwelling older adults. J Women Aging 2012;24:126-39.

5. Li Y. Recovering from spousal bereavement in later life: does volunteer participation play a role? J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2007;62:S257-66.

6. Aniruddha D. Spousal loss and health in late life: moving beyond emotional trauma. J Aging Health 2013;25:221-42.

7. Agrawal G, Arokiasamy P. Morbidity prevalence and health care utilization among older adults in India. J Appl Gerontol 2009;29:155-79.

8. Perkins JM, Lee H, James KS, Oh J, Krishna A, Heo J, et al. Marital status, widowhood duration, gender and health outcomes: A cross-sectional study among older adults in India. BMC Public Health 2016;16:1032.

9. Victor M. Social disconnectedness among widows in Nigeria: probing the effects of self-monitoring intervention. Eur Res J 2019;5:894-904.

10. Durojaye E. Woman, but not human: Widowhood Practices and Human Rights Violations in Nigeria. Int J Law Policy Family 2013;27:176-96.

11. Tamale S. Gender trauma in Africa: enhancing women's links to resources. J Afr Law 2004;48:50-61.

12. Ssenyonjo M. Culture and human rights of women in Africa: between light and shadow, J Afr Law 2007;51:39-67.

13. UchinoBN. Social support and health: a review of physiological processes potentially underlying links to disease outcomes. J Behav Med 2006;29:377-87.

14. Ryan AK, Willits FK. Family ties, physical health, and psychological well-being. J Aging Health 2007;19:907-20.

15. Teo AR, Choi H, Valenstein M. Social relationships and depression: ten-year follow-up from a nationally representative study. PLoS One 2013;8:e62396.

16. Kano R, Kondo N. Social Withdrawal of Young People, Psychosocial Background, Pathology and Treatment Aid. Iwasaki Gakujyutu Shuppan, Tokyo. 2000.

17. Victor CR, Scambler SJ, Shah S, Cook DG, Harris T, Rink E, et al. Has loneliness amongst older people increased? An investigation into variations between cohorts. Ageing Soc 2002;22:585-97.

18. Alpass FM, Neville S. Loneliness, health and depression in older males. Aging Mental Health 2003;7:212-6.

19. Afolayan GE. Widowhood practices and the rights of women. The case of South-Western Nigeria. Erasmus: International Institute of Social Studies. 2011.

20. Jakobsson U, Hallberg, IR. Loneliness, fear, and quality of

life among elderly in Sweden: a gender perspective. Aging Clin Exp Res 2005;17:494-501.

21. Cattan M, White M, Bond J, Learmouth A. Preventing social isolation and loneliness among older people: a systematic review of health promotion activities. Aging Soc 2005;25:41-67.

22. Findley RA. Interventions to reduce social isolation amongst older people: where is the evidence? Aging Soc 2003;23:647-58. 23. Motevalli S, Sulaiman T, Hamzah MSG, Garmjani MG, Kamaliyeh NG, Roslan S. The effects of cognitive restructuring intervention on state and trait anxiety among Iranian high school students. World Appl Sci J 2013;26:1499-1504.

24. Ghamari-Kivi H, Rafeie SH, Kiani AR. Effectiveness of cognitive restructuring and proper study skills in the reduction of test anxiety symptoms among students in Khalkhal, Iran. Am J Educ Res 2015;3:1230-6.

25. Adeusi SO, Gesinde AM, Alao AA, Adejumo GO, Adekeye OA. Differential effect of behavioural strategies on the management of conduct disorder among adolescents in correctional centres in Lagos State, Nigeria. Int J Psychol Couns 2015;7:63-8.

26. Hawton A, Green C, Dickens A, Richards S. Taylor R, Edwards R, et al. The impact of social isolation on the health status and health-related quality of life of older people. Qual Life Res 2011;20:57-67.

27. Victor M, Adeniyi EF. Cognitive behaviour techniques for primary insomnia: a non-randomized study among university students. CARD Int J Medl Sci Appl Biosci 2017;2:136-52.

28. Victor M, Balarabe M, Mohammed IA, Umaru Y. Cognitive behaviour and relaxation techniques: a comparative study among university students in Nigeria with primary insomnia. Arch Curr Res Int 2018;13:1-11.

29. Mark MM, Gamble C. Experiments, quasi-experiments andethics. In DM. Mertens PE. Ginsberg eds, Handbook of social research ethics. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. 2009.

30. Max M,Lynn J. Interactive textbook on clinical symptom research. The United States. Department of Health and Human Services. 2003.

31. Van Voohis CR, Morgan BL. Understanding power and rulesof thumb for determining sample sizes. Tutor Quant Methods Psychol 2007;3:43-50.

32. De Winter JFC. Using student's t test with extremely smallsample size. Practical Assessment, Research and Evaluation, 2015; 18 (10). Retrieved January 15, 2016, from http://pareonline.net/getvn.asp?v=18&n=10

33. Borkovec TD, Nau SD. Credibility of analogue therapy rationales. J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry 1972;3:257-60.

34. Gellis LA, Arigo D, Elliott JC. Cognitive refocusing treatment for insomnia: a randomized controlled trial in university students. Behav Ther 2013;44:100-10.

35. Russell D. The UCLA Loneliness Scale (Version 3): Reliability, validity, and factor structure. J Pers Assess 1996;66;20-40.

36. Seeman TE. Health promoting effects of friends and family on health outcomes in older adults. Am J Health Prom 2000;14:362-70.

37. Pressman SD, Cohen S, Miller, GE, Barkin A, Rabin BS, Treanor JJ. Loneliness, social network size and immune response to influenza vaccination in college freshmen. Health Psychol 2005;24:297-306.

38. Doane LD, Adam EK. Loneliness and cortisol: momentary, day to day, and trait associations. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2010;35:430-41.

39. Greenberger D, Westbrook D. Managing Depression. Oxford: Oxford Cognitive Therapy Centre. 2005.

40. Brosan L, Hogan H. An Introduction to coping with depression. London: Constable and Robinson Ltd. 2007.

41. Gilbert P. Overcoming Depression. London: Robinson. 2009.42. Burns DD. The Feeling Good Handbook. Plumes: New York.1999.

43. Rosenberg H, Jankowski MK, Fortuna L, Rosenberg SD. A pilot study of a cognitive restructuring program for treating posttraumatic disorders in adolescents. Psychol Trauma Theory

Res Pract Policy 2011;3:94-9.

44. Dublin RA. Cognitive Restructuring versus Cognitive Defusion for Claustrophobic Anxiety and Avoidance, 2012. Retrieved from http://gradworks.umi.com/35/13/3513681.html. 45. Gil PJM, Carrillo FXM, Meca JS. Effectiveness of cognitive-behavioral treatment in social phobia: a meta-analytic review. Psychology in Spain 2001;5;17-25.

46. Powers M, Sigmarsson SR, Emmelkamp MP. A meta-analytic review of psychological treatments for social anxiety disorder. Int J Cogn Ther 2008;1:94-113.

47. Fedoroff I, Taylor S. Psychological and pharmacological treatments of social phobia: a meta-analysis. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2001;21:311-24.

48. Choi KH, Vasunilashorn S. Widowhood, age heterogamy, and health: the role of selection, marital quality and health behaviors. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci 2014;69:123-34.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.560531

Efficacy and safety of single high-dose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction

Mehmet Kaplan[®], İbrahim Halil Kurt[®], Alaa Quisi[®], Gökhan Alıcı[®], Şerafettin Demir[®], Fethi Yavuz[®], Yurdaer Dönmez[®]

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Adana, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: We evaluated the efficacy and safety of single high-dose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI).

Methods: A total of 80 patients, who were admitted to our clinic and underwent primary PCI, were included in this observational cohort study. The patients were divided into the single high-dose group (n = 40) and the double high-dose group (n = 40) according to the intracoronary bolus tirofiban regime. The primary endpoint was assumed as the incidence of major adverse cardiac event (s) (MACE) defined as all-cause mortality and repeat coronary revascularization (target vessel revascularization [TVR]) at 30 days. MACE and bleeding events were evaluated at 7 and 30 days.

Results: The primary endpoint was not significantly different between the single and the double high-dose groups (40.0% vs. 17.5%, p = 0.994). However, a significantly lower 30-day TVR rate was observed in the double high-dose group (27.5% vs. 7.5%, p = 0.019). No significant difference was observed in terms of 30day all-cause mortality between the two groups (12.5% vs. 10.0%, p = 0.712). Major bleeding events were not observed in any group. Multivariate logistic regression analysis demonstrated that CRUSADE score (Hazard ratio [HR]: 5.721; 95% CI: 2.036 to 16.073, p = 0.001) and platelet count (HR: 1.009; 95% CI: 1.000 to 1.018, p = 0.048) were the independent predictors of bleeding at 7 days.

Conclusions: Double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in STEMI patients undergoing primary PCI was associated with significantly lower 30-day TVR rates without an increase in bleeding events. However, it did not significantly affect MACE and all-cause mortality rates.

Keywords: high-dose, glycoprotein IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitor, tirofiban, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction, efficacy, safety

T-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) is a potentially life-threatening condition, which usuallyoccurs as a result of a vulnerable coronary plaque rupture and thrombus formation, andconsequently leads to an acute reduction inmyocardial

blood flowand subsequentmyocardial necrosis. However, Itsometimesmanifests as sudden cardiac arrest due to ischemia-induced tachyarrhythmia. It is noteworthy that the incidence of STEMI is declining [1, 2], possibly due to the reduction in smoking, the aging

Received: May 5, 2019; Accepted: August 6, 2019; Published Online: February 20, 2020



How to cite this article: Kaplan M, Kurt İH, Quisi A, Alucı G, Demir Ş, Yavuz F, et al. Efficacy and safety of single high-dose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):12-21. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.560531 Address for correspondence: Mehmet Kaplan, MD., University of Health Sciences, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Department of e-ISSN: 2149-3189 Cardiology, 01170, Adana, Turkey. E-mail: kardiomehmet27@hotmail.com

> [©]Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

of the population, and the prevalent use of statin therapy. Similar trends have been suggested for sudden cardiac arrest. Primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) is the preferred approach for early restoration of myocardial blood flow in the infarct-related artery in patients with STEMI [3]. In addition, a combination of anti-ischemic, antiplatelet and antithrombotic therapies is indispensable.

Tirofiban is a highly selective and a short-acting glycoprotein (GP) platelet IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitor, which inhibits platelet aggregation by blocking the combination of fibrinogen and GP IIb/IIIa and consequently prevents myocardial ischemia caused by coronary thrombosis [4, 5]. Regarding tirofiban dosage, unlike the trials of low-dose bolus regimens [6-9], recent studies involving the high-dose bolus regimen support its efficacy in patients with STEMI undergoing primary PCI [10-12]. These results may translate to clinical benefit while not significantly increasing bleeding complications.Not only the optimal doses but also the ideal route of administration of GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitors has also been actively investigated [13, 14]. A previous study demonstrated that the standard intravenous tirofiban bolus plus infusion strategy was not superior to an intracoronary tirofiban bolus-only strategy with respect to improvement of microvascular perfusion after primary PCI [15]. In this study, we aimed to evaluate the efficacy and safety of single high-dose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in STEMI patients undergoing primary PCI.

METHODS

Study Population and Design

This single-center, observational cohort study included a total of 80 patients, who were diagnosed with STEMI and underwent primary PCI within 12 h of the onset of symptoms at our cardiology clinic between January 2016 and June 2016. All patients meeting the inclusion criteria were included into the study consecutively. Informed written consent was obtained from all patients. Data of the patients were obtained from file archives and catheter laboratory records.

The patients in the groups were in accordance with the current guidelines for the indication of tirofiban. The

study population was divided into two groups by sequence number; the single high-dose group (n = 40)and the double high-dose group (n = 40). Depending on the sequence number, in the single high-dose group, tirofiban 25 mcg/kg via intracoronary route within 3 min followed by 0.15 mcg/kg/min via intravenous route for up to 24 h was administered, whereas in the double high-dose group, tirofiban 25 mcg/kg was administered within3min followed by a second dose after 5 min and 0.15 mcg/kg/min via intravenous route for up to 24 hour. Other medications were administered to all the patients according to the current best clinical practice: aspirin (loading dose of 300 mg, then 100 mg qd), clopidogrel (loading dose of 600 mg, then 75 mg qd), heparin (40-70 U/kg) or low molecular weight heparin, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor (ACEI) or angiotensin II receptor blocker (ARB), β -blocker, and statin therapy.

Patients with acute/chronic infective or inflammatory disease, severe heart valve disease, severe congestive heart failure (left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) < 30%), chronic kidney disease (glomerular filtration rate < 90 mL/min/1.73 m2), chronic liver disease and Killip class 3-4 were not included. The Institutional Ethics Committee approved the study protocol.

Data concerning cardiovascular risk factors, including age, gender, hypertension (HT), diabetes mellitus (DM), hyperlipidemia (HPL), and smoking status were noted. Venous blood samples to measure complete blood count, lipid panel, high-sensitivity cardiac troponin T (hs-cTnT), creatinine, and highsensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) levels were obtained from all the patients on admission. Routine blood chemistry and lipid panel parameters were measured with a standard auto-analyzer. Blood counts were measured with a Sysmex K-1000 (Block Scientific, Bohemia, New York, USA) auto-analyzer within 5 min of sampling. Serum concentrations of hscTnT were measured using an Elecsys 2010 analyzer (Cobas e 411; Elecsys, Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). Serum concentrations of hs-CRP levels were measured using an automated chemistry analyzer by a commercial kit (Abbott, Aeroset, Holliston, Minn.).

Coronary intervention procedures were performed using commercially available Siemens (Axiom Sensis XP, Berlin, Germany) and Toshiba (Infinix CSI,Tokyo, Japan) devices viafemoral access and standard techniques. Angiographic features, including initial TIMI flow, TIMI flow after tirofiban administration, final TIMI flow after PCI, no-reflow phenomenon, initial TIMI thrombus grade, and TIMI thrombus grade after tirofiban administration were evaluated by two blinded interventional cardiologists. The diagnosis of the no-reflow phenomenon was made when postprocedural TIMI flow grade is < 3, or in the case of a TIMI flow grade of 3 when myocardial blush grade is 0 or 1, or when ST resolution within 4 h of the procedure is < 70% [16]. Coronary thrombus was graded according to the TIMI thrombus scale [17]. Patients were followed up for 30 days for major adverse cardiovascular event (s) (MACE) and target vessel revascularization (TVR). All datas were recorded and there were no missing data. The cause of deaths were all cardiac, especially ventricular arrhythmia.

Clinical Endpoints and Definitions

Data regarding clinical end points were obtained from the health information system of our institute and the national health registry. No study-specific clinical follow-up was done. The primary endpoint was defined as the incidence of MACE defined as all-cause mortality and repeat coronary revascularization (target vessel revascularization [TVR]) at 30 days. TVR was defined as any revascularization procedure for stent thrombosis or in-stent restenosis, including bypass surgery, involving the initially treated artery. MACEs were evaluated at 7 and 30 days.Major bleeding was defined as an intracranial bleeding or a decrease in the hemoglobin concentration of 5 g/dL or more or a decrease in hematocrit of 15% or more. The CRUSADE (Can Rapid risk stratification of Unstable angina patients Suppress Adverse outcomes with Early implementation of the American College of Cardiology / American Heart Association guidelines) score to stratify baseline risk of major bleeding was calculated. Bleeding was considered minor if the hemoglobin concentration decreased by < 5 g/dL or the hematocrit decreased by < 15% [18]. Bleeding events were evaluated at 7 and 30 days.

Statistical Analysis

Data analyses were performed using SPSS statistical software package version 20.0 (Chicago, IL, USA).

Continuous variables were expressed as mean±standard deviation and median and interquartile range as appropriate. Categorical variables were expressed as numberand percentage. The normal distribution of continuous variables was assessed using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Comparison of continuous variables between groups was performed using the Independent-Samples T test and the Mann-Whitney U test as appropriate. Comparison of categorical variables between groups was performed using the Chi-Square test and the Fisher's Exact test as appropriate. The correlation between certain variables of the treatment groups was performed using the Spearman's rank-order correlations analysisand the Pearson product-moment correlation analysis as appropriate. All significant parameters (p < 0.01) in the univariate analysis were selected for the multivariate model and forward stepwise multivariate logistic regression analysis was used to determine the independent predictors of bleeding at 7 days. The coefficient of regression and 95% confidence interval for each independent variable were calculated. The 30day event-free survival curves were constructed using the Kaplan-Meier method and statistical differences between curves were assessed by the log-rank test. The hazard ratio for treatment comparisons was estimated using Cox proportional hazard models. A two-tailed p - value of less than 0.05 was considered as significant.

RESULTS

A total of 80 patients (57 men and 23 women; mean age: 59.4 ± 10.4 years), who were diagnosed with STEMI and underwent primary PCI were included. The patients were divided into the single high-dose group (n = 40) and the double high-dose group (n = 40) regarding tirofiban dose. Baseline characteristics of the patients were similar in the two groups except in terms of gender and serum creatinine levels (Table 1).

Angiographic and procedural characteristics of the patients were similar in the two groups except in terms of the initial TIMI flow, TIMI flow after tirofiban administration and stent length (Table 2). Regarding the initial TIMI flow, proportions of patients with grade 0, 1, 2, and 3 in the single high-dose group were

Variable	Single	Double	p ^a value
	high-dose group	high-dose group	-
	(n = 40)	(n = 40)	
Age (years)	59.2 ± 9.7	59.7 ± 11.2	0.807
Gender, (male), n (%)	24 (60.0)	33 (82.5)	0.026
HT, n (%)	11 (27.5)	14 (35.0)	0.605
DM, n (%)	6 (15.0)	7 (17.5)	0.501
HPL, n (%)	9 (22.5)	10 (25.0)	0.523
Current smoker, n (%)	10 (25.0)	12 (30.0)	0.766
CAD, n (%)	4 (10.0)	4 (10.0)	_b
CABG, n (%)	2 (5.0)	0(0.0)	0.423
COLD, n (%)	1 (2.5)	1 (2.5)	_b
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	13.0 ± 2.1	13.1 ± 2.2	0.679
WBC, ×10 ³ /uL	11.9 ± 4.9	11.0 ± 4.5	0.285
	10.25 (8.8-14.6)	9.5 (8.2-14.5)	
Hematocrit (%)	39.6 ± 6.0	41.0 ± 5.2	0.284
Platelet count, ×10 ³ /uL	285.6 ± 74.6	287.3 ± 85.0	0.992
	269 (230.5-336.8)	277 (222-321)	
Creatinine (mg/dL)	0.8 ± 0.3	0.9 ± 0.3	0.010
	0.8 (0.6-1.0)	0.9 (0.8-1.1)	
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	202.5 ± 120.6	208.5 ± 111.7	0.573
	200 (96-266.8)	212 (92-279)	
Total cholesterol (mg/dL)	213.1 ± 58.4	205.0 ± 42.6	0.456
	209.5 (174.3-245.3)	202 (184-237)	
HDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	36.5 ± 7.9	39.1 ± 10.7	0.296
	33 (30-43)	39 (32-44)	
LDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	148.8 ± 55.2	143.4 ± 27.6	0.627
	138 (127.3-158.5)	145 (128-160)	
hs-CRP (mg/dL)	2.3 ± 2.9	2.5 ± 2.2	0.324
	1.8 (0.4-3.4)	1.6 (0.8-3.7)	
hs-cTnT (ng/mL)	3.1 ± 3.1	3.1 ± 3.3	0.722
	2.2 (0.76-4.2)	1.7 (0.75-4)	
LV ejection fraction (%)	46.1 ± 11.7	48.5 ± 7.0	0.261
CRUSADE risk category, n (%)			
Very low (score ≤ 20)	6 (15.0)	8 (20.0)	
Low (score 21-30)	11 (27.5)	14 (35.0)	
Moderate (score 31-40)	14 (35.0)	8 (20.0)	0.359
High (score 41-50)	8 (20.0)	6 (15.0)	
Very high (> 50)	1 (2.5)	4 (10.0)	
Cardiovascular drugs, n (%)			
Clopidogrel	40 (100.0)	40 (100.0)	_b
Aspirin	40 (100.0)	40 (100.0)	_ ^b
β blocker	38 (95.0)	37 (92.5)	0.228
Statin	40 (100.0)	40 (100.0)	_ ^b
ACE-I/ARB	40 (100.0)	40 (100.0)	_ ^b

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the patients

Data are presented as number (percentage) or mean \pm standard deviation or median (interquartile range). HT = Hypertension, DM = Diabetes mellitus, HPL = Hyperlipidemia, CAD = Coronary artery disease, CABG = Coronary artery bypass grafting, COLD = Chronic obstructive lung disease, WBC = White blood cell, HDL = High-density lipoprotein, LDL = Low-density lipoprotein, hs-CRP = High-sensitivity C-reactive protein, hs-cTnT = High-sensitivity cardiac troponin T, LV = Left ventricle, CRUSADE = Can Rapid risk stratification of Unstable angina patients Suppress ADverse outcomes with Early implementation of the ACC/AHA guidelines, ACEI = Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, ARB: Angiotensin receptor blocker

^aIndependent-Samples T test, Chi-Square test, Mann-Whitney U test.

^bNo statistics are computed becasue the variable is a constant.

Variable	Single high-dose group (n = 40)	Double high-dose group (n = 40)	<i>p</i> ^a value
Culprit vessel, n (%)			
LAD	15 (37.5)	20 (50.0)	
LCx	9 (22.5)	8 (20.0)	
RCA	13 (32.5)	11 (27.5)	
IM	2 (5.0)	11(2.5)	
SVG	1 (2.5)	0(0.0)	
One vessel disease, n (%)	24(60.0)	21 (52.5)	0.423
Multi-vessel disesase, n (%)	16(40.0)	19 (47.5)	0.374
Mean ischemic time (min)	56	61	0.459
Killip class 1	21	18	0.562
Killip class 2	19	22	0.378
Balloon pre-dilatation, n (%)	24 (60.0)	27 (67.5)	0.485
Balloon post-dilatation, n (%)	17 (42.5)	9 (22.5)	0.056
No-Reflow, n (%)	29 (72.5)	25 (62.5)	0.363
Thrombus aspiration, n (%)	11 (27.5)	11 (27.5)	_b
Initial TIMI flow, n (%)	(=/.0)	11 (27.0)	
Grade 0	12 (30.0)	16 (40.0)	
Grade 1	16 (40.0)	10 (25.0)	
Grade 2	12 (30.0)	12 (30.0)	
Grade 3	0 (0.0)	2 (5.0)	
TIMI flow after Tirofiban, n (%)		2 (0.0)	
Grade 0	8 (20.0)	6 (15.0)	
Grade 1	13 (32.5)	8(20.0)	
Grade 2	14 (35.0)	17(22.5)	
Grade 3	5 (12.5)	9 (22.5)	
Final TIMI flow after PCI, n (%)	e (1210)	> ()	
Grade 0	4 (10.0)	2(5.0)	
Grade 1	11 (27.5)	8 (27.5)	
Grade 2	14 (35.0)	16 (40.0)	
Grade 3	11 (27.5)	14 (35.0)	
Stent diameter (mm)	3.0 ± 0.5	3.0 ± 0.4	0.682
× /	3.0 (2.75-3)	3.0 (2.75-3)	
Stent length (mm)	24.9 ± 8.6	21.2 ± 10.2	0.005
8 ()	24 (18-28)	19 (16-24)	0.005
Stent type, n (%)			
DES	30 (75.0)	27 (67.5)	0.459
BMS	10 (25.0)	13 (32.5)	
Initial TIMI thrombus grade, n (%)	· /	. ,	
Grade 1	5 (12.5)	4 (10.0)	
Grade 2	22 (55.0)	18 (45.0)	
Grade 3	12 (30.0 %)	12 (30.0)	
Grade 4	1 (2.5)	5 (12.5)	
Grade 5	0 (0.0)	1 (2.5)	
TIMI thrombus grade after Tirofiban, n (%)			
Grade 1	11 (27.5)	14 (35.0)	
Grade 2	18 (45.0)	14 (45.0)	
Grade 3	10 (25.0)	8 (20.0)	
Grade 4	1 (2.5)	4 (10.0)	
Grade 5	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	

Table 2. Angiographic and procedural characteristics

Data are presented as number (percentage) or mean \pm standard deviation or median (interquartile range). LAD = Left anterior descending artery, LCx = Left circumflex artery, RCA = Right coronary artery, IM = Intermediate artery, SVG = Saphenous vein graft, MI = Myocardial Infarction, DES = Drug-eluting stent, BMS = Bare-metal stent, TIMI = Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction, PCI = Percutaneous coronary intervention ^aChi-Square test, Mann-Whitney U test.

^bNo statistics are computed becasue the variable is a constant

	Single	Double	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> ^a value
	high-dose group (n = 40)	high-dose group (n = 40)	()	P
MACE at 7 days, n (%)				
TVR	6 (15.0)	3 (7.5)	0.387 (0.077-1.938)	0.206
Death	2 (5.0)	2 (5.0)	0.296 (0.027-3.274)	0.291
Total	8 (20.0)	5 (12.5)	0.478 (0.124-1.729)	0.195
MACE at 30 days, n (%)				
TVR	11 (27.5)	3 (7.5)	0.186 (0.037-0.945)	0.019
Death	5 (12.5)	4 (10.0)	0.756 (0.171-3.342)	0.712
Total	16 (40.0)	7 (17.5)	0.997 (0.381-2.605)	0.994

Table 3. Clinical events at 7 and 30 days

Data are presented as number (percentage). HR = Hazard ratio, CI = Confidence interval, MACE = Major adverse cardiac event(s), TVR = Target vessel revascularization. ^aLog-Rank test.

30.0%, 40.0%, 30.0% and 0.0%, respectively, and in the double high-dose group they were 40.0%, 25.0%, 30.0% and 5.0%, respectively. Nevertheless, the proportion of patients with TIMI flow grade 2 after tirofiban administration was higher in the double highdose group than in the single high-dose group. In addition, it is noteworthy that there wasmorepatients

with TIMI flow grade 0-1-2 (noreflow) in the single high-dose group after tirofiban administration. Moreover, shorter stentswere deployed in the double high-dose group than in the single high-dose group (p = 0.005).

According to the Kaplan-Meier analysis, the primary endpoint was not significantly different

Table 4. Bleeding events at 7 and 30 days

	SingleDoublehigh-dose grouphigh-dose g(n = 40)(n = 40)		<i>p</i> ^a value
Bleeding at 7 days, n (%)			
Minor	5 (12.5)	5 (12.5)	_b
Major	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	_b
Bleeding at 30 days, n (%)			
Minor	9 (22.5)	6 (15.0)	0.390
Major	0(0.0)	0 (0.0)	_ ^b

Data are presented as number (percentage).

^aChi-Square test.

^bNo statistics are computed becasue the variable is a constant.

between the two groups (single high-dose group: n = 16 (40.0%) vs. double high-dose group: n = 7 (17.5%); hazard ratio (HR): 0.997 (95% confidence interval [CI]: 0.381 to 2.605); log-rank test p = 0.994. However, analysis of the two main components of MACE revealed a significantly lower 30-day TVR rate in the double high-dose group (single high-dose group: n = 11 [27.5%] vs. double high-dose group: n = 3 [7.5%]; HR: 0.186 [95% CI: 0.037 to 0.945]; logrank test p = 0.019) and a similar 30-day all-cause mortality rate in the two groups (single high-dose group: n = 5 [12.5%] vs. double high-dose group. 4 [10.0%]; HR: 0.756 [95% CI: 0.171 to 3.342]; log-rank test p = 0.712). Clinical events at 7 and 30 days are shown in Table 3.

There was no major bleeding in both groups. Minor bleeding occurred in 12.5% of the patients in each group at 7-day. Bleeding events at 7 and 30 days are shown in table 4. Forward stepwise multivariate logistic regression analysis demonstrated that CRUSADE score (HR: 5.721; 95% CI: 2.036 to 16.073, p = 0.001) and platelet count (HR: 1.009; 95% CI: 1.000 to 1.018, p = 0.048) were the independent predictors of bleeding at 7 days (Table 5).

Table 5. Independent predictors of bleeding at 7 days								
	Univariate Model		Multivariate Model					
	Correlation coefficient	<i>p</i> value	HR	95% CI	<i>p</i> value			
Age	0.332	0.003	-	-	-			
CRUSADE score	0.484	< 0.001	5.721	2.036-16.073	0.001			
Plasma hemoglobin level	-0.220	0.052	-	-	-			
Platelet count	0.192	0.090	1.009	1.000-1.018	0.048			
Serum creatinine level	0.271	0.016	-	_	-			

Table 5. Independent predictors of bleeding at 7 days

HR = Hazard ratio, CI = Confidence interval, CRUSADE = Can Rapid risk stratification of Unstable angina patients Suppress ADverse outcomes with Early implementation of the ACC/AHA guidelines

DISCUSSION

The substantial finding of our study is that, administration of double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in STEMI patients undergoing primary PCI, in addition to aspirin, heparin, and high-dose clopidogrel, wasassociated with lower 30-day TVR rates without leading to a significant increase in minor or major bleeding. However, it did not significantly affect MACE and all-cause mortality rates. Unlike the trials involved low-dose bolus regimens [6-9], studies involving the high-dose bolus regimen of tirofiban support its efficacy and safety in patients with STEMI undergoing primary PCI [10-12]. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study in the literature comparing the efficacy and safety of the single highdose versus double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban in patients undergoing primary PCI.

Despite the considerable progress that has been

made recently regarding the treatment of STEMI, including modern antithrombotic therapy, thrombus aspiration, and drug-eluting stents, questions have been raised concerning the potential benefit of GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitor in this setting. Several studies have demonstrated that despite these treatments events associated with thrombotic occlusion during or after PCI may still occur in 4-12.8% of the patients, and in high-risk patients, these events occur more often [19, 20]. Tirofibanis a potent, competitive and inhibitor GP IIb/IIIawith a high specificity and affinity for the GP IIb/IIIa receptor [21]. It is a small and nonpeptide tyrosine derivative that dissociates from the GP IIb/IIIa receptor relatively rapidly, with a half-life of 2-4 hours, and its action is therefore reversed within hours after the completion of the infusion [22]. Such reversibility may have significant implications with regard to bleeding, particularly in patients who are considered for emergent cardiacsurgery.

The utility of tirofiban in patients with STEMI has been investigated in several trials [6, 10, 11, 23-25]. These studies have evaluated both the 10 mcg/kg high-dose bolus and the bolus regimens. Administration of GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitors for bail-out therapy where there is an angiographic evidence of massive thrombus, slow or no-reflow or a thrombotic complication in patients with STEMI is a class IIa indication according to the diary guideline of the European Society of Cardiology [26]. Large studies show that in the real-world practice, GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitors are approximately given to 25-30% of patients with STEMI, often for bail-out situations [27, 28]. However, they should not be always restricted to patients with complications after PCI, even in the setting when high-dose clopidogrel isalready given in advance of PCI because the maximum antiplatelet effect of 600 mg clopidogrel is achieved only after 2-4 h. Recent studies suggest that the high-bolus dose of tirofiban results in optimum platelet aggregation in most patients very early after PCI [23, 29]. Early administration of GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitors has actually attributed to the improvement in post-procedural myocardial perfusion and reduction in clinical outcomes, including death and cardiogenic shock [30, 31].

The results of several studies involving early administration of tirofiban in patients undergoing primary PCI utilizing the 10 mcg/kg bolus regimen have suggested potential benefitsregardingthe restoration ofblood flow in the infarct-related artery and myocardial perfusion, although no improvement was found in clinical outcomes [6-8, 32]. The On-TIME 2 trial [11], was the first study to determine the benefits of pre-hospital administration of tirofiban utilizing high-dose bolus regimen in addition to dual antiplatelet therapy measured by ST-segment deviation resolution. In this study, mean residual ST deviation before PCI and 1 h after PCI was significantly lower in patients pretreated with highbolus dose tirofiban than in those given placebo. Although, the rate of major bleeding did not differ significantly between the two groups. In addition, the results of 30-day follow-up demonstrated a significant benefit favoring tirofiban regarding the combined incidence of death, recurrent myocardial infarction, urgent TVR or thrombotic bailout. Moreover, further analysis suggested a relationship between the level of residual ST-segment deviation and mortality. Thus, On-TIME 2 trial has demonstrated a benefit of highdose bolus regimen of tirofiban over placebo with respect to clinical outcomes. Indeed the results of our study concerning TIMI flow before PCI and TVR rates at 30 days favoring not only the high-dose bolus regimen of tirofiban but also highlighting the potential benefits of double high-dose bolus regimen, without an increase in bleeding events.

In our study, triple antiplatelet therapy, with double high-dose bolus regimen of tirofiban, high-dose clopidogrel (600 mg) and aspirin pretreatment was not associated with an increased risk of major bleeding. This finding might be related to a very careful heparindose protocol at our catheterization laboratory where we only give extra heparin during complex PCI procedures which exceed 1 hour in duration. Furthermore, low-molecular-weight heparin was directly discouraged after completion of the tirofiban infusion except for patients with atrial fibrillation and prosthetic heart valve with an international normalized ratio less than 2.

Agents inhibiting platelet functions would be associated with an increased risk of bleeding. As it is well known, bleeding complications in patients undergoing PCI have been associated with an increased morbidity and mortality [33]. Therefore, preventing excessive bleeding is critical. Although it has been suggested that early initiation of a GP IIb/IIIa receptor inhibitor in patients with acute coronary syndrome may lead to an increase in bleeding [34], this was not observed in either the On-TIME 1 or the On-TIME 2 trials. Nevertheless, the results of On-TIME 2 trial revealed that there was no excess in major bleeding, even in patients receiving pre-hospital high-dose bolus tirofiban in addition to high-dose clopidogrel.

In our study, the rate of target vessel revascularization (TVR) at 30 days looks very high (27.5%) in the single high-dose group, because noreflow was more in single high-dose group, stent length was longer in single high-dose group. We attribute the difference in the value of TVR to these reasons.

Limitations

Our study has limitations that warrant

consideration. First, this was a single-center observational study with a small number of patients. A multi-center study involving more patients could have more significant results and data. Second, our results may not apply to patients with renal insufficiency since they were not included.

CONCLUSION

Double high-dose intracoronary bolus tirofiban regimen in STEMI patients undergoing primary PCIwas associated withsignificantly lower 30-day TVR rates without an increase in bleeding events. However, it did not significantly affect MACE and allcause mortality rates.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Meier P, Lansky AJ, Baumbach A. Almanac 2013: acute coronary syndromes. Heart 2013;99:1488-93.

2. Ward MJ, Kripalani S, Zhu Y, Storrow AB, Dittus RS, Harrell FE, Jr., et al. Incidence of emergency department visits for STelevation myocardial infarction in a recent six-year period in the United States. Am J Cardiol 2015;115:167-70.

3. Simes RJ, Topol EJ, Holmes DR, Jr., White HD, Rutsch WR, Vahanian A, et al. Link between the angiographic substudy and mortality outcomes in a large randomized trial of myocardial reperfusion. Importance of early and complete infarct artery reperfusion. GUSTO-I Investigators. Circulation 1995;91:1923-8.

4. Madan M, Berkowitz SD, Tcheng JE. Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa integrin blockade. Circulation 1998;98:2629-35.

5. Lynch JJ, Jr., Cook JJ, Sitko GR, Holahan MA, Ramjit DR, Mellott MJ, et al. Nonpeptide glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors. 5. Antithrombotic effects of MK-0383. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1995;272:20-32.

6. Cutlip DE, Ricciardi MJ, Ling FS, Carrozza JP, Jr., Dua V, Garringer J, et al. Effect of tirofiban before primary angioplasty on initial coronary flow and early ST-segment resolution in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol 2003;92:977-80.

7. De Luca G, Smit JJ, Ernst N, Suryapranata H, Ottervanger JP, Hoorntje JC, et al. Impact of adjunctive tirofiban administration on myocardial perfusion and mortality in patients undergoing primary angioplasty for ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. Thromb Haemost 2005;93:820-3.

8. Shen J, Zhang Q, Zhang RY, Zhang JS, Hu J, Yang ZK, et al. Clinical benefits of adjunctive tirofiban therapy in patients with acute ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention. Coron Artery Dis 2008;19:271-7.

9. Kaymaz C, Keles N, Ozdemir N, Tanboga IH, Demircan HC, Can MM, et al. The effects of tirofiban infusion on clinical and angiographic outcomes of patients with STEMI undergoing primary PCI. Anatol J Cardiol 2015;15:899-906.

10. Valgimigli M, Percoco G, Malagutti P, Campo G, Ferrari F, Barbieri D, et al. Tirofiban and sirolimus-eluting stent vs abciximab and bare-metal stent for acute myocardial infarction: a randomized trial. JAMA 2005;293:2109-17.

11. Van't Hof AW, Ten Berg J, Heestermans T, Dill T, Funck RC, van Werkum W, et al. Prehospital initiation of tirofiban in patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction undergoing primary angioplasty (On-TIME 2): a multicentre, double-blind, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2008;372:537-46.

12. Ulus T, Senol U, Tahmazov S, Iskenderov K, Mutlu F, Cavusoglu Y. High-dose bolus tirofiban versus low-dose bolus in patients with acute coronary syndrome undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention. Turk Kardiyol Dern Ars 2017;45:126-33.

13. Gibson CM, Jennings LK, Murphy SA, Lorenz DP, Giugliano RP, Harrington RA, et al. Association between platelet receptor occupancy after eptifibatide (integrilin) therapy and patency, myocardial perfusion, and ST-segment resolution among patients with ST-segment-elevation myocardial infarction: an INTEGRITI (Integrilin and Tenecteplase in Acute Myocardial Infarction) substudy. Circulation 2004;110:679-84.

14. Wu TG, Zhao Q, Huang WG, Wei JR, Chen SW, Zhao J, et al. Effect of intracoronary tirofiban in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention for acute coronary syndrome. Circ J 2008;72:1605-9.

15. Kirma C, Erkol A, Pala S, Oduncu V, Dundar C, Izgi A, et al. Intracoronary bolus-only compared with intravenous bolus plus infusion of tirofiban application in patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2012;79:59-67.

16. Sorajja P, Gersh BJ, Costantini C, McLaughlin MG, Zimetbaum P, Cox DA, et al. Combined prognostic utility of ST-segment recovery and myocardial blush after primary percutaneous coronary intervention in acute myocardial infarction. Eur Heart J 2005;26:667-74.

17. Gibson CM, de Lemos JA, Murphy SA, Marble SJ, McCabe CH, Cannon CP, et al. Combination therapy with abciximab reduces angiographically evident thrombus in acute myocardial infarction: a TIMI 14 substudy. Circulation 2001;103:2550-4.

18. Mehran R, Rao SV, Bhatt DL, Gibson CM, Caixeta A, Eikelboom J, et al. Standardized bleeding definitions for cardiovascular clinical trials: a consensus report from the Bleeding Academic Research Consortium. Circulation

2011;123:2736-47.

19. Lincoff AM, Popma JJ, Ellis SG, Hacker JA, Topol EJ. Abrupt vessel closure complicating coronary angioplasty: clinical, angiographic and therapeutic profile. J Am Coll Cardiol 1992;19:926-35.

20. Willerson JT. Inhibitors of platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa receptors. Will they be useful when given chronically? Circulation 1996;94:866-8.

21. Scarborough RM, Kleiman NS, Phillips DR. Platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonists. What are the relevant issues concerning their pharmacology and clinical use? Circulation 1999;100:437-44.

22. Peerlinck K, De Lepeleire I, Goldberg M, Farrell D, Barrett J, Hand E, et al. MK-383 (L-700,462), a selective nonpeptide platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist, is active in man. Circulation 1993;88:1512-7.

23. Ernst NM, Suryapranata H, Miedema K, Slingerland RJ, Ottervanger JP, Hoorntje JC, et al. Achieved platelet aggregation inhibition after different antiplatelet regimens during percutaneous coronary intervention for ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;44:1187-93.

24. Van Werkum JW, Gerritsen WB, Kelder JC, Hackeng CM, Ernst SM, Deneer VH, et al. Inhibition of platelet function by abciximab or high-dose tirofiban in patients with STEMI undergoing primary PCI: a randomised trial. Neth Heart J 2007;15:375-81.

25. Tang X, Li R, Jing Q, Liu Y, Liu P. Efficacy and Safety of Intracoronary versus Intravenous Administration of Tirofiban during Percutaneous Coronary Intervention for Acute Coronary Syndrome: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. PLoS One 2015;10:e0129718.

26. Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S, Antunes MJ, Bucciarelli-Ducci C, Bueno H, et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation: The Task Force for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur

Heart J 2018;39:119-77.

27. Budaj A, Brieger D, Steg PG, Goodman SG, Dabbous OH, Fox KA, et al. Global patterns of use of antithrombotic and antiplatelet therapies in patients with acute coronary syndromes: insights from the Global Registry of Acute Coronary Events (GRACE). Am Heart J 2003;146:999-1006.

28. Mandelzweig L, Battler A, Boyko V, Bueno H, Danchin N, Filippatos G, et al. The second Euro Heart Survey on acute coronary syndromes: characteristics, treatment, and outcome of patients with ACS in Europe and the Mediterranean Basin in 2004. Eur Heart J 2006;27:2285-93.

29. Schneider DJ, Herrmann HC, Lakkis N, Aguirre F, Wan Y, Aggarwal A, et al. Enhanced early inhibition of platelet aggregation with an increased bolus of tirofiban. Am J Cardiol 2002;90:1421-3.

30. De Luca G, Gibson CM, Bellandi F, Murphy S, Maioli M, Noc M, et al. Early glycoprotein IIb-IIIa inhibitors in primary angioplasty (EGYPT) cooperation: an individual patient data meta-analysis. Heart 2008;94:1548-58.

31. Ellis SG, Tendera M, de Belder MA, van Boven AJ, Widimsky P, Janssens L, et al. Facilitated PCI in patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med 2008;358:2205-17.

32. Lee DP, Herity NA, Hiatt BL, Fearon WF, Rezaee M, Carter AJ, et al. Adjunctive platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa receptor inhibition with tirofiban before primary angioplasty improves angiographic outcomes: results of the TIrofiban Given in the Emergency Room before Primary Angioplasty (TIGER-PA) pilot trial. Circulation 2003;107:1497-501.

33. Rao SV, O'Grady K, Pieper KS, Granger CB, Newby LK, Van de Werf F, et al. Impact of bleeding severity on clinical outcomes among patients with acute coronary syndromes. Am J Cardiol 2005;96:1200-6.

34. Stone GW, Bertrand ME, Moses JW, Ohman EM, Lincoff AM, Ware JH, et al. Routine upstream initiation vs deferred selective use of glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors in acute coronary syndromes: the ACUITY Timing trial. JAMA 2007;297:591-602.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

DOI: 10.18621/eurj.643381

Urology

A modified basket catheter technique with semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy in the prevention of migration of proximal ureteral stones

Abdullah Erdoğan[®], Ercüment Keskin[®]

Department of Urology, Erzincan Binali Yıldırım University School of Medicine, Erzincan, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Although proximal ureteral stones are common, some difficulties are encountered in semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy (URS) treatment, especially as a result of stone migration to the kidney. In this paper, we present a different use of a basket catheter for the treatment of proximal ureteral stones.

Methods: Between September 2016 and January 2019, 101 patients over 18 years of age detected to have a maximum 15-mm proximal ureteral stone were retrospectively evaluated, and 93 patients fulfilling the criteria were included in the study. Semi-rigid URS and a modified basket catheter were used together in 44 patients while no auxiliary equipment was utilized for the remaining 49 patients. In the study group, a 3F zero-tip basket catheter was disintegrated and positioned in a way to capture and retrieve the stone from the semi-rigid ureterorenoscope.

Results: No difference was found between the two groups in terms of age, body mass index, gender, and stone characteristics. The duration of operation was shorter in the basket catheter group (p < 0.001). The rates of stone migration, requirement to switch to flexible ureterorenoscopy (FURS), and double J-stent (JJ-stent) placement were significantly higher in the control group (p < 0.005). There were no significant differences between the two groups concerning operation success and complications (p = 0.068 and p = 0.772, respectively).

Conclusions: The modified basket catheter technique with semi-rigid URS was successful in preventing the migration of proximal ureteral stones. This method can be considered as an alternative in cases where FURS is not available.

Keywords: Basket catheter technique, proximal ureteral stones, semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy

Ureteral stones are one of the most common urological problems, with treatment options varying according to the location, size and composition of the stone, patient preference, experience of the surgeon, and availability of auxiliary equipment [1]. During treatment with a semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy (URS), the proximal location of the stone both reduces treatment success and increases complication rates [2].

Therefore, the use of flexible URS (FURS) is recommended for the surgical treatment of proximal ureteral and renal pelvic stones [1]. The retrograde migration of stones to the kidney is reported to vary between 3 and 15% for distal ureteral stones [3, 4], but this rate can reach 60% for stones located in the proximal ureter [5-7]. The treatment of stones that have migrated to the kidney require additional procedures,

Received: November 5, 2019; Accepted: March 25, 2020; Published Online: June 21, 2020



How to cite this article: Erdoğan A, Keskin E. A modified basket catheter technique with semi-rigid ureterorenoscopy in the prevention of migration of proximal ureteral stones. Eur Res J 2021;7(1);22-28. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.643381

Address for correspondence: Abdullah Erdoğan, MD., Erzincan Binali Yıldırım University School of Medicine, Department of Urology, Erzincan, Urus 2149-3189 Turkey. E-mail: dr.abderd@hotmail.com

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj repetition of surgery, and JJ stent applications, which increase the morbidity rates and treatment cost.

In order to increase the success of the procedure and prevent stone migration, many mechanic devices (wire-balloon) and gels have been developed and provided successful results when placed in the proximal part of the stone. Stone baskets, such as LithoCatch[®], Parachute[®] and Escape[®], as well as vacuum device Lithovac[®], balloon basket Parachute[®], and Stone Cone[®], PercSys Accordion[®] and NTrap[®] that form a barrier in the proximal of the stone are among mechanical tools designed to prevent stone migration [8-16]. In addition, BackStop[®] gel is a temporary congestion-forming substance in the heat-sensitive proximal of the stone to prevent migration [17].

With these developments, the relatively high cost of auxiliary equipment has led to the search for a cheaper and more effective method due to the limited health budget. In the current study, we aimed to present a different use of a basket catheter to prevent migration of proximal ureteral stones.

METHODS

After obtaining the approval of the university's Ethics Committee, 101 patients older than 18 years of age detected to have a proximal ureteral stone with a maximum diameter of 15 mm between September 2016 and January 2019 were retrospectively evaluated. Patients with congenital anomalies, accompanying renal stones or multiple ureteral stones were excluded from the study. Stone could not be reached in three patients due to the kinking of the proximal ureter. JJ stents were implanted in two of these patients and percutaneous nephrolithotomy (PNL) was performed in the last patient. Five patients were found to have pyonephrosis, of whom two were treated with a percutaneous nephrostomy catheter and three received a JJ stent. The patients who underwent PNL, nephrostomy and JJ stent were also excluded from the study.

The age, gender, body mass index (BMI) and comorbid disease history of the patients were recorded. In addition, hemogram, blood urea nitrogen, creatinine and urinalysis tests were conducted preoperatively. Stone localization was determined by computerized tomography (CT). The largest diameter of the stone was recorded and the stone volume was calculated as mm2 by multiplying the length and width measured on CT. URS was scheduled for patients that did not pass the stone through conservative treatment, those resistant to extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy (ESWL)with non effective ESWL, and those for whom surgery was preferred due to severe pain and hydronephrosis.

Semi-rigid URS was performed in 93 patients (41 female, 52 male), who met the study criteria. A modified basket catheter was used in combination with URS in 44 patients, while the remaining 49 patients underwent URS without auxiliary equipment. A ureteral stricture that prevented the passage of URS in the distal of the stone was detected in six patients in the control group and four patients in the study group. In these patients, balloon dilation was performed under fluoroscopic control and the operation was continued.

In the control group, no auxiliary equipment was used to prevent stone migration. In the study group, a 3F zero-tip basket catheter (Baycare, Bayrak Medikal, Turkey,) was reconfigured and positioned in a way to capture and retrieve the stone from the ureterorenoscope (Karl Storz 9-11F, Tuttlingen, Germany) (Figs. 1 and 2). Then, ureterorenoscope was taken out and a laser lithotripter was introduced through the ureterorenoscope adjacent to the basket catheter to fragment the stone (Fig. 3). When this procedure was completed, the basket was removed from the ureter and used in the same configuration for stone retrieval from the URS. During stone extraction, if there was anything that blocked passage in any section of the ureter, the ureterorenoscope was taken out and the stone fragmentation process was repeated using the lithotripter running adjacent to the basket catheter (Fig. 4). The detached basket catheter technique was implemented by two surgeons with similar experience. A laser fiber of 365-µm in thickness was used in all patients. Stone fragmentation was performed at a laser frequency of 5 Hz and power of 1.5 Joules. The two groups were compared in terms of stone migration, peroperative requirement of switching to FURS, intraoperative and postoperative complications, JJ stent placement, operation time and success, postoperative ESWL, and second surgery requirement. The operation success was assessed at the postoperative third week using Kidney-Ureter-Bladder (KUB) X-ray in



Fig 1. Schematic view of the use of the modified basket catheter.



Fig 2. Normal and modified configuration of the basket catheter.



Fig 3. Engagement of the stone by the modified basket catheter.


Fig 1. Schematic view of the use of the modified basket catheter.

opaque stones and ultrasonography and non-contrast CT in non-opaque stones.

Statistical Analysis

The data were analyzed using SPSS version 25.0 (SPSS[®], IL, USA). Normally distributed data were presented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Student's t-test was employed for continuous variables, and chi-square and Fisher's exact tests for categorical variables. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

The mean age of the patients was 48.2 ± 15.9 years and the mean stone length was 10.7 ± 2.1 mm. No difference was found between the two groups in terms of age, BMI, gender, and stone characteristics (Table 1). The mean operative time was 49.5 ± 10.1 , and the duration of operation was shorter in the basket

catheter group (p < 0.001). The rates of stone migration, requirement of FURS and JJ-stent placement were significantly higher in the control group (p < 0.005). No significant difference was found between the two groups concerning operation success and complications (p = 0.068 and p = 0.772, respectively) (Table 2).

Stone migration to the kidney was observed in five patients in the study group during surgery. In three of these patients, the stone was not visualized in the proximal ureter at first insertion (considered to be due to the irrigation fluid causing stone migration to the kidney), whereas for the two remaining cases, the stone migrated during the procedure. In two of the three patients whose stone was not visualized at first insertion and one of the two patients with peroperative stone migration, the stone was captured using the basket catheter in the renal pelvis and pulled into the proximal ureter; then, stone fragmentation was applied. It was necessary to switch to FURS in two patients in the study group. In the control group, the

Table I. Comparison of the d	emographic and stone	characteristics of the patients
Luole II comparison of the a	emographie and scone	characteristics of the patients

I	01	1	
	Basket catheter group	Control group	<i>p</i> value
Age (years)	45.16 ± 13.9	51.02 ± 17.2	0.077
BMI (kg/m^2)	25.7 ± 3.5	24.8 ± 3.2	0.233
Gender (F/M)	21/23	20/29	0.503
Stone side (right/left)	19/25	26/23	0.341
Stone width (mm)	11.02 ± 2.7	10.43 ± 1.32	0.191
Stone volume (mm ²)	100.9 ± 49.8	91.18 ± 22.04	0.238

BMI = body mass index

stone was not visualized in two patients at first insertion, and stone migration occurred in 25 further patients during surgery, making the total 27. It was seen that in 13 of the 27 patients, the stone was fragmented; thus, a JJ stent was implanted and the procedure was terminated. For the remaining 14 patients, FURS was utilized. Mild mucosal injury and hematuria occurred in two patients in the study group. In the control group, three patients had hematuria and four patients had mild mucosal injury that did not require termination of the operation. In the postoperative period, urinary tract infection developed in four patients in the study group and three patients in the control group. None of the patients had a ureteral stricture. The postoperative complications were evaluated according to the Modified Clavien (MC) classification (Table 2).

DISCUSSION

When the ureteral stones are classified according to their localization, those located in the proximal

ureter have higher migration and complication rates and lower operative success compared to those in the mid-distal ureter [2, 18]. The type of energy used in the fragmentation of the stone also affects migration and the success of the operation [19-21]. Stone-Cone is one of the tools devised to prevent stone migration and it is recommended for use in the treatment of ureteral stones due to significantly reducing the possibility of stone migration [8, 20]. However, although this device increases the operation success, it cannot be effectively used in the retrieval of fragmented stones. In addition, Stone-Cone is more effective in dilated stones of 7-10 mm in diameter. If the dilatation in the proximal of the stone is more than 10 mm, the effect of the device is reduced. In the current study, since we used a modified configuration of a basket catheter to engage the stone, proximal ureter dilatation was not important. Considering that the inner diameter of the basket is 15 mm, it can be used to prevent the migration of stones of this size. A further study to compare Stone-Cone and the modified basket catheter in the prevention of stone migration can provide clearer data.

	Basket catheter group	Control group	<i>p</i> value
Stone migration, n (%)			
First insertion	3 (6.9%)	2 (4.08%)	
During procedure	2 (4.5%)	25 (51.02%)	
Total	5 (11.4%)	27 (55.1%)	< 0.001
Use of FURS, n (%)	2 (5.5%)	14 (28.6%)	0.002
Complete stone-free rate, n (%)	36 (81.8%)	30 (61.2%)	
Residual fragments, n (%)			
≤ 3mm	6 (13.6%)	11 (22.4%)	0.068
> 3mm	2 (4.5%)	8 (16.3%)	
JJ stent requirement (n)	28 (63.6%)	43 (87.8%)	0.006
Operation time (min)	42.27±7.54	56.1±7.24	< 0.001
Complications, n (%)			
MC1	6 (13.6%)	7 (14.3%)	
MC2	5 (11.4%)	8 (16.3%)	0.772
Postoperative ESWL, n (%)	1 (2.3%)	5 (10.2)	0.207
Second surgery, n (%)	1 (2.3%)	3 (6.1%)	0.619

 Table 2. Comparison of the study and control groups in terms of the operation outcomes

 and complications

FURS = flexible ureterorenoscopy, JJ = Double j, MC = modified Clavien classification, ESWL = extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy

The basket catheter is primarily designed for the removal of stone fragments from the ureter. In case of any entrapment occurring during the procedure, basket catheter can be disintegrated. This design allows the free release of the ureterorenoscope from the ureter. In the presented technique, the modified basket catheter was used to both prevent stone migration and retrieve residual stones after fragmentation.

In the study of Kesler et al. [9] concerning the Escape® basket (Boston Scientific Corp., Natick, MA, USA) and that of Kroczak et al. [10] investigating a basket catheter, the basket and laser were both inside the ureterorenoscope. In contrast, in the current study, the ureterorenoscope and laser were used independently from the basket catheter. The basket catheter being located adjacent to the ureterorenoscope, not inside, allows the use of a thicker laser fiber in the working channel. We also consider that this facilitates the flow of the irrigation fluid and allows the ureterorenoscope to be more easily manipulated. In his study with a small group of patients, Kesler et al. [9] determined the complete stone-free rate to be 100%, but he did not refer to stone localization or stone migration. In another study investigating the dual use of a basket catheter, Kroczak et al. [10] reported stone migration in 10 patients (14.7%), which is similar to the rate determined in the current study (five patients; 11.4%). However, the requirement of switching to FURS was lower in our study (two patients; 5.5%) compared to the study by Kroczak et al. [10] (19 patients; 24.1%). Lastly, our higher rate of JJ stent requirement in the control group may be due to the requirement of FURS in more patients in this group.

Since most devices that prevent stone migration cannot be used for stone extraction, the cost of surgery increases. Therefore the EAU guidelines recommends the need and use of a FURS in such cases independently of the retropulsion device. In the presented technique, the basket catheter, which is cheaper than other migration-preventing equipment, not only reduced the possibility of stone migration but also helped to retrieve stone fragments from the ureter, reducing the total cost of surgery.

One of the drawbacks of using a basket catheter to prevent stone migration is that the laser damages the wires of the basket. In the current study, we had to use a second basket in five patients because the laser cut the single wire of the basket. However, this did not harm any of the patients and the basket was successfully removed as a whole. Our complication rates in both groups were similar to those reported in previous studies [23, 24], and we did not observe any major complication.

We consider that the lack of a statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of operative success was due to the continuation of surgery by switching to the use of FURS in cases of stone migration in the control group. This may also be one of the reasons for the longer duration of operation in the control group. Although we have access to FURS, it is an expensive device with a limited lifetime; therefore, we suggest that using semi-rigid URS as a safe and effective method for the treatment proximal ureter stones and switching to the use of FURS in cases where necessary will reduce the cost of surgery without compromising patient safety.

Limitations

The limitations of our study include the retrospective nature and non-randomized design. Furthermore, not all the patients underwent CT in the postoperative follow-up, with ultrasonography and KUB X-ray being used in some cases. This may be regarded as another limitation considering that CT follow-up after stone surgery has been shown to be superior in showing residual fragments [25]. Randomized controlled prospective studies with other migration-preventing devices are needed to better demonstrate the efficacy of the presented method.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the modified basket catheter technique is effective in preventing the migration of proximal ureter stones when applied with semi-rigid URS. This method can be used as an alternative when FURS is not available or resources are limited and FURS is reserved for more complicated cases requiring longer-term treatment.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest dur-

ing the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Türk C, Neisius A, Petrik A, Seitz C. EAU Guidelines on Urolithiasis. 2018.

2. Yencilek F, Sarica K, Erturhan S, Yagci F, Erbagci A. Treatment of ureteral calculi with semirigid ureteroscopy: where should we stop? Urol Int 2010;84:260-4.

3. Hendrikx AJ, Strijbos WE, de Knijff DW, Kums JJ, Doesburg WH, Lemmens WA. Treatment for extended mid and distal ureteral stones: SWLor ureteroscopy? Results of a multicentre study. J Endourol 1999;13:727-33.

4. Pardalidis NP, Kosmaoglou EV, Kapotis CG. Endoscopy vs. extracorporeal shockwave lithotripsy in treatment of distal ureteral stones: 10 years experience. J Endourol 1999;13:161-4. 5. Rane A, Bradoo A, Rao P, Shivde S, Elhilali M, Anidjar M, et al. The use of a novel reverse thermosensitive polymer to prevent ureteral stone retropulsion during intracorporeal lithotripsy: a randomized, controlled trial. J Urol 2010;183:1417-21.

6. Segura JW, Preminger GM, Assimos DG, Dretler SP, Kahn RI, Lingeman JE, et al: Ureteral Stones Clinical Guidelines Panel summary report on the management of ureteral calculi. The American Urological Association. J Urol 1997;158:1915-21.

7. Dretler SP. The stone cone: a new generation of basketry. J Urol 2001;165:1593-6.

8. Pardalidis NP, Papatsoris AG, Kosmaoglou EV. Prevention of retrograde calculus migration with the Stone Cone. Urol Res 2005;33:61-4.

9. Kesler SS, Pierre SA, Brison DI, Preminger GM, Munver R. Use of the escape nitinol stone retrieval basket facilitates fragmentation and extraction of ureteral and renal calculi: a pilot study. J Endourol 2008;22:1213-7.

10. Kroczak T, Ghiculete D, Sowerby R, Ordon M, Lee JY, Pace KT, et al. Dual usage of a stone basket: stone capture and retropulsion prevention. Can Urol Assoc J 2018;12:280-3.

11. Geavlete P, Georgescu D, Niță G, Mirciulescu V, Cauni V. Complications of 2735 retrograde semirigid ureteroscopy procedures: a single-center experience J Endourol 2006;20:179-85.

12. Eisner BH, Dretler SP. Use of the Stone Cone for prevention of calculus retropulsion during holmium: YAG laser lithotripsy: case series and review of the literature. Urol Int 2009;82:356-60. 13. Park J, Hong B, Park T, Park HK. Effectiveness of noncontrast computed tomography in evaluation of residual stones after percutaneous nephrolithotomy. J Endourol 2007;21:684-7.

14. Chow GK, Patterson DE, Blute ML, Segura JW. Ureteroscopy: effect of technology and technique on clinical practice. J Urol 2003;170:99-102.

15. Knispel HH, Klan R, Heicappell R, Miller K. Pneumatic lithotripsy applied through deflected working channel of miniureteroscope: results in 143 patients. J Endourol Soc 1998;12:513-5.

16. Tunc L, Kupeli B, Senocak C, Alkibay T, Sozen S, Karaoglan U, et al. Pneumatic lithotripsy for large ureteral stones: is it the first line treatment? Int Urol Nephrol 2007;39:759-64.

17. el-Gabry EA, Bagley DH. Retrieval capabilities of different stone basket designs in vitro. J Endourol 1999;13:305-7.

18. Delvecchio FC, Kuo RL, Preminger GM. Clinical efficacy of combined lithoclast and lithovac stone removal during ureteroscopy. J Urol 2000;164:40-2.

19. Dretler SP. Ureteroscopy for proximal ureteral calculi: prevention of stone migration. J Endourol 2000;14:565-7.

20. Dellabella M, Milanese G, d'Anzeo G, Muzzonigro G. Rapid, economical treatment of large impacted calculi in the proximal ureter with ballistic ureteral lithotripsy and occlusive, percutaneous balloon catheter: the high pressure irrigation technique. J Urol 2007;178(3 Pt 1):929-33.

21. Holley PG, Sharma SK, Perry KT, Turk TMT. Assessment of novel ureteral occlusion device and comparison with stone cone in prevention of stone fragment migration during lithotripsy. J Endourol 2005;19:200-13.

22. Percutaneous System, Inc. PercSys Accordian stone management device document [online], http://www.percsys.com/SMD.html.

23. Olbert PJ, Keil C, Weber J, Schrader AJ, Hegele A, Hofmann R. Efficacy and safety of the Accordion stone-trapping device: in vitro results from an artificial ureterolithotripsy model. Urol Res 2010;38:41-6.

24. Chen S, Zhou L, Wei T, Luo D, Jin T, Li H, et al. Comparison of Holmium: YAG laser and pneumatic lithotripsy in the treatment of ureteral stones: an update meta-analysis. Urol Int 2017;98:125-33.

25. Sun Y, Wang L, Liao G, Xu C, Gao X, Yang Q, et al: Pneumatic lithotripsy versus laser lithotripsy in the endoscopic treatment of ureteral calculi. J Endourol 2001;15:587-90.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.667596

Is the fear of malignancy in large adrenal masses realistic?

Bartu Badak^o, Erhan Aslaner^o

Department of General Surgery, Eskişehir Osmangazi University School of Medicine, Eskişehir, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Adrenal masses are more frequently detected in autopsy series in recent years and are more frequently detected in clinical practice due to the development of radiological examinations. After the detection of an adrenal mass, the first two important questions come to mind. Does the mass hormonally active (functionally) or not active (non-functional), and this mass is a benign formation or is it malignant? The answer to these two questions is the obligatory questions that clinicians must answer in order to make an operation decision. The decision of operation in non-functioning adrenal masses is directly proportional to the mass's neoplastic potential. If a preoperative histopathological diagnosis is not available; this potential is predicted by the size of the mass in radiological imaging. It is shown that the malignancy rate in adrenal masses is higher in lesions 6 cm and above. In this study, we aimed to determine whether the rate of malignancy is really high in histopathological examination as a result of adrenalectomy operations performed in our clinic between the years of 2010-2012.

Methods: Fourteen women and 4 men with 6 cm or higher adrenal masses patients which performed adrenalectomy by Eskişehir Osmangazi University Faculty of Medicine Department of General Surgery between 2010-2012 were included in this study. The results of the final histopathological analysis were classified retrospectively.

Results: The rate of malignancy in adrenal masses of 6 cm or more supported by the literature was found to be high in our clinical series.

Conclusions: As a result of our clinical retrospective study, we think that the extent of the formation in the related gland is highly effective and significant in making an operation decision before adrenalectomy. **Keywords:** Adrenal, mass, surgery

drenal glands are located upper side of both kidneys, which plays an important role of water and electrolyte balance in body metabolism. It is the main organ in the body's stress response due to hormones it secretes. Although the incidence of adrenal masses is increasing in autopsy series, their incidence reaches peak levels in the fifth decades. Although many adrenal masses do not cause clinical symptoms and do not cause any health problems, adrenal gland-borne diseases have mainly high clinical value such as Cushing, Conn, Addison, Pheochromocytoma, and have long-

term follow-up. Adrenal masses that have been detected during radiological examinations for another reason and which are not known before are called adrenal insidentilomas [1]. In order for this definition to gain value, the patient should not be aware of the presence of an adrenal disease and the patient should not be followed for oncological reasons. In recent years, the incidence of adrenal insidentilomas has increased with the development of radiological examinations and equipment. When any adrenal mass is encountered, two important questions come to mind. The first

Received: December 30, 2019; Accepted: March 23, 2020; Published Online: June 17, 2020



How to cite this article: Badak B, Aslaner E. Is the fear of malignancy in large adrenal masses realistic? Eur Res J 2020;7(1):29-31. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.667596

4 Address for correspondence: Bartu Badak, MD., Assistant Professor, Eskişehir Osmangazi University School of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Eskişehir, Turkey. E-mail: drbartu@gmail.com

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj is whether this mass is hormoneally active (functionalnonfunctional), and the second is whether this mass is malignant or benign. These benign and malign lesions include adenomas, myolipomas, ganglioneuromas, pheochromocytoma, cysts, hematomas, adrenocortical cancers and metastases. Cancers among these causes of incidentiloma have a significant mortality rate. Therefore, it is critical to establish the presence of malignancy. The feature of the mass which is thought to increase the prevalence of malignancy in adrenal masses revealed by the studies, stands out as 'dimension'. This rate is 2% in tumors less than 4 cm, 6% in 4-6 cm, and 20% in masses over 6 cm [2]. In this study, we tried to show the realism of malignancy rate in these masses of 6 cm or more in adrenalectomies performed in our clinic for 2 years.

METHODS

Between January 2010 and December 2012, we included 18 cases of adrenal insidentiloma of 6 cm and over performed by Eskişehir Osmangazi University general surgery department. There was no previous history of malignancy or history of the adrenal gland. Insidentilomas detected in each patient after tomography or abdominal pain for the patients who applied to our clinic. Fourteen patients were female and 4 were male and the mean age was 50 ± 2 years. A detailed medical history was obtained from all patients before the surgery and detailed physical examinations were performed. Serum cortisol, aldosterone, dehydroepiandrostenedione sulfate levels, free cortisol, vanilla mandelic acid, metanephrine levels in the urine were studied in patients with a known pre-operative adrenal-derived hormone active disease required for routine blood count and biochemical parameters. Upper abdominal computed tomography was performed in all patients. Some patients (n = 8) received support from dynamic adrenal computed tomography.

RESULTS

When the histopathological results of 18 adrenalectomy cases included in the study were evaluated; there were 8 adrenal adenomas, 4 adrenal cysts, 1 lymphangioma, 1 hemangioma, 2 adrenal carcinoma and two adrenal oncocytic tumors (Table 1). Four (22.2%) of 18 adrenalectomy cases had malignant potential. Under these data, a malignancy rate of 22.2% was observed in patients who were operated due to an adrenal mass of 6 cm or more. When the literature was examined, it was observed that the rate of frightening malignancy up to 20% was realistic in the masses of 6 cm and above and that this rate was present in our clinical practice. In the evaluation of the difference between the two ratios, two ratio tests were performed and no difference was found (p = 0.815).

 Table 1. The histopathological results of 18

 adrenalectomy cases

Diagnosis	Number (n)	Percent (%)
Adenoma	8	44.4
Cyst	4	22.2
Carcinoma	2	11.1
Oncocytic tumor	2	11.1
Hemangioma	1	5.55
Lymphangioma	1	5.55

DISCUSSION

In recent years, with the development of radiological techniques, an increase in the incidence of adrenal masses and an increasing number of operations for these masses are striking. Adrenal insidentiloma is a condition that is detected during screening for other reasons in patients who have unknown adrenal origin disease and who are not followed-up for any oncologic process [3]. Although the ratio of adrenal masses is 1.2-1.3 for gender (Female/Male), the mean age group is between 5 and 6 decades. In our study, the patient portfolio was found to be compatible with the age of occurrence, but inconsistent with respect to the ratio of men and women (14 females-4 males, mean age: 50 ± 2 years) [4].

Adrenal masses are usually in benign behavior (94%) and hormonal inactive (90%) and most of them do not show clinical findings. It has also been shown that approximately 80% of these masses are smaller than 2 cm in size. However, when any adrenal mass is encountered, there are two critical questions that must be answered before the operation decision. The first of these; whether the mass is hormonal active or not.

Second, the question is whether this mass is benign or malignant. If there is a suspicious histopathological examination before the operation, this option will lead to the operation. If the mass is hormonal active, the operation should be decided after the necessary preparations. However, in case of a mass that does not have a hormonal inactive and histopathological verification, the decision should be made acording to the malignancy potential of the mass [5]. Based on the available information, the only parameter available to evaluate the malignancy potential of an hormonal inactive adrenal mass is the size of the parameter. It is thought that as the size of an adrenal mass increases, the potential of malignancy increases. While the malignancy rate is 2% for masses smaller than 4 cm masses, 6% in the masses between 4-6 cm and 20% in the masses larger than 6 cm [6].

The most commonly used method for imaging adrenal masses is abdominal computed tomography (CT). Ultrasonography and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are also frequently used imaging methods. We preferred CT as the imaging method in all of our cases. Fine needle aspiration biopsy (FNAB) may be used in the evaluation of insidentilomas in some centers. However, false negative rates and complications may occur in approximately 40% of these cases [7]. There is no standard surgical procedure for adrenal masses, but laparoscopic adrenalectomy is a minimally invasive surgical technique. Laparoscopy is the gold standard in the surgical treatment of benign adrenal masses. Laparoscopy and open surgery should be decided by considering the relationship of the mass with the surrounding tissues, the surgeon's experience and additional internal diseases [8].

Many surgeons do not recommend surgical procedures for non-functional adrenal masses of 4 cm or less, considering the low malignancy rate [9]. Some authors recommend surgery for masses of 3 cm and over, while others recommend surgery for masses of 6 cm and over, while Linos et al. [10] argue that each patient should undergo adrenalectomy. in tumors 6 cm and over was similar to the 20% risk of malignancy in the current literature. The data obtained from the detailed examination also support the low malignancy rates of tumors 4 cm or less. We selected 4 cm as the limit for our clinical evaluation of patients with adrenal mass. Radiologically close follow-up in smaller masses; In the masses of 4 cm and above, we are in favor of making an operation decision.

Conflict of interest

The author disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Adler JT, Meyer-Rochow GY, Chen H, Benn DE, Robinson BG, Sippel RS et al. Pheochromocytoma: current approaches and future directions. Oncologist 2008;13:779-93.

2. Asari R, Koperek O, Niederle B. Endoscopic adrenalectomy in large adrenal tumors. Surgery 2012;152:41-9.

3. Favia G, Lumachi F, Basso S, D'Amico DF. Management of incidentally discovered adrenal masses and risk of malignancy. Surgery 2000;128:918-24.

4. Mantero F, Terzolo M, Arnaldi G. A survey on adrenal incidentiloma in Italy. Study group on adrenal tumors of the Italian Society of Endocrinology. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85:637-644.

5. Moreira SG Jr, Pow-Sang JM. Evaluation and management of adrenal masses. Cancer Control 2002;9:326-34.

6. Nieman LK. Approach to the patient with an adrenal incidentiloma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2010;95:4106-13.

 Fassina AS, Borsato S, Fedeli U. Fine needle aspiration cytology (FNAC) of adrenal masses. Cytopathology 2000;11:302-11.
 Erbil Y, Barbaros U, Aral F, Özbey N, İşsever H, Bozbora H, et al. [Transabdominal laparoscopic adrenalectomy: our clinical experience in 62 procedures]. Endokrinolojide Diyalog Dergisi 2008;4:181-7. [Article in Turkish]

9. Abdel-Aziz TE, Rajeev P, Sadler G, Weaver A, Mihai R. Risk of adrenocortical carcinoma in adrenal tumours greater than 8 cm. World J Surg 2015;39:1268-73.

10. Linos DA, Stylopoulos N, Raptis SA. Adrenaloma: a call for more aggressive management. World J Surg 1996;20:788-93.

CONCLUSION

In our study, the rate of approximately 22% seen



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

DOI: 10.18621/eurj.635120

Effect of amino acid infusion on perioperative thermoregulation in newborn surgery

Mustafa Okumuş¹^o, Faik Tansu Salman²^o

¹Department of Pediatric Surgery, Yeni Yüzyıl University School of Medicine, Gaziosmanpaşa Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of Pediatric Surgery, İstanbul University, İstanbul School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Decreased drug metabolism, coagulation disorders, wound infections, and cardiac arrhythmias are the most important and well-known results of intraoperative hypothermia. Perioperative amino acid infusion is known to prevent intraoperative hypothermia during general anesthesia in adults. In this study, we aimed to demonstrate the effect of perioperative amino acid infusion on the prevention of hypothermia during general anesthesia in newborn surgery.

Methods: Twenty surgical newborns, aged 1-30 days, were enrolled in this prospective randomized controlled study. Newborns were assigned randomly into two groups: the amino acid/dextrose (AAD) group and the dextrose (D) group. The core temperatures of the newborns were measured from the distal esophagus in the first minute of the induction once and every fifteen minutes thereafter. The core body temperature changes in each group during the operation and the differences between the two groups were analyzed.

Results: The surgical operations in each group were similar. The mean operating room temperatures of AAD and D groups were 25.4 ± 0.2 °C and 25.3 ± 0.3 °C, respectively. There were no significant differences in the general characteristics of the two groups. The mean core temperatures began to decrease after the induction of anesthesia in both groups and continued to decrease during the course of the surgery. There was no significant difference between the two groups.

Conclusions: Hypothermia develops in all neonates when surgical time exceeds one hour, even in warmer ambient temperatures. Although it seems effective in adults, amino acid-induced thermoregulation does not seem effective in newborns during general anesthesia.

Keywords: Amino-acid, anesthesia, hypothermia, newborn, thermoregulation

Decreased metabolic rate and impaired thermoregulation during general anesthesia cause significant undesirable effects, even in adults [1, 2]. Newborns, having a larger surface area and less subcutaneous fatty tissue covering central structures, are more susceptible to these inadvertent effects. Decreased drug metabolism, coagulation disorders, wound infections, and cardiac arrhythmias are the

most important and well-known results [3, 4].

Core body temperature has to be kept at a constant level (37°C) in each environment for the continuation of metabolic functions [2]. Peripheral arteriovenous shunts, sweating, shivering, and non-shivering heat generation constitute important intervention mechanisms in conscious individuals [3]. General anesthesia and surgery are frequently accompanied by hypother-

Received: October 20, 2019; Accepted: June 13, 2020; Published Online: June 16, 2020



How to cite this article: Okumuş M, Salman FT. Effect of amino acid infusion on perioperative thermoregulation in newborn surgery. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):32-37. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.635120

Address for correspondence: Mustafa Okumuş, MD., Assistant Professor, Yeni Yüzyıl University School of Medicine, Gaziosmanpaşa Hospital, Department of Pediatric Surgery, Gaziosmanpaşa, İstanbul, Turkey

E-mail: drmustafaokumus@gmail.com, Tel: +90 212 4539090, Fax: +90 212 6153849

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj mia related to the impairment of thermoregulation and synchronous reduction of vasoconstriction thresholds and shivering [1]. Body heat is redistributed from the core to the periphery shortly after induction of anesthesia and results in a decrease in core temperature. The course is followed by heat loss exceeding metabolic heat production.

Patients can be intensively warmed or simply kept warm either by elevating the ambient temperature or by the use of extracorporeal devices such as forced-air warming blowers and infusion fluid warming devices during general anesthesia [3, 5]. As a different approach, perioperative amino acid infusion is known to prevent intraoperative hypothermia during general anesthesia in adults [6-11].

Due to the high amount of brown adipose tissue, non-shivering thermogenesis is used in preference to shivering in newborns[1, 12-14]. Despite all compensatory mechanisms, newborns have a limited capacity for thermoregulation and are prone to hypothermia. Although there are several studies about amino acidinduced thermoregulation in adults, there is no study in newborns and infants related to the subject. In this study, we aimed to demonstrate the effect of perioperative amino acid infusion on the prevention of hypothermia during general anesthesia in surgical newborns.

METHODS

The study protocols were reviewed and approved by the ethics committee of İstanbul University, İstanbul School of Medicine. All parents were informed about the study before giving their consent to participate. Twenty surgical newborns, aged 1-30 days, were enrolled in this prospective, randomized controlled study. Newborns with fever, sepsis, and those undergoing surgical procedures shorter than 60 min were not included in the study.

Newborns were randomly divided into two groups: the amino acid and dextrose 10% infusion group (AAD) and the 10% dextrose only infusion group (D). Amino acid (TrophAmine[®] 6%, B. Braun Hessen, Germany) solution was given at a rate of 1g/kg-1 24 h-1 and dextrose 10% solution was given at a rate 100 mL kg-1 24h-1 before and during the operation.

No premedication was given before surgery. The ambient operating room temperature was maintained near 25°C. All newborns received general anesthesia with sevoflurane and air O2.Tracheal intubation was facilitated with rocuronium. Ventilation was controlled and adjusted to keep end-tidal CO2 at 4.6-5.2 kPa (35-40 mm Hg). All newborns were placed on warm gel pads, which were placed on a constant electrical heating pad that was adjusted to 37°C (KanMedOperatherm 202; KanMed AB, Bromma, Sweden). A heat and moistureexchanger was connected to the tracheal tube connector in all newborns. The head, legs, and arms were covered by warm cotton.

The age, sex, weight, hemoglobin concentration, primary pathology, preoperative infusion time, duration of anesthesia, the initial core temperature of the newborns, and the ambient operating room temperature were recorded. The core temperatures of the newborns were measured from the distal esophagus in the first minute of the induction once and every fifteen minutes thereafter. Thermocouple probes (Ellab YRY-T, Ellab, Hillerod, Denmark) were connected to the Mennen Horizon XL monitor (Mennen Medical Ltd., Rehovot, Israel).

Statistical Analysis

The core body temperature changes in each group during surgery and the differences between the two groups were analyzed. Statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS 11 package program. Descriptive data are expressed as mean \pm standard deviation and number (%). Continuous variables are given as mean \pm standard deviation and categorical variables as percentage (%). Independent group comparisons were made using Student's t-test when parametric test assumptions were provided. The Mann-Whitney U test was used when parametric test assumptions were not provided. The Chi-square test was used to determine categorical variables. *P* values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

A total of 20 surgical newborns were enrolled in the study. The diagnoses of the newborns are shown in Table 1. The surgical operations in each group were

Dextrose (D) group	Amino acid and dextrose (AAD) group
Midgut volvulus	Gastric perforation
Congenital diaphragmatic hernia	Pyloric atresia
Congenital diaphragmatic hernia	Duodenal atresia
Duodenal atresia	Midgut volvulus
Malrotation	Volvulus and internal hernia
Pyloric stenosis	Gastric perforation
Pyloric stenosis	Ileal atresia
Necrotizing enterocolitis	Congenital diaphragmatic hernia
Malrotation	Meconium ileus
Intraabdominal cystic mass	Pyloric stenosis

Table 1. Diagnosis of the patients

similar. Operating room temperatures were constant within the limit of ± 0.5 °C for each group during the course of surgery. The mean operating room temperatures of the AAD and D groups were 25.4 ± 0.2 °C and 25.3 ± 0.3 °C, respectively.

Table 2 illustrates the perioperative data for the two groups. There were no significant differences in the general characteristics of the two groups. The preoperative infusion times in the AAD and D groups were 14.7 ± 4.9 hours and 15.1 ± 6.3 hours, respectively.

The mean core temperatures began to decrease after the induction of anesthesia in both groups and continued to decrease during the course of surgery (Fig. 1). Although the mean core temperatures in the AAD group were higher than in the D group during the entire surgical period, there was no significant difference between the two groups except at the 45th and 90th minutes of the operation (Table 3).

Table 2. General characteristics of two groups

	AAD	D	<i>p</i> value
Female	6	4	-
Age (day)	9.8 ± 9.1	10.7 ± 12.3	0.185
Weight (gram)	3037 ± 204	2800 ± 702	0.319
Hemoglobin (gr/dl)	14.00 ± 0.89	14.27 ± 2.7	0.710
Body Temperature (°C)	36.5 ± 0.1	36.4 ± 0.2	0.200
AmbientTemperature (°C)	25.4 ± 0.2	25.3 ± 0.3	0.545
Infusion Time (preop) (h)	14.7 ± 4.9	15.1 ± 6.3	0.877

AAD = amino acid/dextrose group, D = dextrose group



Fig. 1. Core body temperature changes in both groups.

Time (min.)	AAD	D	<i>p</i> value
1.	36.50 ± 0.14	36.60 ± 0.13	0.103
15	36.4 ± 0.19	36.2 ± 0.19	0.083
30	36.2 ± 0.21	36 ± 0.18	0.132
45	36.0 ± 0.2	35.8 ± 0.2	0.018 [*]
60	35.8 ± 0.3	35.6 ± 0.2	0.138
75	35.6 ± 0.4	35.3 ± 0.3	0.180
90	35.5 ± 0.4	35.1 ± 0.2	0.043*
105	35.3 ± 0.5	34.9 ± 0.3	0.128
120	35.1 ± 0.7	34.6 ± 0.2	0.185

AAD = amino acid/dextrose group, D = dextrose group, *P < 0.05

DISCUSSION

General anesthesia impairs thermoregulation and causes mild hypothermia in surgical patients. Anesthesiologists and surgeons use various approaches and combinations to keep patients normothermic. Unfortunately, it has not yet been possible to solve the problem completely. However, there is one additional internal warming method that has been known since the 1990s: amino acid-induced thermoregulation. Amino acids infused in the body stimulate both protein synthesis and breakdown and also increase blood flow, especially in extrasplanchic tissue [15].

All reactions require larger amounts of energy compared with glucose or lipid metabolism, leading to accumulating heat in the body [11]. After Sellden et al. reported that amino acid infusion prevented perioperative hypothermia during anesthesia without any additional sympathoadrenal activity and shortened hospital stay [6, 15, 16], Kasai et al. [8] reported perioperative amino acids maintained core temperature and were useful in preventing hypothermia not only during general anesthesia but also during spinal anesthesia. A contribution to the subject also came from Nakajima et al. [10]; amino acid infusion increased both metabolic rates and resting core temperature, but they also produced a synchronous increase in all major autonomic thermoregulatory defense thresholds at the same time.

Non-shivering thermogenesis (activation of brown fat by an uncoupling protein, thermogenin) is used in preference to shivering in infants and in small mam-

mals [1, 12, 14]. It is thought that because of their high amounts of brown adipose tissue and their high potential for non-shivering thermogenesis, newborns should be able to produce more heat to compensate for heat loss in general anesthesia, but this is not the case. Newborns, like adults, are unable to respond to intrahypothermia because inhibition operative of non-shivering thermogenesis occurs during general anesthesia [17-19]. In these circumstances, it might be considered that perioperative infusion of amino acids would increase heat formation via potentiation of nonshivering thermogenesis. However, the results of the current study do not support this hypothesis. Although the mean temperature of the AAD group was higher during anesthesia, the difference was not statistically significant.

Limitations

First, the operating room temperature could only be adjusted to about 22-23°C instead of 25°C, so a further decrease in body core temperature might have led to an increase in the thermogenic effect of amino acids. On the other hand, this could be more realistic because most of the time the operating room temperature was around 21-22°C. Although the optimal delivery room temperature is recommended to be 25-28°C, it is also a fact that 25°C is an uncomfortable temperature for all operating room staff [20].

Second, we could have given an amino acid solution without dextrose during the surgery because glucose supplementation inhibits endogenous glucose production and stimulates insulin secretion to a greater extent than the administration of amino acids alone in adults. Moreover, intraoperative exogenous glucose suppresses protein catabolism and gluconeogenesis. Therefore, excessive glucose administration may disturb amino acid-mediated thermogenesis [21]. According to Fujita *et al.* [22], intraoperative amino acid infusion without glucose administration appears to be more effective for body temperature maintenance in patients undergoing colorectal surgery. However, we thought that it would be inappropriate to give amino acid solutions alone in newborns who are prone to hypoglycemia in long surgical procedures.

Third, there may be a linear relationship between the amount of amino acids and the thermogenic effect. Some groups given different amount of amino acids could be added.

In addition, cold ambient room temperature (below 23°C) can significantly interfere with the maintenance of core temperature in newborns and infants during anesthesia. However, neonates cannot maintain their core temperature, even in warmer operating room temperatures [5]. Despite taking all necessary precautions, as mentioned previously, we observed mild hypothermia in both groups during surgery. Hypothermia developed in all newborns when surgical time exceeded one hour, even though the operating room temperature was around 25°C.

CONCLUSION

Hypothermia develops in all neonates when surgical time exceeds one hour, even in warmer ambient temperature. Although it seems effective in adults, amino acid- induced thermoregulation does not seem effective in newborns during general anesthesia. This effect may be dose-dependent. Studies with more groups and different amino acid doses are needed.

Acknowledgments

All procedures performed in studies involving human participants were accordance with the ethical standards of the institutional and/or national research committee and with the 1964 Helsinki declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. Both authors were working in Istanbul University during the study.

Authors' Contributions

Conception and design: M.O, F.T.S; Data analysis interpretation: M.O, F.T.S; Manuscript writing and revision: M.O, F.T.S

Conflict of interest

The author disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Sessler DI. Perioperative thermoregulation and heat balance. Lancet 2016;387:2655-64.

2. Insler SR, Sessler DI. Perioperative thermoregulation and temperature monitoring. Anesthesiology Clin 2006;24:823-37.

3. Sessler DI. Complications and treatment of mild hypothermia. Anesthesiology 2001;95:531-43.

4. Kurz A, Sessler DI, Lenhardt R. Perioperative normothermia to reduce the incidence of surgical-wounds infection and shorten hospital stay. N Engl J Med 1996;334;1209-15.

Tander B, Barış S, Karakaya D, Arıtürk E, Rızalar R, Bernay B. Risk factors influencing inadvertent hypothermia in infants and neonates during anesthesia. Pediatr Anesth 2005;15:574-9.
 Sellden E, Lindahl SGE. Amino acid-induced thermogenesis reduces hypothermia during anaesthesia and shortens hospital stay. Anesth Analg 1999; 89:916-22.

7. Sellden E. Peri-operative amino acid administration and the metabolic response to surgery. Proc Nutr Soc 2002;61:337-43. 8. Kasai T, Nakajima Y, Matsukawa T, Ueno H, Sanaguchi M, Mizobe T. Effect of preoperative amino acid infusion on thermoregulatory response during spinal anaesthesia. Br J Anaesth 2003;90:58-61.

9. Yamaoka I. Modification of core body temperature by amino acid administration. Asia Pac J ClinNutr 2008;17:309-11.

10. Nakajima Y, Takamata A, Matsukawa T, Sessler DI, Kitamura Y, Ueno H, et al. Effect of amino acid infusion on central thermoregulatory control in humans. Anesthesiology 2004;100:634-39.

 Yokoyama T, Yamaoka I, Hitosugi T, Sellden E. Amino acids during perioperative period. Open J Anesthesiol 2017;7:287-95.
 Himms-Hagen J. Nonshivering thermogenesis. Brain Res Bull 1984;12:151-60.

 Cypess AM, Lehman S, Williams G, Tal I, Rodman D, Goldfine AB, et al. Identification and importance of brown adipose tissue in adult humans. N Eng J Med 2009;360:1509-17.
 Gunn TR, Gluckman PD. Perinatal thermogenesis. Early Hum Dev 1995;42:169-83.

15. Sellden E, Branström R, Brundin T. Augmented thermic

effect of amino acids under general anaesthesia occurs mainly in extra-splanchnic tissues. Clin Sci 1996;91:431-9.

16. Sellden E, Lindahl SGE. Amino acid-induced thermogenesis to prevent hypothermia during anesthesia is not associated with increased stress response. Anesth Analg 1998:87;637-40.

17. Ohlson K, Lindahl S, Cannon B, Nedergaard J. Thermogenesis inhibition in brown adipocytes is a specific property in volatile anesthetics. Anesthesiology 2003;98:437-48.

18. Plattner O, Semsroth M, Sessler DI, Papousek A, Klasen C, Wagner O. Lack of nonshivering thermogenesis in infants anaesthetized with fentanyl and propofol. Anesthesiology 1997;86:772-7.

19. Dicker A, Ohlson KBE, Johnson L, Cannon B, Lindahl SGE,

Nedergaard J. Halothane selectively inhibits nonshivering thermogenesis. Anesthesiology 1995;82:491-501.

20. Sultan P, Habib AS, Carvalho B. Ambient operating room temperature: mother, baby or surgeon? Br J Anaesth 2017;119:839.

21. Schricker T, Meterissian S, Donatelli F, Carvalho G, Mazza L, Eberhart E, et al. Parenteral nutrition and protein sparing after surgery: do we need glucose? Metabolism 2007;56:1044-50.

22. Fujita Y, Tokunaga C, Yamaguchi S, Nakamura K, Horiguchi Y, Kaneko M, et al. Effect of intraoperative amino acids with or without glucose infusion on body temperature, insulin, and blood glucose levels in patients undergoing laparoscopic colectomy: A preliminary report. Acta Anaesthesiol Taiwan 2014;52:101-6.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

Investigation of the effect of chemotherapy on cytomegalovirus reactivity in patients with solid organ tumors

Aslıhan Demirel¹^o, Kezban Nur Pilancı²^o, Neşe İnan³^o, Nur Efe İris4^o, Arzu Baygül⁵^o, Gökhan Demir⁶, Emine Sönmez⁷

¹Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Kadıköy Florence Nightingale Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of Medical Oncology, İstanbul Aydın University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

³Department of Microbiology, TOBB ETU Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

⁴Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul Bilim University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey ⁵Department of Biostatistics and Medical Informatics, Beykent University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

⁶Department of Medical Oncology, Acibadem University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

⁷Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Beykent University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Chemotherapy induces an immunosuppressive state in patients with solid organ tumors. Cytomegalovirus (CMV) reactivation as a result of immunosuppression causes a severe clinical manifestation. However, in this group, CMV infections developing due to reactivation were not adequately discussed in the literature. The aims of this study were to determine the incidence of CMV reactivation after chemotherapy, to evaluate the contribution of chemotherapy to reactivation, to determine the incidence of asymptomatic and symptomatic infections and to investigate the results of the treatment.

Methods: A total of 93 patients with solid tumors were included in the study. Weekly blood samples were collected from the patients for three weeks before and after chemotherapy. Quantitative analysis of DNA was detected using CMV PCR kit (GeneProof CMV PCR kit, Bruno, Czech Republic). Diagnosis and treatment of patients were retrospectively reviewed.

Results: Of the patients, 65.6% were female and 34.4% were male. The mean age was 55 ± 12 years. The most common cancer types among the patients were breast cancer in 45.2%, lung cancer in 15.1%, and colon cancer in 12.9%. The mean leukocyte count of the patients was 7,647/mm3. CMV DNA was not detected in any patient. According to this result, none of the patients had CMV reactivation after chemotherapy.

Conclusions: In this study including patients with solid organ tumors with mild to moderate level of immunosuppression CMV DNA was not detected in any patient. Based on this finding no standard prophylaxis was required for CMV in this group of patients.

Keywords: Cytomegalovirus, solid organ tumor, chemotherapy

ytomegalovirus (CMV) is the largest human herbody after acute infection. This virus can infect people

of any age, which does not show seasonal or epidemic pes virus (HHV-5) that can remain latent in the features for transmission. It causes widespread viral infection all over the world. It can be transmitted eas-

Received: June 10, 2019; Accepted: January 31, 2020; Published Online: February 27, 2020



How to cite this article: Demirel A, Nur Pilancı K, İnan N, İris NE, Baygül A, Demir G, et al. Investigation of the effect of chemotherapy on cytomegalovirus reactivity in patients with solid organ tumors. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):38-43. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.573407

Address for correspondence: Aslıhan Demirel, MD., Kadıköy Florence Nightingale Hospital, Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical c-1858: 2149-3189 Microbiology, Fenervolu Mah., Bağdat Cad., No:63, Kızıltoprak/Kadıköy, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: demirelaslihan@yahoo.com, Fax: +90 216 4501958

> [®]Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

ily from person to person. After the primary infection, the virus may remain latent and persistent in a wide variety of areas such as defense and epithelial cells. Infected individuals are an important source of virus scattering for a long time [1, 2].

In the United States and other developed countries, seroprevalence is 50%, while in developing countries this rate can reach 100% [3, 4]. In high-risk groups, seroprevalence can exceed 90%. CMV infection can be caused by CMV transmission (primary infection) and activation (reactivation) of latent infection due to immunosuppressive therapy. The primary infection is more benign and is seen more common in young ages. In addition to congenital infections, CMV reactivation may develop as a result of immunosuppressive treatment, usually in the period following solid organ, bone marrow or hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. CMV reactivation can present with severe clinical manifestations and the spectrum and severity vary according to the patient's serological status and the immunosuppressive treatment regimen selected. In particular, in oncology patients, chemotherapy and immunosuppressive CMV infection cause high morbidity and mortality [5]. The mortality of CMV infection which is reactivated in immunosuppressive patients is high [2, 6]. Therefore, when there are risk factors and clinical findings are suggestive of CMV infection in patients receiving chemotherapy, CMV reactivation should be considered and treatment should be applied accordingly [2, 7].

Chemotherapy-induced immunosuppression may also occur in patients with chemotherapy. However, in this group, risk of CMV reactivation was not clarified [8]. The aim of this study was to investigate the incidence of CMV reactivation after chemotherapy for solid tumors, to evaluate the contribution of chemotherapy to reactivation, to determine the incidence of asymptomatic and symptomatic infections.

METHODS

This prospective cross-sectional study was approved by the local ethics committee. Signed informed consent forms were taken from each participant.

Patients and Tests

A total of 93 patients with solid tumors were included in the study. The patients were seropositive for CMV (CMV IgG-positive). Blood samples were taken at baseline and then weekly during the chemotherapy and three weeks after chemotherapy were collected for CMV DNA study. DNA was isolated from the samples using the Hibrigen DNA isolation kit (GeneProof, Bruno, Czech Republic). Quantitative CMV DNA was detected using CMV PCR kit (GeneProof CMV PCR kit, Bruno, Czech Republic) in Rotor-Gene Q Realtime PCR instrument (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Blood count was studied every other that during the study. The leukocyte, lymphocyte and neutrophil values of the patients were analyzed using a particle-enhanced turbidimetric inhibition immunoassay method with Architect c8000 (Abbott Laboratories, Abbott Park, IL, USA) auto-analyzer. Other demographic data, diagnoses and treatments of the patients were retrospectively reviewed.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to define the mean, standard deviation, minimum, median and maximum variables. Statistical significance level p < 0.05 was considered significant. The analyses were performed using the MedCalc Statistical Software version 12.7.7 (MedCalc Software bvba, Ostend, Belgium; 2013).

RESULTS

Of the patients, 65.6% were female and 34.4% were male. The mean age was 55 ± 12 years. The most common types of cancer among the patients were breast cancer in 45.2%, lung cancer in 15.1%, and colon cancer in 12.9%. The distribution and types of cancer and drugs used in the chemotherapy types are given in Table 1.

Distant metastases were detected in 29 (31.2%) patients. A total of 54 (58.1%) patients had a history of chronic disease other than malignancy, such as hypertension, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes mellitus, hypothyroidism, and cerebrovascular accident. Sixty-seven (72%) patients underwent surgery and 13 (14.1%) patients underwent radiotherapy. Twelve (12.9%) patients had a permanent catheter

Diagnosis	n	%	Used chemotherapeutics
Breast cancer	42	45.2	5-fluorouracil (5-FU) based, Taxane-based, Anthracycline based
Lung cancer	14	15.1	Platinum-based, Taxane-based
Colon cancer	17	18.3	5-FU based, Platinum-based
Gastric cancer	4	4.3	5-FU based, Platinum-based
Cholangiocarcinoma	3	3.2	Platinum-based, Gemcitabine based, 5-FU based
Ovarian cancer	3	3.2	Taxane-based
Pancreatic cancer	3	3.2	Platinum-based
Bass-neck tumor	2	1.1	Platinum-based
Glioma	1	1.1	Irinotecan
Larynx tumor	1	1.1	Platinum-based
Bladder cancer	1	1.1	Platinum-based
Sarcoma	1	1.1	Anthracycline based
Testicular tumor	1	1.1	Anthracycline based

Table 1. Distribution of solid tumor patients and the drugs used

(port) and none of the patients had a central venous catheter. Only three (3.2%) of the patients had steroid use. None of the patients included in the study were followed up in the intensive care unit, blood was not transfused, and total parenteral nutrition was not given. CMV DNA PCR was not positive in any patient in the study.

The mean leukocyte and neutrophil counts of the

patients before the chemotherapy were 7,856/mm3 and 5,109/mm3, respectively. The nadir of leukocytes was seen on 7th day of chemotherapy, with the mean leukocyte and neutrophil counts of 6,213/mm3 and 3,928/mm3. After chemotherapy, severe leukopenia (< 500 /mm3) was not detected in 5 out of 93 patients. After 14 days, leukocyte and neutrophil counts were comparable, with a slight increase in leukocytes and a





Cells	Cell count (/mm ³ , Mean ± SD)		
	Baseline	Day 7	Day 14
Leukocyte	7856 ± 2854	6213 ± 3336	6359 ± 3796
Neutrophils	5109 ± 2542	3928 ± 3022	3806 ± 3175
Neutrophils < 500/mm ³	0/93	5/93	0/93
Lymphocytes	1933 ± 846	1680 ± 750	1743 ± 844

Table 2. Cell counts of patients

SD = standard deviation

slight decrease in neutrophil counts (6,359/mm3 and 3,806/mm3, respectively) (Fig. 1, Table 2).

DISCUSSION

CMV reactivation can be life threatening in sever-Reactivation is seen as a result ity. of immunosuppression which develops due to the decrease in lymphocytes and dysfunction of lymphocytes. Although this condition is seen mostly in transplant patients, chemotherapies used in patients with solid tumors also have reported to associate CMV reactivation [3, 5-8]. Our study is one of the few studies investigating CMV reactivation in solid tumor cases. CMV infection caused by reactivation causes fever, colitis, interstitial pneumonia, hepatitis, meningoencephalitis, radiculopathy in peripheral nerves, myelopathy, leucopenia or retinitis. This condition, which is also described as CMV syndrome, occurs in 60% of patients under the risk [6-10]. The mortality rate after infection with CMV reactivation is very high. In a study, CMV mortality was reported as 61.3% in patients with solid organ tumors. Mortality rates in these patients have been reported to be even higher than those with hematologic malignancies or who have undergone transplantation [9]. Emiroglu et al. [11] reported that CMV reactivation developed in a case of solid tumor with febrile neutropenia after chemotherapy. However, he was mortal after receiving CMV treatment after the seventh day. In CMV infection, mortality is reduced by accurate diagnosis and rapid treatment [7, 8, 12]. The mortality rate of infection caused by CMV reactivation in HIV patients, especially those receiving solid organ transplantation therapy, is high. This is especially important in countries where CMV seropositivity is close to 100%. Due to the immunosuppressive agents used in organ transplantation, aggressive use of immunosuppressives may cause reactivation of CMV [1, 2, 13]. When prophylaxis is not given after transplantation, it is reported that reactivation can occur in 25-30% of the patients within three months, and within six months with higher positivity [7, 8, 14]. CMV infection in HIV positive patients has also high morbidity or mortality, with association of low numbers of CD4 + T lymphocytes [2]. In HIV positive patients, infections such as retinitis, colitis, esophagitis and pneumonia due to CMV may develop. Studies have shown that CMV infection is common (between 59-100%) in HIV-infected patients [15]. This indicates that CMV reactivation will increase dramatically in cases lymphocytes cannot function or when number of lymphocytes decreases.

In our study, none of the patients with chemotherapy who were followed up with the diagnosis of solid tumor were found to have CMV reactivation. Studies evaluating CMV reactivation in patients with solid tumors are very rare. Some studies are available indicating that malignancy is not a risk factor in the development of CMV infection [16-18]. In addition, several studies showed that CMV reactivation might be due to the weakening of immunity [16]. In their study, Mera et al. [19]. found that CMV infection due to CMV reactivation was detected in 42% of patients with solid tumors in autopsy. In their large-scale literature review, Osawa and Singh [8] found that immunosuppression can cause CMV reactivation in 0-36% of inpatients in intensive care unit. Capria et al. [20]. reported that 35% of the patients with hematological malignancy had reactivation after chemotherapy with CMV infection. In a study conducted by Kuo *et al.* [21] they reported that CMV infection due to reactivation was not detected in any patient with solid tumor who received chemotherapy. In other two studies, it was reported that CMV reactivation might be rare in patients with solid tumor diagnosed with chemotherapy [22, 23].

In light of the data provided, we may link the absence of CMV reactivation in our study for several reasons. As it is known, lymphocytes in the blood have an important role in preventing CMV infection. The decrease in the number of lymphocytes and mediators such as TNF and IL-1 may lead to CMV reactivation [21, 24-28]. Drugs used in chemotherapy of patients with solid tumors leads to immunosuppression and drugs reducing the number of lymphocytes in cancer patients may cause CMV reactivation [6, 21, 29]. Purine analogues, major chemotherapy drugs such as cyclosporine, high-dose steroids cause severe immunosuppression. This results in reactivation and increase in viral load in these patients [21]. None of our patients had severe neutropenia and lymphopenia. Taxane, platinum, 5-FU, gemcitabine and anthracycline-based drugs were used in patients included in our study and these drugs have the potential to cause neutropenia. However, none of these drugs have the ability to make significant lymphopenia. Based on these data another reason for the absence of CMV reactivation in our study may be the lack of chemotherapy drugs that cause severe immunosuppression. Although we have studied with a very large group, some solid tumor types might have an inadequate number of patients. However, we believe that our study may be a guide for future studies.

The change in the number of lymphocytes affects the rate of CMV reactivation. However, it is also stated that low lymphocytes do not always cause CMV reactivation. The reason for this is shown as the presence of an old immune response to CMV infection [17].

It has been reported that CMV infection due to reactivation may develop more in some solid tumor types than others [1, 25, 26]. CMV reactivation may be present in 5-75% of the hematology patients [10, 30]. In particular, CMV infection due to reactivation is reported to be higher in colon, lung and brain tumors compared to other solid tumors. CMV positivity was found in 90% of patients with these tumors [28]. In the study of Schlick *et al.* [6] two patients with pancreas

cancer and one patient with breast cancer were reported to have CMV infection following chemotherapy. In our study, CMV reactivation was not observed although we had this group of patients.

Any situation that reduces the number of lymphocytes means that the most important defense mechanism against CMV is weakened. Steroids reduce the number of lymphocytes only with high doses for a long time [18]. The reason for the absence of CMV reactivation in three patients with steroid use in our study may be related to short-term and lowdose steroids disrupting cell function but not decreasing their number.

The CMV PCR test is a rapid and sensitive test that best detects the reactivation indicator in the detection of the virus [2] The immune response, which ELISA tests cannot detect, can be detected by PCR. In the study of Emiroglu *et al.* [11] PCR test detected CMV in a CMV-pp65A-negative patient with solid organ tumor. This shows that molecular detection of the virus is more sensitive and specific than immunological response-based ELISA method. This test also provides additional information as the amount of viral load will be determined by the PCR test [10, 25, 26].

CONCLUSION

CMV infection can be mortal especially in patients with immunosuppression. Prophylaxis in patients with transplantation, prolonged use of steroids and immunosuppression in patients with transplantation can prevent mortality. When CMV infection is detected in patients with chemotherapy who have hematological malignancies and solid tumors, CMV DNA detection by PCR should be performed and treatment should be given rapidly. We conclude that CMV reactivation is very rare in patients with solid organ tumors receiving chemotherapy suggests that standard prophylaxis is not required.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Griffiths P, Lumley S. Cytomegalovirus. Curr Opin Infect Dis 2014;27:554-9.

2. Kotton CN. CMV. Prevention, diagnosis and therapy. Am J Transplant 2013;13:24-40.

3. Beam E, Razonable RR. Cytomegalovirus in solid organ transplantation: epidemiology, prevention, and treatment. Curr Infect Dis Rep 2012;14:633-41.

4. Bate SL, Dollard SC, Cannon MJ. Cytomegalovirus seroprevalence in the United States: the national health and nutrition examination surveys, 1988-2004. Clin Infect Dis 2010;50:1439-47.

5. Razonable RR, Emery VC. Management of CMV infection and disease in transplant patients. 27-29 February 2004. Herpes 2004;11:77-86.

6. Schlick K, Grundbichler M, Auberger J, Kern JM, Hell M, Hohla F, et al. Cytomegalovirus reactivation and its clinical impact in patients with solid tumors. Infect Agent Cancer 2015;10:45.

7. Watkins RR, Lemonovich TL, Razonable RR. Immune response to CMV in solid organ transplant recipients: current concepts and future directions. Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2012;8:383-93.

8. Osawa R, Singh N. Cytomegalovirus infection in critically ill patients: a systematic review. Crit Care 2009;13:R68.

9. Wang YC, Wang NC, Lin JC, Perng CL, Yeh KM, Yang YS, et al. Risk factors and outcomes of cytomegalovirus viremia in cancer patients: A study from a medical center in northern Taiwan. J Microbiol Immunol Infect 2011;44:442-8.

10. Bruminhent J, Razonable RR. Management of cytomegalovirus infection and disease in liver transplant recipients. World J Hepatol 2014;6:370-83.

11. Emiroglu HH, Kebudi R, Zülfikar B, Görgün Ö, Yilmaz G, Ayan I, et al. [Cytomegalovirus pneumonia in a pediatric patient with solid tumor]. Türk Onkoloji Dergisi 2009;24:85-7. [Article in Turkish]

12. Linares L, Sanclemente G, Cervera C, Hoyo I, Cofán F, Ricart MJ, et al. Influence of cytomegalovirus disease in outcome of solid organ transplant patients. Transplant Proc 2011;43:2145-8.

13. Wang YC, Lee HS, Lin TY, Wang NC. Cytomegalovirus colitis mimics amebic colitis in a man with AIDS. Am J Med Sci 2008;336:362-4.

14. Ljungman P, Hakki M, Boeckh M. Cytomegalovirus in hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. Infect Dis Clin North Am 2010;24:319-7.

15. Bates M, Brantsaeter AB. Human cytomegalovirus (CMV) in Africa: a neglected but important pathogen. J Virus Erad 2016;2:136-42.

16. Ziemann M, Sedemund-Adib B, Reiland P, Schmucker P, Hennig H. Increased mortality in long-term intensive care patients with active cytomegalovirus infection. Crit Care Med 2008;36:3145-50.

17. Heininger A, Jahn G, Engel C, Notheisen T, Unertl K, Hamprecht K. Human cytomegalovirus infections in nonimmunosuppressed critically ill patients. Crit Care Med 2001;29:541-7.

Jaber S, Chanques G, Borry J, Souche B, Verdier R, Perrigault PF, et al. Cytomegalovirus infection in critically ill patients: associated factors and consequences. Chest 2005;127:233-41.
 Mera JR, Whimbey E, Elting L, Preti A, Luna MA, Bruner JM, et al. Cytomegalovirus pneumonia in adult nontransplantation patients with cancer: review of 20 cases occurring from 1964 through 1990. Clin Infect Dis 1996;22:1046-50.

20. Capria, S, Gentile G, Capobianchi A, Cardarelli L, Gianfelici V, Trisolini, S, et al. Prospective cytomegalovirus monitoring during first-line chemotherapy in patients with acute myeloid leukemia. J Med Virol 2010;82:1201-7.

21. Kuo CP, Wu CL, Ho HT, Chen CG, Liu SI, Lu YT. Detection of cytomegalovirus reactivation in cancer patients receiving chemotherapy. Clin Microbiol Infect 2008;14:221-7.

22. Schlumbrecht M, Grimes K, Brown J. Cytomegalovirus reactivation following chemoradiation for invasive cervical carcinoma. Gynecol Oncol Case Rep 2011;1:22-3.

23. Sandherr M, Einsele H, Hebart H, Kahl C, Kern W, Kiehl M, et al. Antiviral prophylaxis in patients with haematological malignancies and solid tumours: guidelines of the Infectious Diseases Working Party (AGIHO) of the German Society for Hematology and Oncology (DGHO). Ann Oncol 2006;17:1051-9.

24. Hummel M, Abecassis MM. A model for reactivation of CMV from latency. J Clin Virol 2002;25:S123-36.

25. Torres HA, Aguilera E, Safdar A, Rohatgi N, Raad II, Sepulveda C, et al. Fatal cytomegalovirus pneumonia in patients with haematological malignancies: an autopsy-based case-control study. Clin Microbiol Infect 2008;14:1160-6.

26. Torres HA, Kontoyiannis DP, Bodey GP, Adachi JA, Luna MA, Tarrand JJ, et al. Gastrointestinal cytomegalovirus disease in patients with cancer: a two decade experience in a tertiary care cancer center. Eur J Cancer 2005;41:2268-79.

27. Hosoda T, Yokoyama A, Yoneda M, Yamamoto R, Ohashi K, Kagoo T, et al. Bendamustine can severely impair T-cell immunity against cytomegalovirus. Leuk Lymphoma 2013;54:1327-8. 28. Melendez D, Razonable RR. Immune-based monitoring for cytomegalovirus infection in solid organ transplantation: is it ready for clinical primetime? Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2014;10:1213-27.

29. Boeckh M, Nichols WG. The impact of cytomegalovirus serostatus of donor and recipient before hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in the era of antiviral prophylaxis and preemptive therapy. Blood 2004;103:2003-8.

30. Fishman JA. Infection in solid-organ transplant recipients. N Engl J Med 2007;357:2601-14.



DOI: 10.18621/eurj.591659

Neurology

Examination and clinical correlation of olfactory system disorders by an objective method Sniffin' Sticks odor test in Parkinson's disease

Nur Türkmen^o, Yeşim Sücüllü Karadağ^o, Zeynep Neşe Öztekin^o

Department of Neurology, University of Health Sciences, Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: This study is aimed to investigate the frequency of olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's Disease (PD) and its relationship with motor/non-motor symptoms and treatment in comparison to isolated olfactory dysfunction patients and healthy controls.

Methods: This study includes 40 PD patients, 37 anosmia patients and 42 healthy controls. PD patients are evaluated with PD evaluation form including; sociodemographic features, disease history, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) score, and Hoehn and Yahr (H-Y) score. All patients were evaluated with cranial CT and MRI. Olfactory function was evaluated with Sniffin' Sticks Test (SST). A *p* value < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results: The mean age and median disease duration of PD patients were 62.2 ± 11.9 and 4.5 years, respectively. Fifteen of them had comorbid diseases. Median UPDRS score was 19.5 (4-60) and 67.5% of subjects were H-Y Stage-1. Most frequent non-motor symptom was constipation (67.5%). Olfactory dysfunction was found in 75% of PD patients by SST. No difference was observed between PD patients with or without olfactory dysfunction regarding non-motor symptoms and dementia (p > 0.05). Patients with isolated olfactory dysfunction were significantly younger than both patients with PD and the healthy controls (p < 0.001). Non-motor symptoms were not significantly different between isolated olfactory dysfunction group and healthy subjects (p > 0.05).

Conclusions: Most of the patients with PD had olfactory dysfunction, which was found not to be correlated with disease duration and stage based on the results of an objective test, namely Sniffin-Sticks odor test. This result might support the role of non-dopaminergic pathways in the etiopathogenesis of olfactory dysfunctions in PD. In clinical practice, data from further studies is required to comment on an ideal screening or diagnostic test in the olfactory system evaluation of early stage PD patients that would be repeatable and objective. **Keywords:** Parkinson's disease, olfactory dysfunction, Sniffin' Sticks test, anosmia

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a progressive neurological disorder characterized by tremor, rigidity, and slowness of movements. With a lifetime risk of developing the disease of 1.5%, PD is the second most prevalent neurodegenerative disorder [1, 2]. PD is associated with progressive neuronal loss of the substantia nigra and other brain structures [1, 3]. Very few of the cases are related to mutations in; a-synuclein, leucine-rich repeat kinase-2 and glucocerebrosidase, but the most common form is still idiopathic [3].

Although the motor symptoms of PD are well defined, the non-motor features as altered smell, taste,

Received: July 13, 2019; Accepted: April 25, 2020; Published Online: June 20, 2020



How to cite this article: Türkmen N, Sücüllü Karadağ Y, Öztekin ZN. Examination and clinical correlation of olfactory system disorders by an objective method Sniffin' Sticks odor test in Parkinson's disease. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):44-51. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.591659
 Address for correspondence: Nur Türkmen, MD., Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Department of Neurology, Ankara, Turkey. E-mail: drturkmen06@gmail.com

[©]Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj vision, cardiovascular function, sleep, gastric and bowel function, salivation, sebaceous gland activity, mood, and cognition are under-recognized and ultimately undertreated [3. 4]. Non-motor symptoms can be present at all stages of disease but the frequency generally increases with progression of disease and some studies have shown that these symptoms have a major impact on the quality of life in advance of motor symptoms [5, 6].

The most remarkable non-motor feature of PD is impairment in smelling with estimates of prevalence ranging from 50% to 90% [7-9]. Olfactory dysfunction is one of the earliest manifestations of PD and although definitive neural mechanisms are still unclear, they appear a few years prior to characteristic motor symptoms. While cardinal motor symptoms are primarily caused by dopamine depletion within the nigrostriatal pathway, olfactory symptoms appear to be unaffected by dopaminergic therapy, suggesting the involvement of other neurotransmitter systems and / or extranuclear pathology. A few recent studies show brain atrophy in regions related to primary olfactory and orbitofrontal cortex in early-stage PD [10, 11].

Based on literature knowledge mentioned above, this study is aimed to investigate the frequency of olfactory dysfunction in PD and its relationship with motor/non-motor symptoms and treatment in comparison with isolated olfactory dysfunction patients and healthy controls.

METHODS

In this study, it was aimed to quantitatively evaluate the olfactory disturbance of the patients who were followed up with diagnosis of Idiopathic Parkinson's Disease (IPD) at Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital Neurology Clinic by quantifying Sniffin' Sticks odor test and to investigate the relationship between olfactory dysfunction and motor / non-motor symptoms.

The study population is consisted of 40 IPD patients who admitted to Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital Neurology Clinic, 37 anosmia patients from Ear, Nose and Throat (ENT) Clinic and 42 healthy controls.

Inclusion criteria were (1) having a diagnosis of PD, (2) admission to the hospital with the complaint

of selective olfactory sensation loss, (3) absence of any neurological diagnosis other than PD, or excluded the cases with secondary parkinsonism.

Exclusion criteria were, (1) symptoms of non-PD parkinsonism, (2) use of any drugs that cause parkinsonism, (3) to be younger than 18 years of age and (4) to avoid participation in the study.

For the control group 42 healthy volunteer, who had no age-related illness, no parkinsonism, no drug use, no sense of smell loss, no cognitive impairment to prevent cognitive co-operation were selected.

Each patient was assigned to a standard Parkinson's disease assessment form which included; sociodemographic characteristics (age, sex, occupation, education level, socioeconomic level etc.), PD and a family history of olfactory disorder, hand dominance information, disease duration and age at onset, first symptom and localization of the disease, chronological order of symptoms, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) score, Hoehn and Yahr (HY) staging and information of drugs used by patients. Other systemic diseases, smoking status and head trauma history of the patients were also recorded.

In addition, presence of non-motor symptoms other than olfactory disturbance were recorded. These symptoms were assessed according to the patient's history. Patients' ear nose and throat examinations were performed at the ENT clinic and the presence of pathological findings were recorded. All patients were evaluated with cranial CT or cranial MRI.

All the patients were evaluated and tested by the same neurologist. Mini Mental State Assessment Scale was used for objective evaluation of the cognitive status of the patients. A Mini-mental status assessment score of 24 and below were considered significant in terms of dementia [12].

The Sniffin' Sticks odor test was given to the patient and control groups to quantitatively assess the sense of smell. This test consists of 12 felt-tipped pencils with different odors and the smell is released when the cover is opened. Multiple choice testing is based on the identification of daily smells. The patient chooses the one that best describes the smell from among the 4 types shown to him. Patients can choose an option to say they do not smell any odor or that they cannot identify the smell. The cut-off value for the test was set at < 7 to be indicative of odor loss [13].

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using the SPSS for Windows software version 11.5. The variables were investigated using Kolmogorov Smirnov test to assess whether or not they are normally distributed and homogeneity of variances were assessed with Levene test. Descriptive analyses were presented as mean \pm standard deviation or median (minimum-maximum) for numerical variables, and categorical variables were reported as number of cases (n) and percentages (%). Categorical variables were assessed by Pearson's Chi-Square, Fisher's exact or Likelihood Ratio test. Whether or not there was statistically significant correlation between disease duration, UPDRS and Hoehn-Yahr stage and smell-end result in Parkinson's disease was investigated using Spearman's

Türkmen et al

Correlation test. Comparison between two groups was done with Student's t test/Mann Whitney U test and multiple groups with One-Way ANOVA/ Kruskal Wallis test. One-way ANOVA/ Kruskal Wallis tests were followed by Post Hoc Test (Tukey HSD or Conover's nonparametric multiple comparison test). A p - value less than 0.05 was considered to show a statistically significant result.

RESULTS

PD Features

The mean age of 40 PD patients were 62.2 ± 11.9 years, median disease duration were 4.5 years (range between 1-20 years) and 57.5% were male. Almost all

	Normal	Olfactory dysfunction	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 10)	(n = 30)	
Age (years)	58.6 ± 13.1	63.4 ± 11.4	0.270†
Sex			0.717‡
Male	5 (50.0%)	18 (60.0%)	
Female	5 (50.0%)	12 (40.0%)	
Smoking	4 (40.0%)	12 (40.0%)	1.000‡
Family history	2 (20.0%)	4 (13.3%)	0.629‡
Disease Duration (years)	10.5 (1-20)	3 (1-15)	0.024¶
Leading symptom			0.716‡
Bradykinesia	6 (60.0%)	14 (48.3%)	
Tremor	4 (40.0%)	15 (51.7%)	
Nausea/vomiting	3 (30.0%)	7 (23.3%)	0.689‡
Postural hypotension	5 (50.0%)	15 (50.0%)	1.000\$
Visual hallucinations	0 (0.0%)	8 (26.7%)	0.165‡
Wearing off	1 (10.0)	4 (13.3%)	1.000‡
On/off	1 (10.0%)	4 (13.3%)	1.000‡
Dyskinesia	3 (30.0%)	2 (6.7%)	0.089‡
UPDRS	23 (8-60)	18 (4-59)	0.315¶
Hoehn-yahr			0.962¶
Stage 1	7 (70.0%)	20 (69.0%)	
Stage 2	1 (10.0%)	4 (13.8%)	
Stage 3	1 (10.0%)	4 (13.8%)	
Stage 4	1 (10.0%)	1 (3.4%)	

 Table 1. Basic demographic and clinical characteristics of PD patients according to olfactory function

*Student's t test, *Fisher's exact test, ¶Mann Whitney U test, \$Pearson's Chi-Square test

the patients were right handed, 37.5% had at least one comorbid diseases (32.5% hypotension, 20.0% diabetes mellitus, 10.0% goiter) and 15,0% had a family history of PD. Median UPDRS score of PD patients were 19.5 (range between 4-60) and 67.5% were HY stage 1, 12.5% were HY stage 2, 12.5% were HY stage 3 and 5.0% were HY stage 4.

First symptom of PD were as follows; 27.5% left hand tremor, 12.5% gait disturbance, 10.0% bradykinesia, 7.5% right hand tremor. Distribution of symptoms added to PD were; 45.0% bradykinesia, 12.5% tremor, 10.0% left sided tremor and 5.0% falls and bradykinesia. Most common examination findings were; 12.5% bradykinesia, 12.5% tremor, 10.0% bradykinesia and bilateral tremor, 10.0% bradykinesia and hypomimia. Motor and non-motor symptoms were; 50.0% bradykinesia, 47.5% tremor, 25.0% nausea and vomiting, 50.0% postural hypotension, 20.0% visual hallucinations, 12.5% wearing off, 12.5% on/off and 12.5% dyskinesia. Treatment given to patients were; 45.0 L-dopa/Benserazide, 40.0 pramipexole, 37.5 rasajilin and 35.0 L-dopa/Carbidopa/Entacapone combination.

Sniffin' Sticks Odor Test

With the olfactory system examination, 10 (47.5%) patients had positive results but 30 (75.0%) patients had positive test results according to Sniffin' Sticks odor test.

Sniffin' Sticks odor test scores of PD and isolated anosmia patients were significantly higher than those of the healthy controls (p < 0.001) but similar results were obtained for PD and isolated anosmia patients (p= 0.21).

There was no positive correlation between disease duration (r=0.28, p = 0.07), UPDRS score (r=0.08, p = 0.61), HY stage (r=0.02, p = 0.89) and level of odor test within the PD group. (Table 1).

Comparison Between PD Patients with and without Olfactory Dysfunction

There was no statistically significant difference between the groups with or without olfactory dysfunction in terms of age, gender, smoking and family history of Parkinson disease, motor symptoms, nausea and vomiting, postural hypotension, visual hallucinations, wearing off, on/off and dyskinesia, but median

-		-	-
	No smoking	Smoking	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 24)	(n = 16)	
Nausea	5 (20.8%)	6 (37.5%)	0.295†
Constipation	17 (70.8%)	10 (62.5%)	0.581‡
Sialorrhea	8 (33.3%)	6 (37.5%)	0.787‡
Orthostatic	12 (50.0%)	8 (0.0%)	1.000‡
Urogenital	8 (33.3%)	8 (50.0%)	0.292‡
Incontinence	6 (25.0%)	7 (43.8%)	0.215‡
Sexual	7 (29.2%)	8 (50.0%)	0.182‡
Depression	7 (29.2%)	5 (31.3%)	1.000†
Confusion	3 (12.5%)	1 (6.3%)	0.638†
Dementia	4 (16.7%)	2 (12.5%)	1.000†
Psychosis	1 (4.2%)	0 (0.0%)	1.000†
Sleep arrest	7 (29.2%)	7 (43.8%)	0.343‡
REM	1 (4.2%)	1 (6.3%)	1.000†
Restless Leg	2 (8.3%)	0 (0.0%)	0.508†
Periodic leg	1 (4.2%)	0 (0.0%)	1.000†
Olfactory abnormality	13 (54.2%)	6 (37.5%)	0.301‡
Abnormal Sensation	3 (12.5%)	7 (43.8%)	0.059†

Table 2. Comparison between non-motor symptoms of PD patients according to smoking

†Fisher's exact test, ‡Pearson's Chi-square test

disease duration was significantly lower in PD patients with olfactory dysfunction (p = 0.024). PD patients were also evaluated by their smoking status and no statistically significant difference was found between motor and non-motor symptoms and smoking status (Table 2). There was also no difference between olfactory dysfunction in PD patients, according to taking dopaminergic treatment or not (p = 0.604).

Comparisons Between Isolated Anosmia and Control Group

Anosmia patients' mean age was lower than PD and control groups (p < 0.001). Groups were similar with regard to sex and hand dominance (p > 0.05) (Table 3).

Mean Body Mass Index (BMI) values were simi-

lar within groups. Median MMT score was significantly lower in the PD group (p = 0.03). There were no statistically significant differences with regard to smoking, head trauma history and PD family history between groups (p > 0.05). A family history of anosmia was more frequent within the anosmia group than healthy controls (p < 0.001). Abnormal brain MRI's were significantly less frequent within anosmia group than PD (p = 0.03). There was statistically significant difference between groups regarding abnormal findings at ear (p = 0.03), head/neck (p < 0.001) examinations (Table 4).

With regard to non-motor features; constipation, sialorrhea, orthostatic hypotension, urogenital and sexual symptoms were more frequent in PD patients group than isolated anosmia patients and healthy control group (p < 0.05) (Table 5). Groups were similar

	Control (n = 42)	Anosmia (n = 37)	PD (n = 40)	<i>p</i> -value
Age (years)	61.8 ± 10.3	50.3 ± 16.4	62.2 ± 11.9	< 0.001
Sex				0.068
Male	22 (52.4%)	12 (32.4%)	23 (57.5%)	
Female	20 (47.6%)	25 (67.6%)	17 (42.5%)	
Hand dominance				0.526
Right	40 (95.2%)	34 (91.9%)	39 (97.5%)	
Left	2 (4.8%)	3 (8.1%)	1 (2.5%)	

Table 3. Demographic characteristics of groups

Table 4. Basic clinical characteristics of cases according to groups

	Control (n = 42)	Anosmia (n = 37)	PD (n = 40)	<i>p</i> -value
BMI (kg/m ²)	27.6 ± 4.4	27.8 ± 4.5	28.0 ± 4.7	0.933
Mini mental test	27 (10-30)	27 (18-30)	26 (15-29)	39
Smoking	20 (47.6%)	13 (35.1%)	16 (40.0%)	0.522
Head trauma	5 (11.9%)	6 (16.2%)	4 (10.0%)	0.704
PD family history	1 (2.4%)	2 (5.4%)	6 (15.0%)	0.084
Abnormal neurological finding	2 (4.8%)	-	39 (97.5%)	< 0.001
Family history of anosmia	-	7 (18.9%)	4 (10.0%)	3
Abnormality in brain MRI	18 (54.5%)	9 (40.9%)	26 (74.3%)	36
Head and neck problem	14 (33.3%)	27 (73.0%)	26 (65.0%)	< 0.001
Ear problem	1 (2.4%)	4 (10.8%)	-	35
Throat problem	-	-	1 (2.5%)	0.414

	Control (n = 42)	Anosmia (n=37)	PD (n=40)	<i>p</i> - value
Non-motor findings				
Nausea	1 (2.4%)	4 (10.8%)	11 (27.5%)	0.003
Constipation	8 (19.0%)	8 (21.6%)	27 (67.5%)	< 0.001
Sialorrhea	-	1 (2.7%)	14 (35.0%)	< 0.001
Autonomic dysfunction				
Orthostatic	4 (9.5%)	4 (10.8%)	20 (50.0%)	< 0.001
Urogenital	3 (7.1%)	5 (13.5%)	16 (40.0%)	< 0.001
Urinary incontinence	9 (21.4%)	4 (10.8%)	13 (32.5%)	0.071
Sexual	-	1 (2.7%)	15 (37.5%)	< 0.001
Psychiatric				
Depression	5 (11.9%)	10 (27.0%)	12 (30.0%)	0.111
Confusion	2 (4.8%)	1 (2.7%)	4 (10.0%)	0.375
Dementia	1 (2.4%)	-	6 (15.0%)	0.007
Psychosis	-	-	1 (2.5%)	0.333
Sleep problems				
Sleep disruption	4 (9.5%)	2 (5.4%)	14 (35.0%)	< 0.001
REM Behaviour Disorder	-	1 (2.7%)	2 (5.0%)	0.231
Restless legs	-	-	2 (5.0%)	0.109
Periodic Leg Movement	-	-	1 (2.5%)	0.333
Sensory findings				
Olfactory deficit	-	37 (100.0%)	19 (47.5%)	< 0.001
Other abnormal sensory findings	-	-	10 (25.0%)	< 0.001

with regard to urinary incontinence, depression, confusion, psychosis (p < 0.05) (Table-5).

Sniffin' Sticks odor test scores were statistically significantly higher in anosmia and PD patients than controls (both p < 0.001) but results were similar at PD and anosmia patients (p = 0.21) (Fig. 1)

DISCUSSION

Olfactory dysfunction is an important nonmotor symptom of IPD that begins before the prodromal phase and before the appearance of characteristic motor symptoms and its pathogenesis is still not clear [14]. In this study, the odor disorder - which is known to be one of the early stage non-motor findings of the Parkinson's Disease - was investigated in relation to other features of the disease. An important objective in the handling of cases is to describe the fact that olfactory dysfunction is an unidentified etiopathogenesis in the early stage of the disease and that it is related to the other components of the disease to elaborate findings present in the approach to PD. In this study Sniffin' Sticks odor test is used to evaluate quantitative differences between groups and 30 (75.0%) patients had positive test results, but test results were similar at PD and anosmia patients (p = 0.21).

An objective assessment of olfactory disturbance is a valuable method of allowing patients to obtain scientific and descriptive records without being limited to complaints about olfactory impairment. Therefore, it has been found that qualitative investigation of olfactory deficit has no place in patients' diagnosis of Parkinson and non-Parkinsonian odor disorders [15].



Fig. 1. Sniffin Stick odor test scores.

PD patients with impaired olfactory function had a shorter disease duration but there was no difference between the groups in terms of UPDRS scores and HY staging. On the other hand, it was determined that the olfactory disturbance was not related to motor and non-motor symptoms [8]. Similar to our results, studies showed no correlation between odor impairment and progression of motor symptoms. This result suggests that the olfactory disturbance seen early in the course of Parkinson's disease is a key finding of the disease, and the etiopathogenic mechanism might be different from the known classical mechanisms. There is a need for further screening and pathological studies of this uninformed system.

Smoking and non-smoking PD patients were similar in terms of motor and non-motor symptoms. Contradictory to our work, in one study, the odor test performances of the non-smoker group were higher than both the smoker healthy controls and the smoker and non-smoker Parkinson group [16]. In this study, according to ear and neck examinations, pathological findings were higher in the isolated anosmia group than in PD patients. This difference is thought to be significant in the etiopathology of smell loss belonging to the selective odor loss group independent of the Parkinson's disease pathogenesis.

The presence of studies demonstrating that olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's patients results from changes in the central nervous system primarily and independently of olfactory epithelium damage [17]. Dementia was more frequent in the PD group than in anosmia patients (p = 0.007), but there was no difference between olfactory disorder group in PD patients (p = 0.026).

In a study of morphometric Magnetic Resonance detection of gray matter atrophy in the right parietal cortex, also known as primer olfactory area in Parkinson's patients, it has been shown that olfactory disturbance in Parkinson's patients is associated with gray matter atrophy [18]. In our study, percentage of patients with dementia did not differ between PD patients with and without olfactory dysfunction. However, assessment of cognitive functions with test batteries more detailed and sensitive than MMSE might have allowed for a difference between groups.

CONCLUSION

In our study, the quantitative analysis of the olfactory deficits using the Sniffin-Sticks odor test further detected odor deficit in one fourth of the patients, in addition to the subjective questioning. In clinical practice, there is a need for additional data to be obtained from studies conducted based on advanced imaging methods that include more patient groups to comment on an ideal screening or diagnostic test that can be performed which is repeatable and objective in the early stages of Parkinson's disease.

Ethical approval

All procedures performed in this study were in accordance with the ethical standards of the institutional and/or national research committee and with the 1964 Helsinki declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards.

Informed consent

The study was approved by the Local Ethics Committee (Ankara Numune Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Turkey with Ref: 2014-834). Informed consent statement was provided by patients.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Tolosa E, Wenning G, Poewe W. The diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol 2006;5:75-86.

2. Ubeda-Banon I, Saiz-Sanchez D, de la Rosa-Prieto C, Martinez-Marcos A. α -synuclein in the olfactory system in Parkinson's disease: role of neural connections on spreading pathology. Brain Struct Funct 2014;219:1513-26.

3. Chaudhuri KR, Schapira AHV. Non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease: dopaminergic pathophysiology and treatment. Lancet Neurol 2009;8:464-74.

4. Wu L, Mu N, Yang F, Zang J, Zheng JP. A study of the nonmotor symptoms in early Parkinson's disease with olfactory deficits. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2016;20:3857-62.

5. Morley JF, Duda JE. Neuropsychological correlates of olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci 2011;310:228-30.

6. Muzerengi S, Contrafatto D, Chaudhuri KR. Non-motor symptoms: identification and management. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2007;13 Suppl 3:S450-6.

7. Berendse HW, Roos DS, Raijmakers P, Doty RL. Motor and non-motor correlates of olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci 2011;310:21-4.

8. Doty RL. Olfaction in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2007;13 Suppl 3:S225-8.

9. Rossi M, Perez-Lloret S, Millar Vernetti P, Drucaroff L, Costanzo E, Ballesteros D, et al. Olfactory dysfunction evaluation is not affected by comorbid depression in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30:1275-9.

10. Doty RL. Olfaction in Parkinson's disease and related disor

ders. Neurobiol Dis 2012;46:527-52.

11. Lee EY, Eslinger PJ, Du G, Kong L, Lewis MM, Huang X. Olfactory-related cortical atrophy is associated with olfactory dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2014;29:1205-8.

12. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res 1975;12:189-98.

13. Hummel T, Sekinger B, Wolf SR, Pauli E, Kobal G. 'Sniffin' Sticks': olfactory performance assessed by the combined testing of odor identification, odor discrimination and olfactory threshold. Chem Senses 1997;22:39-52.

14. Hoyles K, Sharma JC. Olfactory loss as a supporting feature in the diagnosis of Parkinson's disease: a pragmatic approach. J Neurol 2013;260:2951-8.

15. Hahner A, Maboshe W, Baptista RB, Storch A, Reichmann H, Hummel T. Selective hyposmia in Parkinson's disease? J Neurol 2013;260:3158-60.

16. Moccia M, Picillo M, Erro R, Vitale C, Amboni M, Palladino R, et al. How does smoking affect olfaction in Parkinson's disease? J Neurol Sci 2014;340:215-7.

17. Witt M, Bormann K, Gudziol V, Pehlke K, Barth K, Minovi A, et al. Biopsies of olfactory epithelium in patients with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2009;24:906-14.

18. Ozelius LJ, Senthil G, Saunders-Pullman R, Ohmann E, Deligtisch A, Tagliati M, et al. LRRK2 G2019S as a cause of Parkinson's disease in Ashkenazi Jews. N Engl J Med 2006;354:424-5.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.600939

Emergency Medicine

Comparison of the etiological causes in patients under and/or over the age of 65 admitted to the emergency department with non-traumatic chest pain

Funda Yılmaz¹^o, Erol Armağan²^o, Halil Kaya¹^o, Melih Yüksel¹^o, Kamuran Çelik³^o, Erman Uygun⁴^o, Havva Özge Özkan Yıldız⁵^o, Sibel Gafuroğulları³^o

¹Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Bursa, Turkey

²Department of Emergency Medicine, Bursa Uludağ University School of Medicine, Bursa, Turkey

³Department of Emergency Medicine, Büyükçekmece Mimar Sinan State Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

⁴Department of Emergency Medicine, Bursa Gemlik Muammer Ağım State Hospital, Bursa, Turkey

⁵Department of Emergency Medicine, Balıkesir State Hospital, Balıkesir, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: One of the most common reasons for admission to the emergency department is chest pain. The clinical presentation of chest pain is quite wide. The study aimed to compare the diagnoses of patients under and/or over the age of 65 admitted to the emergency department with non-traumatic chest pain.

Methods: A thousand patients admitted to the emergency department with non-traumatic chest pain between 15.10.2014 and 15.07. 2015 were included in the study. Patients were divided into two groups according to age group as < 65 years old and \geq 65 years old. Age, gender, the type of admission, comorbidities, accompanying symptoms, diagnosis, outcome and hospitalization were recorded.

Results: Five hundred eighteen males and 482 females were included in the study. Eight hundred nineteen patients were between the ages of 18 to 64. The most common accompanying symptom was dyspnea in both age groups. Hypertension was the most common concomitant disease in the 18-64 year age group while coronary artery disease was the most common disease in the 65 and over age group.

Conclusions: Non-cardiac chest pain is more common in the young population admitted to the emergency department while life-threatening chest pain is more common in the population over the age of 65.

Keywords: Chest pain, emergency department, acute coronary syndrome, coronary artery disease

O ne of the most common reasons for admission to the emergency department is chest pain. It is a common clinical symptom that may be due to various causes such as acute myocardial infarction (AMI) or a benign cause such as thoracic muscle pain [1, 2]. Chest pain is one of the reasons that cause anxiety in patients and therefore causes frequent admissions to the emergency department. Anamnesis and physical examination are very important in chest pain. With a good anamnesis and physical examination, patientsdon'tundergo unnecessary procedures, so the time of diagnosis for the disease is shortened. Thus, mortality and morbidity rates can also be significantly reduced [3, 4].

Demographic characteristics, vital signs, examination findings, and physiological changes associated

Received: August 2, 2019; Accepted: January 6, 2020; Published Online: February 25, 2020



How to cite this article: Yılmaz F, Armağan E, Kaya H, Yüksel M, Çelik K, Uygun E, et al. Comparison of the ethiological causes in patients under or over the age of 65 years admitted to the emergency department with non-traumatic chest pain. Eur Res J 2020;7(1):52-58. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.600939

Address for correspondence: Funda Yılmaz, MD., University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Emergency Medicine, Bursa, Turkey. E-mail: fundaelumar@hotmail.com

[©]Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj with aging are important in determining the causes of chest pain. The causes of chest pain are affected by many factors. One of the most important of these factors is age. The causes of chest pain differ in patients according to age (Above and under 65 years of age). Although patients under the age of 65 are admitted to the emergency department more frequently with chest pain, life-threatening chest pain is less common in those patients. Patients older than 65 are less commonly admitted to the emergency department with chest pain, but these patients have more serious diagnoses. Aging physiology leads to atypical signs and symptoms, pharmacodynamic changes, decrease in functional reserve, and social problems. This makes it difficult to determine the cause of chest pain in elderly patients in an emergency department. For this reason, it is often necessary to take anamnesis from the relatives of the patientwho knowhim very well.

The study aimed to compare the diagnoses of the patients underand/or over the age of 65 admitted to the emergency service with non-traumatic chest pain.

METHODS

Patients who were admitted to Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital Emergency Department with non-traumatic chest pain between 15.10.2014 and 15.07. 2015 were included in the study. Ethics committee approval was obtained for the study. Patients under the age of 18 and patients that exposed to trauma were excluded from the study. The study was a prospective study. A thousand patients were included. The data was recorded to the study form by the emergency medical assistant who evaluated the patients. The patients' names and surnames, date of admissions to the emergency department, hospital protocols, age, gender, the type ofadmissions, accompanying diseases, accompanying symptoms, diagnoses, outcomes, and hospitalizations were recorded in the study form.

Patients were divided into two groups according to age group as < 65 years and ≥ 65 years. Chest pains were divided into three groups as the chest wallinduced, pleuritic and visceral chest pain. Costochondritis, xifodynia, fibromyalgia were included in the chest wall-induced chest pain. Pulmonary embolism, pneumonia, spontaneous pneumothorax, pericarditis, and pleurisy were included in the pleuritic chest pain group. Typical effort angina, atypical angina, acute myocardial infarction, aortic dissection, esophageal reflux, and peptic ulcus were included in the visceral type chest pain group.

The types of admission were divided into two as outpatient or 112 (Emergency call number in Turkey). The methods of termination were hospitalization, discharge, referral, exitus in the emergency department and refusal of treatment. In our study, gender, ways of admission, comorbidities, accompanying symptoms, diagnoses and terminations were compared according to age groups.

Statistical Analysis

SPSS 21.0 software was used for statistical analysis of the data. Mean, standard deviation, median, lowest and highest frequency and ratio values were used in descriptive statistics of the data. The chisquare test was used to analyze qualitative data.

RESULTS

A thousand patients admitted to the emergency department with chest pain were included in the study. Five hundred eighteen males and 482 females were included in the study. Eight hindred nineteen patients were between the ages of 18 to 64 (Table 1).

Five hundred and seventy-six patients (57.6%) had accompanying symptoms. The most common accompanying symptom was dyspnea in both age groups. In the study, 581 (70.9%) of the patients in the 18-64 age group did not have any comorbidities, whereas 138 (79.0%) in the 65 years and older group had comorbidities. Hypertension was the most common comorbidity in the 18-64 age group and

Table 1. Comparison of	f age groups and	genders
------------------------	------------------	---------

	18-64 years old	≥65 years old	<i>p</i> value*
Gender, n (%)			
Female	408 (49.8%)	74 (40.9%)	0.030
Male	411 (50.2%)	107 (59.1%)	0.030

Data are shown as n (%). *The chi-square test

	18-64 years old	\geq 65 years old	<i>p</i> value*
Accompanying symptoms, n (%)			
No	381 (46.5%)	43 (23.8%)	< 0.001
Yes	438 (53.5%)	138 (76.2%)	
Dyspnoea	113 (13.8%)	57 (31.5%)	
Malaise	59 (7.2%)	17 (9.4%)	
Tachycardia	61 (7.4%)	7 (3.9%)	
Cough	51 (6.2%)	12 (6.6%)	
Nausea	45 (5.5%)	13 (7.2%)	
Other	109 (13.3%)	32 (17.6%)	
Comorbidities, n (%)			
No	581 (70.9%)	38 (21.0%)	< 0.001
Yes	238 (29.1%)	143 (79.0%)	
Hypertension	70 (8.5%)	38 (21.0%)	
Coronary Artery Disease	54 (6.6%)	45 (24.9%)	
Diabetes	50 (6.1%)	27 (14.9%)	
COPD	10 (1.2%)	11 (6.1%)	
Asthma	10 (1.2%)	2 (1.1%)	
Psychiatric Diseases	16 (2.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Other	28 (3.5%)	20 (11.0%)	

Table 2. Comparison	of accompanying	symptoms and	comorbidities	according to age
groups				

Data are shown as n (%). *Chi-square test. COPD = Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

coronary artery diseasewas the most common comorbidity in the 65 and older age group (Table 2).

Visceral pain was the most common cause of pain in both age groups. It was found that 62.3% in the 18-64 age group and 77.9% in the patients over 65 had visceral pain. In the evaluation of acute chest pain type, atypical angina was found 29.5% in the 18-64 age group and AMI was found as 31.5% in the group over 65. The discharge rate was 84.7% in the 18-64 age group, while the discharge rate was found to be 51.4% over 65 (Table 3).

Although the group over 65 were grouped as 65-74, 75-84 and over 85, there was no statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of gender, type of hospital admission, comorbidities, cause of pain and the final status. (Table 4).

DISCUSSION

Chest pain is a common symptom that affects 20

to 40% of the general population throughout their lifetime [5]. It is estimated that the prevalence of chest pain in adults in the United States is 7.8 million cases annually, which accounts for 5.4% of all emergency visits throughout the country [6, 7]. In England and Wales, annual emergency service visits were reported to be 15 million and chest painaccounted for 2.4% of these visits [8].

In the hospital where the study was conducted, the emergency room visits were around 360 thousand cases annually and the prevalence of chest pain was 0.37%. These rates were found to be less than the studies in the literature. The reason for that may be the presence of cardiology and chest diseases branch hospitals in a very close location to our hospital.

In a study, it was reported that 20-50% of the patients with chest pain were hospitalized and only 2-5% of these patients were diagnosed with the acute coronary syndrome (ACS) [9, 10]. In our study, 20% of the patient population was treated as inpatients. When we look at the subgroups, the hospitalization

	18-64 years old	\geq 65 years old	<i>p</i> value*
Diagnosis, n (%)			< 0.001
Chest Wall Pain	236 (28.8%)	15 (8.3%)	
Pleuritic Pain	73 (8.9%)	25 (13.8%)	
Visceral Pain	510 (62.3%)	141 (77.9%	
Types of Acute Chest Pain			
Atypical angina	242 (29.5%)	44 (24.3%)	
Fibromyalgia	209 (25.5%)	11 (6.1%)	
Acute myocardial infarction	70 (8.5%)	57 (31.5%)	
Psychogenic causes	101 (12.3%)	4 (2.2%)	
Pneumonia	57 (7.0%)	20 (11.0%)	
Esophageal reflux	47 (5.7%)	11 (6.1%)	
Typical exertional angina	32 (3.9%)	17 (9.4%)	
Xiphodynia	24 (2.9%)	2 (1.1%)	
Peptic ulcus	12 (1.5%)	4 (2.2%)	
Pneumothorax	11 (1.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
Costochondritis	4 (0.5%)	2 (1.1%)	
Pleurisy	3 (0.4%)	2 (1.1%)	
Pulmonary embolism	2 (0.2%)	3 (1.7%)	
Aortic dissection	3 (0.4%)	1 (0.6%)	
Aortic aneurysm	1 (0.1%)	1 (0.6%)	
GIT perforation	1 (0.1%)	0 (0.0%)	
Pancreatitis	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.6%)	
Upper GIT bleeding	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.6%)	
Result			< 0.001
Discharged	694 (84.7%)	93 (51.4%)	
Treatment Rejection	6 (0.7%)	5 (2.8%)	
Exitus	0 (0.0%)	2 (1.1%)	
Hospitalization	119 (14.5%)	81 (44.8%)	
Coronary ICU Referral	81 (9.8%)	59 (32.6%)	
Cardiology Hospitalization	17 (2.2%)	10 (5.6%)	
Chest Surgery Hospitalization	10 (1.2%)	0 (0.0%)	
Chest Diseases Hospitalization	4 (0.5%)	7 (3.8%)	
Internal Medicine Hospitalization	2 (0.2%)	3 (1.6%)	
Cardiovascular ICU Referral	3 (0.4%)	0 (0.0%)	
General Surgery Hospitalization	1 (0.1%)	1 (0.6%)	
Intensive Care Unit Referral	1 (0.1%)	1 (0.6%)	

 Table 3. Comparison of the types of chest pain according to age groups and distribution of end-forms of patients with age groups

Data are shown as n (%). *Chi-square test. GIT = Gastrointestinal tract, ICU = Intensive care unit

	65-74 years	75-84 years	\geq 85 years	<i>p</i> value*
Gender				0.706
Female	38 (43.7%)	28 (39.4%)	8 (34.8%)	
Male	49 (56.3%)	43 (60.6%)	15 (65.2%)	
Type of Admission				0.887
112	15 (17.2%)	12 (19.9%)	3 (13.0%)	
Outpatient	72 (82.8%)	59 (83.1%)	20 (87.0%)	
Comorbidities				0.451
Yes	16 (18.4%)	15 (21.1%)	7 (30.4%)	
No	71 (81.6%)	56 (78.9%)	16 (30.4%)	
Accompanying Symptom				0.591
No	23 (26.4%)	14 (19.7%)	6 (26.1%)	
Yes	64 (73.6%)	57 (80.3%)	17 (73.9%)	
Diagnosis				0.378
Chest Wall Pain	9 (10.3%)	4 (5.6%)	2 (8.7%)	
Pleuritic Pain	8 (9.2%)	12 (16.9%)	5 (21.7%)	
Visceral Pain	70 (80.5%)	55 (77.5%)	16 (69.6%)	
Result				0.776
Discharged	46 (52.9%)	38 (53.5%)	9 (39.1%)	
Treatment Rejection	1 (1.1%)	2 (2.8%)	2 (8.7%)	
Exitus	1 (1.1%)	1 (1.4%)	0 (0.0%)	
Hospitalization	39 (44.8%)	30 (42.3)	12 (52.2%)	

Table 4. Comparison of gender, type of hospital admission, comorbidities, accompanying
symptoms, diagnosis and results according to age groups

Data are shown as n (%). *Chi-square test

rate was found to be 14.5% in the population under 65 years of age and 44.8% in the group over 65 years of age. The most frequent reason for hospitalization in the group under and/or over 65 years of age was due to the cardiac origin. The overall ACS rate of these patients was 12.7%. When we look at the literature, our current hospitalization rates are similar, but we have a higher rate of ACS. If we examine the causes of this situation, it was thought that the patients did not comply with hypertension (HT), hyperlipidemia, and Diabetes Mellitus (DM) treatments and did not have enough information about their health. It was thought that there was a moderate inverse relationship between the development level of the society and the incidence of ACS.

In a study conducted in our country regarding the age groups of patients with chest pain, it was observed that the age group under 65 years was higher. In this study conducted by Coşkun et al. [11], 76.4% of the patients were under 65 years of age while 23.6% were over 65 years of age. In a study by Madsen et al. [12], it was found that 21.6% of the patients admitted to the emergency department with chest pain were patients over 65 years old while 78.4% were patients under 65 years old. In our study, 81.9% of the patients were under the age of 65 and 18.1% were over the age of 65, which was consistent with the literature. As seen in these studies, the majority of the patients admitted to the emergency department with chest pain are patients under 65. That the individuals in the patient group under 65 years of age are socially active and they work actively can cause acute pain such as nonspecific myalgia. Because of the high life expectancy and increasing health literacy in the population under 65 years of age, patients pay attention to their complaints and apply to the emergency department.

However, the clinical presentation is more prominent in patients with chest pain such as ACS. Pain localization is more specific in these patients as neuropathy is undeveloped or negligible. Because of the development of autonomic neuropathy and diabetic neuropathy in the group over 65 years, these patients apply to the emergency department less or later. Atypical findings are more common in the clinical presentation of these patients. In addition, the presence of comorbiditiesor previous ACS in patients over 65 years of age may mask patients' acute symptoms. This may reduce or delay the patient and patient relatives' paying attention to the condition. For instance, in a patient with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), sudden onset dyspnea is perceived as COPD exacerbation by the patient and relatives, sometimes even by the clinician and the possibility of pulmonary embolism or acute heart failure may be missed. This delays the application and sometimes results in mortality. Elderly patients have difficulty in expressing themselves because of impaired cognitive functions. For this reason, the anamnesis that we recieve from the relatives of the elderly patients who know them is very important.

Advanced age is one of the causes of poor prognosis for ACS. Mortality in ACS increases by 70% with a 10-year increase in age [13]. Although elderly people are at high risk and therefore constitute the group of patients who will benefit most from intensive treatment, they are treated with lower intensity and conservative methods in practice. ACC/AHA is defined as an especially high risk group > 75 years in the ACS treatment guidelines [14, 15].

In our study, the mortality rate was higher in the group over 65 years than in the group under 65 years. The mortality rate in patients with chest pain over 65 years is 1.1%. When we look at the overall rate of our study, it was seen that the mortality rate was low compared to the general patient group. This rate is thought to be low due to the success of early diagnosis and treatment.

In a study conducted by Coşkun *et al.* [11], it was reported that the most common accompanying disease in patients admitted to the emergency department with chest pain was HT (33.3%), the second was Coronary Artery Disease (CAD) (26.8%) and the third was DM (13.6%). In our study, the most common accompanying disease was HT (10-8%), the second was CAD (9.9%) and the third was DM (7.7%), which was consistent with the studies conducted in our country.

In a study conducted on the symptoms accompanying chest pain, it was found that 9.2% of patients had nausea-vomiting, 9.2% had back pain, 9.2% had syncope, and 9.2% had shortness of breath [16]. The most common concomitant symptom was dyspnea in both age groups in our study. The reason for this might be that chest pain often causes shortness of breath.

I nour study, it was observed that the discharge rate of patients with chest pain under 65 was higher (84.7%), whereas discharge rate was lower in the group over 65 years of age, but the hospitalization (44.8%) or referral (29.3%) rate was higher. It can be concluded from those findings that there is a more serious diagnosis in patients with chest pain over 65 and they should receive inpatient treatment.

Mortality and morbidity are higher in patients over 65 years of age as a result of changes in cardiovascular system and decrease in compensation mechanisms with age. Therefore, although the discharge rate is lower in the group over 65 years, the rate of referral to another institution for hospitalization or further treatment is higher.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, it is seen that the demographic characteristics, vital signs, examination findings and physiological changes associated with aging are important in determining the causes of chest pain. Nowadays, with the increasing population, it is thought that the number of admissions of elderly patients to the emergency services will increase. Therefore physiological changes in these patients should be well known and these patients should beevaluated more carefully in terms of vital signs, additional symptoms and accompanying diseases.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript. *Financing*

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Brown JB. Chest Pain. In: Marx JA, editor. Rosen's Emergency Medicine: Concepts and Clinical Practice. 8th ed. Philadelphia: Saunders; 2014: pp. 214-22.

2. Task Force for Diagnosis and Treatment of Non-ST-Segment Elevation Acute Coronary Syndromes of European Society of Cardiology, Bassand J-P, Hamm CW, Ardissino D, Boersma E, Budaj A, Fernández-Avilés F, et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of non-ST-segment elevation acute coronary syndromes. Eur Heart J 2007;28:1598-660.

3. Swap CJ, Nagurney JT. Value and limitations of chest pain history in the evaluation of patients with suspected acute coronary syndromes. JAMA 2005;294:2623-9.

4. Six AJ, Cullen L, Backus BE, Greenslade J, Parsonage W, Aldous S, et al. The HEART score for the assessment of patients with chest pain in the emergency department: a multinational validation study. Crit Pathw Cardiol 2013;12:121-6.

5. Ruigomez A, Rodriguez LA, Wallander MA, Johansson S, Jones R. Chest pain in general practice: incidence, comorbidity and mortality. Fam Pract 2006;23:167-74.

6. Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Benjamin EJ, Berry JD, Borden WB, et al; American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2012 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2012;125:e2-e220.

7. Lee TH, Goldman L. Evaluation of the patient with acute chest pain. N Eng J Med 2000;342:1187-95.

8. Goodacre S, Cross E, Arnold J, Angelini K, Capewell S, Nicholl J. The health care burden of acute chest pain. Heart 2005;91:229-30.

9. Pope JH, Aufderheide TP, Ruthazer R, Woolard RH, Feldman JA, Beshansky JR, et al. Missed diagnoses of acute cardiac ischemia in the emergency department. N Eng J Med 2000;342:1163-70.

10. Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Adams RJ, Berry JD, Brown TM, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics-2011 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation

2011;123:e18-e209.

11. Coşkun SÖ, Parlak İ, Değerli V, Elçin G, Denizlioğlu B, Yıldırım E, et al. [Evaluating the acute coronary sendrom rates of the patients who apply to emergency service with chest pain]. İzmir Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Tıp Dergisi 2015;19:84-94.[Article in Turkish]

12. Madsen TE, Fuller M, Hartsell S, Hamilton D, Bledsoe J. Prospective evaluation of outcomes among geriatric chest pain patients in an ED observation unit. Am J Emerg Med 2016;34:207-11.

13. Granger CB, Goldberg RJ, Dabbous O, Pieper KS, Eagle KA, Cannon CP, et al. Predictors of hospital mortality in the global registry of acute coronary events. Arch Intern Med 2003;163:2345-53.

14. Braunwald E, Antman EM, Beasley JW, Califf RM, Cheitlin MD, Hochman JS, et al.; American College of Cardiology, American Heart Association. Committee on the Management of Patients With Unstable Angina. ACC/AHA 2002 guideline update for the management of patients with unstable angina and non–ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction-summary article: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association task force on practice guidelines (Committee on the Management of Patients With Unstable Angina). J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;40:1366-74.

15. Antman EM, Anbe DT, Armstrong PW, Bates ER, Green LA, Hand M, et al. ACC/AHA guidelines for the management of patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction; A report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee to Revise the 1999 Guidelines for the Management of patients with acute myocardial infarction). J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;44:E1-E211.

16. Orak M, Ustündağ M, Güloğlu C, Ozhasenekler A, Alyan O, Kale E. The role of the heart-type fatty acid binding protein in the early diagnosis of acute coronary syndrome and its comparison with troponin I and creatine kinase-MB isoform. Am J Emerg Med 2010;28:891-6.

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.593369

Cardiovascular Surgery

Early-term results of early coronary artery bypass graft surgery in patients undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention due to acute coronary syndrome

Ahmet Kağan As¹^o, Mesut Engin²^o, Tamer Türk¹^o

¹Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Bursa, Turkey

²Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, University of Health Sciences, Mehmet Akif İnan Training and Research Hospital, Şanlıurfa, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: This study aimed to investigate the early results of the patients presented with acute coronary syndrome (ACS) who underwent coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) after percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) to the culprit lesion.

Methods: Patients who underwent CABG between January 2011 and January 2014 were enrolled and divided into two groups. Group 1 (102 patients) was consist of the patients who were hospitalized with ACS and underwent CABG after a previous PCI. Group 2 (107 patients) was consisting of the patients who underwent elective CABG operation after elective coronary angiography.

Results: There was no statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of demographic features and preoperative risk factors. Preoperative use of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor and levosimendan were significantly higher in group 1 compared to group 2. (95 (93.1%) vs. 89 (83.1%), p = 0.027). The operative variables were similar between two groups whereas the postoperative blood drainage amounts were significantly higher in group 1 than group 2 (546.3 ± 172 cc vs. 424.2 ± 185 cc, respectively, p < 0.001). The blood product usage was significantly higher in group 1 than in group 2 (3.3 ± 1.8 units vs.1.7 ± 0.9 units, respectively, p < 0.001).

Conclusions: Early CABG operation after ACS is a safely applicable process with acceptable mortality and complication rates.

Keywords: Early CABG operation after ACS is a safely applicable process with acceptable mortality and complication rates.

Cardiovascular Diseases (CVDs) are the most common cause of mortality in developed countries as it is the expected case to be valid in developing countries in the future [1]. Coronary artery disease (CAD) is the most common form of cardiovascular diseases which is associated with high mortality and morbidity all over the world. Ischemic heart disease may clinically manifests as silent ischemia, stable angina pectoris, unstable angina pectoris, myocardial infarction (MI), heart failure, or sudden cardiac death. Acute coronary syndrome (ACS) is the name of a group of diseases that show different clinical manifes-

Received: July 17, 2019; Accepted: February 18, 2020; Published Online: February 28, 2020



How to cite this article: As AK, Engin M, Türk T. Early-term results of early coronary artery bypass graft surgery in patients undergoing primary percutaneous coronary intervention due to acute coronary syndrome. Eur Res J 2020;7(1):59-65. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.593369

Address for correspondence: Mesut Engin, MD., University of Health Sciences, Mehmet Akif İnan Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Esentepe Mah., Ertuğrul Cad., 63200 Karaköprü, Şanlıurfa, Turkey. E-mail: mesut_kvc_cor@hotmail.com, Tel: +90 414 318 00 00, Fax: +90 414 318 67 07

> ©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

tations in the course of coronary artery disease but entirely have a common pathophysiological mechanism [2]. The primary goal of the treatment in this clinical presentation, which manifests in a broad clinical spectrum ranging from unstable angina to ST elevation myocardial infarction (MI), is to eliminate acute obstruction in the coronary circulation by thrombolytic therapy, emergent percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) or coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) surgery. In this study, the patients presented with ACS who underwent PCI for the culprit lesion were examined. The patients who were scheduled to undergo CABG for coronary artery stenosis after PCI were compared with those who were scheduled to undergo elective CABG only. The aim of this study was to compare early (30 days) postoperative outcomes including mortality, morbidity and relevant factors between the two groups.

METHODS

Patients

This study was approved by the Medical Research Ethics Committee of our hospital. The data of 209 patients who were included in the study between January 2011 and January 2014 in our cardiovascular surgery department were retrospectively analyzed. According to the diagnostic and treatment protocol for ACS in our hospital, Coronary angiography (CAG) is scheduled within the first six hours after the onset of chest pain in patients presented with ACS. In our study, PCI was performed for the responsible coronary lesions detected by CAG, and then the patients underwent CABG surgery because of extensive coronary lesions other than the culprit lesion. The patients who were scheduled to undergo CABG-only in the early period were also enrolled. In the same period, the patients who were scheduled to undergo elective CABG-only after elective CAG were also reviewed. Another patient group was randomly selected from the patients who had undergone CABG and included in the study as the control group. The 30-day postoperative mortality and morbidity data and the factors related to morbidity and mortality were investigated using the digital medical files of the patients. In this study, a total of 102 patients presented with ACS and had undergone CABG after PCI were classified as Group 1;

in the same period, 107 patients who underwent elective CABG-only after elective CAG were classified as Group 2. The demographic characteristics, past medical history, perioperative data, and early postoperative mortality and morbidity outcomes were examined. The left ventricular function of all patients was evaluated by transthoracic echocardiography on the day before the surgery. As a clinical protocol, 87 (85.3%) patients underwent CABG when preoperative troponin I level was below 3 ng/ml after MI. In this group, although they were hemodynamically stable, 15 (14.7%) patients underwent CABG within the first three days due to a critical coronary artery lesion [severe left main coronary artery stenosis or severe proximal left anterior descending artery (LAD) stenosis] and ongoing angina despite optimal medical treatment after MI.After the first antiaggregant treatment given after PCI procedure, the antiaggregant treatment was terminated. If the stent was placed on the culprit lesion, clopidegrol (75 mg 1×1) was started on the second postoperative day. Patients with a history of previous CABG operation, those who required additional surgery other than CABG, and who needed emergency surgery due to hemodynamic instability were excluded from the study.

Statistical Analysis

SPSS 16.0 program was used for the analysis of the data. Categorical variables were expressed as number (%) and continuous variables were expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation. The Fisher's Exact Test, Pearson's Chi-Square test, independent-samples t-test, and Mann-Whitney U test were used for the relevant analyses. A *p* value of <0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

RESULTS

In Group 1, there were a total of 102 patients (71 men and 31 women) with a mean age of 60.2 ± 9.0 years. In Group 2, there were a total of 107 patients (77 men and 30 women) with a mean age of 61.2 ± 10.6 years. The preoperative variables of the patients in the two groups are shown in Table 1. The mean waiting time for the surgery was 9.7 ±4.6 days in the patients who were admitted with ACS. All patients had undergone CABG between 1 to 21 days after hospi-
Table 1. Preoperative characteristics of thepatients

	Group 1 (n = 102)	Group 2 (n = 107)	<i>p</i> value
Age (years)	60.2 ± 9.0	61.2 ± 9.0	0.489
DM	49 (48%)	41 (38.3%)	0.156
НТ	84 (82.3%)	82 (76.6%)	0.307
HL	68 (66.6%)	66 (61.6%)	0.453
Smoking	74 (72.5%)	74 (69.1%)	0.590
COPD	26 (25.4%)	21 (19.6%)	0.310
Beta blocker use	93 (91.1%)	88 (82.2%)	0.058
ACEI use	95 (93.1%)	89 (83.1%)	0.027
Levosimendan use	21 (20.5%)	11 (10.2%)	0.039
EF (%)	44.7 ± 9.7	46.5 ± 9.3	0.169

Data are shown as mean \pm standard deviation or n (%). ACEI = Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor, DM = Diabetes Mellitus, HT = Hypertension, HL = Hyperlipidemia, COPD = Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease, EF = Ejection Fraction

talization. There was no statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of DM, HT, HL, smoking, and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. The percentage of the patients using oral ACE inhibitors preoperatively was quite close in the two groups, but the difference was statistically significant [95 (93.1%) vs. 89 (83.1%), respectively; p = 0.027]. The number of patients taking intravenous levosimendan in the preoperative period was higher in Group 1 than in Group 2 [21 (20.5%) vs. 11 (10.2%), respectively; p = 0.039].

The variables that were evaluated during the surgery in the two groups are shown in Table 2. The variables such as the number of grafts used in CABG, cross-clamping time, perfusion time, and LIMA usage among the perioperative data were compared between the groups. The LIMA graft was frequently used in both groups and there was no statistically significant

Table 2. Peroperative datas of the patients

difference between the two groups regarding LIMA use [97 (95%) and 97 (90.6%), respectively; p = 0.213]. There was no statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of cross-clamping times [67.1 ± 27.2 min vs. 69.6 ± 27 min, respectively; p = 0.498], perfusion times [91.8 ± 36 min vs. 90.8 ± 33.4 min, respectively; p = 0.843] and the number of grafts used in CABG [3.3 ± 1 vs. 3.3 ± 0.9, respectively; p = 0.901].

The patients were monitored in terms of early surgical complications and certain parameters in the intensive care unit until the discharge. The amount of drainage in the first 24 hours postoperatively was found to be 546.1 \pm 173 cc in Group 1 and 424.2 \pm 185.6 cc in Group 2 (p < 0.001). Parallel to this, the amount of blood products used in the first 48 hours postoperatively was 3.3 \pm 1.8 units in Group 1 and 1.7 \pm 0.9 units in Group 2 (p < 0.001). The number of pa-

	Group 1 (n = 102)	Group 2 (n = 107)	<i>p</i> value
Number of the grafts	3.3 ± 1	3.3 ± 0.9	0.901
Cross-clamp time (min)	67.1 ± 27.2	69.6 ± 27	0.498
Perfusion time (min)	91.8 ± 36	90.8 ± 33.4	0.843
LIMA use	97 (95%)	97 (90.6%)	0.213

Data are shown as mean \pm standard deviation or n (%). LIMA = Left internal mammary artery

	Group 1 (n = 102)	Group 2 (n = 107)	<i>p</i> value
Time to extubation (hours)	12.6 ± 6	12.5 ± 12.5	0.932
Drainage (cc)	546.3 ± 172	424.2 ± 185	< 0.001
Blood transfusion (unit:300 cc)	3.3 ± 1.8	1.7 ± 0.9	< 0.001
IABP use	22 (21.5%)	13 (12.1%)	0.068
Pacemaker use	7 (6.8%)	4 (3.7%)	0.312
Atrial fibrillation	27 (26.4%)	19 (17.7%)	0.129
Infection	17 (16.6%)	11 (10.2%)	0.175
ICU stay (days)	3.3 ± 2.4	2.4 ± 1.4	0.002
Hospital mortality	5 (4.9%)	4 (3.7%)	0.470

Table 3.	Postoperative	datas of	f the	patients
----------	---------------	----------	-------	----------

Data are shown as mean \pm standard deviation or n (%).ICU = Intensive care unit, IABP = Intraaortic balloon pump

tients requiring intra-aortic balloon pump (IABP) support in the postoperative period was higher in Group 1 than in Group 2, but the difference was not statistically significant between the two groups [22 (21.5%) vs. 13 (12.1%), respectively; p = 0.068]. IABP support was used in the management of pump failure following cardiopulmonary bypass, and low cardiac output syndrome in both groups (Table 3).

In the overall study population, mortality was observed in 9 (4.3%) patients. Three patients died due to low cardiac output and one patient died due to multiorgan failure in Group 1; while two patients died due to multi-organ failure and 3 patients died due to sepsis in Group 2. There was no significant difference between the two groups in terms of in-hospital mortality rate [5 (4.9%) and 4 (3.7%), respectively; p = 0.470].

DISCUSSION

In this study, we demonstrated that CABG can be performed in the early period with acceptable morbidity and mortality rates after PCI applied to the responsible coronary lesion in patients presented with ACS.

The acute coronary syndrome is the acute deterioration of underlying coronary artery disease by atherothrombotic occlusion of epicardial coronary arteries which leads to significant rates of mortality and morbidity. Successful interventional treatments have been developed over time for this acute devastating disease and significant improvements in in-hospital and long-term mortality rates have been achieved [2-5]. When ACS is diagnosed, treatment modality should be determined and the appropriate process for the required revascularization method should be initiated. Considering the coronary anatomy, the general condition of the patient and the interventional capability of the center, PCI or CABG should be decided for revascularization of the responsible coronary lesion or lesions. Recently, PCI has become the first choice treatment in the setting of ACS which results in satisfactory outcomes [5]. By the introduction of new devices and technical improvement in PCI procedures have allowed satisfying revascularization of lesions in epicardial coronary arteries and have significantly increased the availability of the procedure even in complex lesions. However, PCI can be inadequate to open target vessels in some cases such as left main coronary artery diseaseand multi-vessel disease or depending on the skill and experience of the cardiologist who performs the procedure. Under these circumstances, CABG becomes the preferred revascularization method. Along with the developments in invasive cardiology, it is possible to determine the limits of operability criteria, which is an important problem in cardiac diseases. In the previous studies till today, the precise indications for PCI and CABG have been determined. However, there are still debates on some lesions and patient characteristics. "Intervention-free life expectancy" and "event-free life expectancy" rather than the survival rates of patients after the procedure have become essential in determining indications [6].

Although both procedures can be performed in ACS, the choice and timing of the revascularization method are still controversial. In randomized studies, it has been emphasized that immediately identifying the patients who will benefit from early surgical revascularization is important [7]. According to coronary lesions viewed by CAG, medical treatment of the patients is initiated after the decision for the choice of revascularization method (PCI or CABG). Five large randomized studies (RITA, GABI, CABRI, EAST, and BARI) have compared outcomes of the patients with multivessel disease after PCI and CABG. These studies concluded almost the same results. Both revascularization methods have similar risks of death and nonfatal myocardial infarction. However, patients treated with CABG were less likely to suffer from angina and to take anti-anginal drugs in the postoperative period. Further revascularization intervention was needed more frequently in patients who were treated with PCI. Moreover, it has been clearly shown in the BARI study that surgical method was superior to PCI in the management of diabetic patients with multi-vessel CAD.

We designed our study for the patients who were presented with ACS and underwent PCI for the culprit coronary lesion and then underwent elective isolated CABG for the other lesions in the early postoperative period. As a control group, we randomly selected the patients with stable CAD who underwent elective isolated CABG after elective CAG in the same time period in our hospital. Hemodynamically unstable patients were not included in our study. Coronary artery by-pass grafting was performed on an average of 9.7 ± 4.6 days in ACS patients. There was no significant difference between the two groups in terms of mortality. In a study including 12,227 patients between 2000 and 2012, Potluri et al. [7] have shown that there was a significant reduction in all-cause mortality in patients who underwent primary angioplasty after ACS and then who underwent CABG due to appropriate indications. The mortality rate of this study is very close to our mortality outcome. The general decline in mortality rate was emphasized overall ACS patients who had undergone CABG thereafter, especially in the group underwent CABG after PCI.

In our study, there was no statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of the preoperative variables, demographic characteristics and concomitant diseases. Among the preoperative variables, there was a statistically significant between the two groups regarding the medical treatments used in the preoperative period. There was a statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of the use of oral ACE inhibitors and the use of intravenous levosimendan before the surgery. The use of oral ACE inhibitor was higher in Group 1. ACE inhibitors have the proven benefits such as increasing survival in ACS patients, reducing ventricular remodeling, having anti-atherogenic effect, and reducing the risk of death due to CAD [8-14]. In our study, we think that the use of oral ACE inhibitor was higher in Group 1 because of these reasons. In our hospital, the patients presented with ACS are treated with oral beta-blockers and oral ACE inhibitors routinely if there is no contraindication. Both drugs have been proven in terms of efficacy, so included in our routine clinical practice [15, 16]. The treatment protocol of our center can explain the difference between the study groups regarding medications used.

Similarly, another preoperative medication that was statistically significantly different between the two study groups was the percentage of patients received intravenous levosimendan. Myocardial dysfunction develops frequently in acute and subacute periods after ACS. Early revascularization results in early reperfusion in infarct- or ischemia-related artery and a rapid improvement in ventricular function usually occurs after thrombolysis. However, if transmural injury and/or microvascular obstruction occurs, especially in the anterior wall after NSTEMI or STEMI, the pump failure accompanied with pathologic remodeling and clinical signs and symptoms of heart failure may complicate the acute phase and can result in chronic heart failure. Before CABG, especially in the period after ACS, the situations such as the development of left ventricular dysfunction in echocardiography may be encountered which represent increased risk of morbidity and mortality after CPB. In these cases, preoperative levosimendan infusion would be beneficial in preventing increased mortality due to left ventricular dysfunction during and after cardiac surgery [17-19]. The fact that this treatment protocol, which was used significantly higher in Group 1, was applied for the medical treatment of the left ventricular dysfunction occurring after ACS would also explain the statistically significant difference between the two groups. In our postoperative data, although it is not statistically significant, greater use of IABP in Group 1 may explain that the increase in preoperative use of levosimendan was related to the intention to ameliorate the left ventricular dysfunction.

In the postoperative period, there was no statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of the time spent on mechanical ventilation, the development of heart rhythm problems, infections, and the length of stay in the intensive care unit. However, in the postoperative period, there was a statistically significant difference between the two groups in terms of the amount of blood in drainage systems and the amount of blood and blood products used. Although the increased drainage in Group 1 did not require re-exploration for surgical revision of the bleeding, it became important with the increased need for blood and blood products. In addition to the mechanical approach to vascular pathology in the treatment of ACS, there are also medical treatment options to increase and maintain the blood flow and prevent re-stenosis after revascularization. Various drug groups such as thrombolytics, antithrombotics and anticoagulants have taken place in the treatment. These treatments, which are part of the treatment of ACS, bring the risk of bleeding problems together [20]. In the ACUITY study by Ben-Gal et al., after CABG was performed in patients with ACS and stable angina pectoris, the patients' mid- and long-term results have been examined. In this study, the authors mentioned that bleeding problems were experienced in the ACS group in the postoperative period due to antithrombotic and anticoagulant therapy used in the treatment of 1ACS preoperatively [21]. In our study, we obtained similar results and there was no reoperation need for bleeding revision, which suggest that this treatment protocol is suitable and its implementation prior to CABG does not create essential problems in the postoperative period.

Limitations

This study is a retrospective study carried out in two homogeneous groups of patients. Our results may have been affected by our treatment methods. Relatively small number of patients is also a limitation of the study. The surgical interventions had been performed by different surgeons which. make the standardization difficult. Our patients were analyzed for in-hospital mortality and morbidity. For this reason, its mid-term and long-term results could not be assessed. In addition, patients with hemodynamic instability after myocardial infarction were excluded. The patients were operated at least 24 hours after myocardial infarction. Therefore, the data of this critical group of patients were not included in the comparisons between the study groups. On the other hand, this situation made it possible to increase the homogenization of the groups and prevented the critical preoperative condition to affect the results of the study.

CONCLUSION

According to our results, the use of preoperative levosimendan infusion and the need for postoperative IABP support were higher in the patients who were admitted with ACS and had undergone CABG-only compared to the group that underwent elective CABGonly. This finding has reinforced the depressive effect of ACS on left ventricular functions. Nevertheless, there was no significant difference in mortality rates between the two groups. It may be thought that the increased need for medical practice and IABP support as well as the length of stay in the intensive care unit increase the treatment costs. However, there is no previous comparative study on this topic. Based on the results of our study and the previous studies, we believe that CABG can be safely and successfully performed in the early period with acceptable morbidity and mortality rates in ACS patients who underwent PCI for the culprit lesion and who have an indication for CABG surgery due to the remainder lesions.

Declaration of authorship

All authors have directly participated in the planning, execution, analysis or reporting of this research paper. All authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Roth GA, Huffman MD, Moran AE, Feigin V, Mensah GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global and regional patterns in cardiovasculer mortality from 1990 to 2013. Circulation 2015;132:1667-78.

2. Yalcin M, Ay D, Turk T, Yavuz S, Ozyazicioglu AF. Impact of previous percutaneous coronary intervention on postoperative outcomes of coronary artery bypass grafting. Eur Res J 2016;2:170-6.

3. Goss F, Brachmann J, Hamm CW, Haerer W, Reifart N, Levenson B. High adherence to therapy and low cardiac mortality and morbidity in patients after acute coronary syndrome systematically managed by office-based cardiologists in Germany: 1year outcomes of the ProAcor Study. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2017;13:127-37.

4. Antman EM, Hand M, Armstrong PW, Bates ER, Green LA, Halasyamani LK, et al. 2007 focused update of the ACC/AHA 2004 guidelines for the management of patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;51:210-47.

5. Smith SC Jr, Dove JT, Jaccobs AK, Kennedy JW, Kereiakes D, Kern MJ, et al. ACC/AHA Guidelines for Percutaneous Coronary Intervention (Revision of the 1993 PTCA Guidelines). A Report of the American College of Cardiology/ American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee to Revise the 1993 Guidelines for Percutaneous Transluminal Coronary Angioplasty). Endorsed by the Society for Cardiac Angiography and Interventions. J Am Coll Cardiol 2001;37:2215-39.

6. Cannon CP, Weintraub WS, Demopoulos LA, Vicari R, Frey MJ, Lakkis N, et al. TACTICS (Treat Angina with Aggrastat and Determine Cost of Therapy with an Invasive or Conservative Strategy)-Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction 18 Investigators. Comparison of early invasive and conservative strategies in patients with unstable coronary syndromes treated with the glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitor tirofiban. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1879-87.

7. Potluri R, Baig M, Mavi JS, Ali N, Aziz A, Uppal H, et al. The role of angioplasty in patients with acute coronary syndrome and previous coronary artery bypass grafting Int J Cardiol 2014;176:760-3.

8. Yusuf S, Sleight P, Pogue J, Bosch J, Davies R, Dagenais G. Effects of an angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibitor, ramipril, on cardiovascular events in high-risk patients. The Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation Study Investigators. N Engl J Med 2000;342:145-53.

9. Hoedemaker NPG, Damman P, Ottervanger JP, Dambrink JHE, Gosseling ATM, Kedhi E, et al. Trends in optimal medical therapy prescription and mortality after admission for acute coronary syndrome: a 9-year experience in a real-world setting. Eur

Heart J 2018;4:102-10.

10. Braunwald E, Domanski MJ, Fowler SE, Geller NL, Gersh BJ, Hsia J, et al. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition in stable coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med 2004;351:2058-68. 11. Indio do Brasil CKO, Avezum A Jr, Uint L, Del Monaco MI, Barros VM, Campos SY, et al. Cardiovascular prevention in coronary heart disease patients: guidelines implementation in clinical practice. Rev Bras Cir Cardiovasc 2013;28:238-47.

12. Dagenais GR, Pogue J, Fox K, Simoons ML, Yusuf S. Angiotensin-converting- enzyme inhibitors in stable vascular disease without left ventricular systolic dysfunction or heart failure: a combined analysis of three trials. Lancet 2006;368:581-8.

13. Danchin N, Cucherat M, Thuillez C, Durand E, Steg PG. Angiotensin- converting enzyme inhibitors in patients with coronary artery disease and absence of heart failure or left ventricular systolic dysfunction: an overview of long-term randomized controlled trials. Arch Intern Med 2006;166:787-96.

14. Yusuf S, Pogue J. ACE inhibition in stable coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med 2005;352:937-9.

15. Lopez-Sendon J, Swedberg K, McMurray J, Tamargo J, Maggioni AP, Dargie H, et al. Expert consensus document on betaadrenergic receptor blockers. Eur Heart J 2004;25:1341-62.

16. Chen ZM, Pan HC, Chen YP,Peto R, Collins R, Jiang LX, et al. Early intravenous then oral metoprolol in 45,852 patients with acute myocardial infarction: randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2005;366:1622-32.

17. Eris C, Yavuz S, Toktas F, Turk T, Gucu A, Erdolu B, et al. Preoperative usages of levosimendan in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting. Int J Clin Exp Med 2014;7:219-29.

18. Lim JY, Deo SV, Rababa'h A, Altarabsheh SE, Cho YH, Hang D, et al. Levosimendan reduces mortality in adults with left ventricular dysfunction undergoing cardiac surgery: a systematic review and meta □ analysis. J Card Surg 2015;30:547-54.

19. Yavuz S, Eris C, Ata Y, Turk T. eComment. Preoperative Levosimendan Administration in Cardiac Surgery Patients. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg 2013;17:714-5.

20. Jin L, Yu H, Dong T, Zhang B, Yan H, Liao H, et al. The prognostic value of ADP-induced platelet aggregation for bleeding complications in low - intermediate risk patients with acute coronary syndrome taking clopidogrel after percutaneous coronary intervention. Heart Lung Circ 2016;26:49-57.

21. Ben-Gal Y, Moses JW, Mehran R, Lansky AJ, Weisz G, Nikolsky E, et al. Surgical versus percutaneous revascularization for multivessel disease in patients with acute coronary syndromes: analysis from the ACUITY (Acute Catheterization and Urgent Intervention Triage Strategy) trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2010;3:1059-67.

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

DOI: 10.18621/eurj.560939

Estrogen receptor expression in normal breast epithelium in invasive ductal carcinoma

Taşkın Erkinüresin¹^o, Hakan Demirci²^o, Fügen Vardar Aker³^o

¹Department of Pathology, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Bursa, Turkey ²Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Bursa, Turkey ³Department of Pathology, University of Health Sciences, Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, Bursa, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Invasive ductal carcinomas (IDCs) are the most important group of malignant breast tumors and constitute 75-80% of breast carcinomas. While IDCs often present with ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS), they sometimes include a low level of DCIS or they do not include any accompanying DCIS at all. We planned this study to compare estrogen receptor (ER) expression levels in normal mammary epithelium in IDCs with extensive DCIS (Group I) and IDCs without DCIS (Group II).

Methods: Eighty IDC cases selected from among samples that were analyzed in our pathology laboratory. The cases were assessed retrospectively in light of immunohistochemical analysis results and pathology reports. Evaluation of immunohistochemistry: ER positivity in IDC was defined with a nuclear staining of more than 10% of cancer cells regardless of intensity of staining. Presence of cells showing nuclear staining for normal breast epithelium was classified in 4 groups according to their quantity and intensity. These were: 0-None: No staining was observed, 1-Single: One or two positive cells, 2-Dispersed: Dispersed positive cells surrounded by negative cells, 3-Adjoined: 10 or more positive cells contacting each other.

Results: Statistically no significant difference was found between Group I and Group II in terms of ER expression. Group I were more prevalent in younger and in the premenopausal period than Group II.

Conclusions: According to our study, there was no difference between Group I and Group II in terms of ER expression. But the significantly presence Group I in more young people and in premenopausal women suggests that these carcinomas develop due to high estrogen levels and that Group II develop independently than estrogen. This suggests that these groups may have different carcinogenesis and etiologies. We therefore think that this first study on IDCs with extensive DCIS and IDCs without DCIS should be supported by new research studies.

Keywords: Estrogen reseptor, breast epithelium, invasive ductal carcinoma, ductal carcinoma in situ

B reast cancer is the second most prevalent type of cancer throughout the world and it is the fifth most common cause of death-related to cancer [1]. Several researchers believe that breast carcinogenesis is a multi-step process [2], yet the etiologic mecha-

nisms of breast carcinogenesis are not yet completely understood.

Histologically, estrogen receptor (ER) is expressed in approximately 4-15% of normal human mammary epithelial cells (HMEC) [3, 4]. ER has a key role in

Received: May 6, 2019; Accepted: January 6, 2020; Published Online: February 25, 2020



How to cite this article: Erkinüresin T, Demirci H, Vardar Aker F. Estrogen receptor expression in normal breast epithelium in invasive ductal carcinoma. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):66-73. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.560939

Address for correspondence: Taşkın Erkinüresin, MD., University of Health Sciences, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Department of Pathology, Mimarsinan mah., Emniyet Cad., No:35, 16310 Yıldırım, Bursa, Turkey. E-mail: erkinuresin@hotmail.com, Fax: +90 224 2955497

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj progression of early breast lesions towards breast cancer [5]. Moreover, ER is an admitted factor of prognosis and prediction for breast cancer [6]. More than 50 % of malignant neoplasms coming from breast gland epithelium are ER+ [7]. It is also reported that estradiol causes breast cancer formation with its both ER dependent and genotoxic ER – free effects [8]. Another study suggests that breast cancers of gene expression patterns ER+ and ER- can originate from different stem cells and ER- breast cancers develop independently from estrogen [9, 10]. All this information and additional research performed in the past fifty years show that estrogen and ERs have important roles in breast carcinogenesis [11, 12].

Invasive ductal carcinomas (IDCs) are the most important group of malignant breast tumors and constitute 75-80% of breast carcinomas [13, 14]. While IDCs often present with ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS), they sometimes include a low level of DCIS or they do not include any accompanying DCIS at all. If there exists a DCIS in or around the IDC that constitutes at least 25% of the neoplasm, this is called IDC including extensive DCIS. When invasive ductal carcinomas are accompanied by DCIS, there is a significant association between histological degrees of IDC and DCIS components [15]. This hypothesis is supported by genetic studies showing similar patterns of loss of heterozygosity (LOH) in both invasive and DCIS components of the same tumor [16]. ER expression in breast tissue is higher in the epithelium showing proliferative changes around the carcinoma [17]. A positive correlation of ER levels is also reported between tumor and benign tissue neighboring the tumor [18].

The rate of ER positive cells in premenopausal women is between 4% and 15% depending on the phase of menstrual cycles. These cells are dispersed one by one and they are surrounded by ER negative cells [2, 19, 20]. The number of ER positive cells increases with advanced age [21].

We planned this study to compare ER expression levels in normal mammary epithelium around carcinomas in women with IDC with extensive DCIS (a rate of 30% and above) (Group I) and without DCIS (a rate of 5% and less) (Group II). Moreover, we analyzed the association between the two groups in terms of parameters such as age, menopausal status, tumor diameter, number of tumor foci, Nottingham histological grade, ER in carcinoma, progesterone receptor (PR) and C-erb-B2 expression status, lymph node metastasis status and also status of these parameters in all IDCs.

METHODS

Ethics committee approval for the study was obtained from the clinical research ethics committee of our institution. A total of 80 IDC cases selected from among breast mastectomy samples that were analyzed in our pathology laboratory were assessed. Forty-two of these were Group I and 38 were Group II. The cases were assessed retrospectively in light of immunohistochemical analysis results, pathology reports and information gathered from interrogations through telephone conversations.

The samples were paraffin-embedded blocks obtained from pathologic samples of 80 female patients (Group I 42 female patients and group II 38 female patients) who underwent mastectomy or breast protective surgical treatment in our hospital. In routine standard sampling, 3 samplings were performed on average from the tumor tissue.

The samples were fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin for 24-48 hours and were embedded in paraffin. In each case, a sufficient tumor sample and a block including normal breast tissue around the tumor were selected. Dako EnVision+kit (DakoCytomation,



Fig. 1. Estrogen receptor positivity in invasive ductal carcinoma.



Fig. 2. Estrogen receptor expression pattern group 0: No staining is observed in normal breast ductus epithelium.

Glostrup, Denmark) was used manually following the manufacturer's instructions. Preparations were deparaffinized in xylene and rehydrated gradually in ethanol/water mixture series. Antigen retrieval process was applied to preparations, which were heated in a water bath of 95-99 C for 40 minutes in "target retrieval solution high pH (Dakocytomation)". After 20 minutes of cooling, sections were processed with primary antibody for 30 minutes following exposure to 3% hydrogen peroxide for 5 minutes at room temperature. Monoclonal mouse anti-human ER



Fig. 4. Estrogen receptor expression pattern group 2: There is linear or dispersed cellular staining consisting of less than 10 cells adjoined to each other in normal breast ductus epithelium.



Fig. 3. Estrogen receptor expression pattern group 1: Ductus epithelium cells are observed with one or two stained cells in normal breast ductus epithelium.

(clone 1d5; Dakocytomation) antibody was used at 1/50 dilution.

Evaluation of immunohistochemistry: ER positivity in IDC was defined with a nuclear staining of more than 10% of cancer cells regardless of intensity of staining (Fig. 1). Presence of cells showing nuclear staining for normal breast epithelium was classified in 4 groups according to their quantity and intensity. These were: 0-None: No staining was observed (Fig. 2), 1-Single: One or two positive cells (Fig. 3), 2-Dispersed: Dispersed positive cells surrounded by negative cells (Fig. 4), 3-Adjoined: 10 or more positive cells contacting each other (Fig. 5) [22].



Fig. 4. Estrogen receptor expression pattern group 3: There is adjoining linear staining consisting of more than 10 cells in normal breast ductus epithelium.

		ER Pt. NME 0	ER Pt. NME 1	ER Pt. NME 2	ER Pt. NME 3	<i>p</i> value
ER in IDC	Negative	8 (100.0%)	5 (29.4%)	10 (30.3%)	6 (31.6%)	χ²:14.7
	Positive	0 (0.0%)	12 (70.6%)	23 (69.7%)	13 (68.4%)	0.002

 Table 1. Relation between negative and positive distribution of ER expression pattern

 groups 0, 1, 2, 3 in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma

ER = Estrogen receptor, Pt = pattern, NME = normal mammary epithelium, IDC = invasive ductal carcinoma

Statistical Analysis

In this study, statistical analyses were performed with NCSS 2007 package software. Besides descriptive statistical methods (mean, standard deviation) for assessment of data, Kruskal Wallis (KW) test was used for multiplex group comparisons, Dunn's multiple comparison test was used for subgroup comparisons, Mann-Whitney (MW) U test was used for comparison of double groups and Chi-square test was used for comparison of qualitative data. The results were assessed at a level of significance of p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Statistically no significant difference was found between Group I and Group II in terms of ER expression in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma. Statistically no significant difference was found between Group I and Group II in terms of expression pattern in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma (0, 1, 2 and 3), tumor diameter, metastatic lymph node quantity, metastatic lymph node involvement phase, total Nottingham Histological Score and Nottingham histological grade.

In invasive ductal carcinomas, statistically a significant difference was observed between expression pattern groups (0, 1, 2 and 3) of ER in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma and expression of ER in the carcinoma (p = 0.002) (Table 1). There was a parallelism between ER expression in normal breast epithelium around IDC and ER expression in IDC.

There were 42 cases in Group I and 38 cases in Group II. Ages of these cases were between 27 and 84

(mean age: 55.88 years). Mean age in Group I was 52.45 ± 13.31 years, and mean age in Group II was 59.68 ± 14.83 years, and statistically there was a significant difference between the mean ages of the groups (MW=564, p = 0.025). Group I cases were more prevalent in younger ages than group II cases. A significant difference was observed between distribution of menopause status of cases of the two groups (p = 0.002) (Table 2). While group I were more prevalent in the premenopausal period, group II were more prevalent in the postmenopausal period. Approximately 54.8% of group I were in the premenopausal period and this rate was 21.1% of group II.

In invasive ductal carcinomas, postmenopausal presence was significantly lower in the ER expression pattern group 0 compared to ER expression pattern groups 1, 2 and 3 (p = 0.018) (Table 3). While the number of cases showing ER expression in normal breast epithelium around IDC were much more for postmenopausal, cases without ER expression were usually premenopausal cases.

Statistically, a significant difference was found between distribution of ER expression pattern groups in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma in invasive ductal carcinomas and the arithmetic mean of metastatic lymph node quantity (p = 0.041).

Table 2. Distribution of premenopausal /postmenopausal status of Group I and II cases

Menopause Status	Group I n (%)	Group II n (%)	<i>p</i> value
Premenopausal	23 (54.8%)	8 (21.1%)	χ²:9.55
Postmenopausal	19 (45.2%)	30 (78.9%)	0.002

Menopause Status	ER Pt. NME 0	ER Pt. NME 1	ER Pt. NME 2	ER Pt. NME 3	p value
Premenopausal	7 (87.5%)	4 (23.5%)	14 (38.9%)	6 (31.6%)	χ²:10
Postmenopausal	1 (12.5%)	13 (76.5%)	22 (61.1%)	13 (68.4%)	0.018

Table 3. The relationship between the expression pattern groups 0, 1, 2 and 3 of ER in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma and the menopausal status

ER = Estrogen receptor, Pt = pattern, NME = normal mammary epithelium

Table 4. Relation between distribution of ER expression pattern in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma and the arithmetic mean of metastatic lymph node quantity

	ER Pt. NME 0	ER Pt. NME 1	ER Pt. NME 2	ER Pt. NME 3	KW	<i>p</i> value
Metastatic lymph node quantity	6 ± 0.01	11.14 ± 9.53	4.19 ± 3.1	$\begin{array}{r} 4.36 \pm \\ 4.74 \end{array}$	6.48	0.041

ER = Estrogen receptor, Pt = pattern, NME = normal mammary epithelium, KW = Kruskal-Wallis test

However, when Dunn's multiple comparison test was applied, metastatic lymph node quantity of group 1 of ER expression pattern in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma (slightly positive) was significantly higher than the number of metastatic lymph nodes of pattern groups 2 and 3 (medium and highly positive) (p = 0.034, p = 0.046). Statistically, no significant difference was observed between the other pattern groups (p > 0.05) (Table 4 and 5). Much

Table 5. Relation between distribution of ERexpression pattern in normal breast epitheliumaround the carcinoma and the arithmetic meanof metastatic lymph node quantity

Dunn's Multiple Comparison Test	Metastatic Lymph Node Quantity
ER Pt. NME 0 / ER Pt. NME 1	0.631
ER Pt. NME 0 / ER Pt. NME 2	0.969
ER Pt. NME 0 / ER Pt. NME 3	0.978
ER Pt. NME 1 / ER Pt. NME 2	0.034
ER Pt. NME 1 / ER Pt. NME 3	0.046
ER Pt. NME 2 / ER Pt. NME 3	0.998

ER = Estrogen receptor, Pt = pattern, NME = normal mammary epithelium

more lymph node metastasis occurs in cases with a slightly lower level of ER expression (Pattern group 1) in normal breast epithelium around IDC compared to the cases with medium and high levels of ER expression (Pattern groups 2 and 3).

In invasive ductal carcinomas, statistically no significant difference was observed between the ER expression pattern groups (0, 1, 2 and 3) in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma and tumor diameter, age, Nottingham histological grade total score, Nottingham histological grade, metastatic lymph node involvement phase, PR in carcinoma, Cerb-B2 expression and focality.

DISCUSSION

In our study, the ER expression level in surrounding breast ductus epithelium did not show a difference between the group I and group II. We could not find any significant difference between these two groups in terms of other variables (such as lymph node metastasis, tumor diameter, multifocality, histological score, PR in IDC and C-erb-B2 positivity). Similar to our study, Ahmed *et al.* [19] did not detect a significant difference in their study of 100 consecutive cases between groups with and without extensive DCIS in terms of tumor size, histological grade, nodal status, pathologic phase, ER and PR expression. Also in the study of Stuart *et al.* [23], no direct correlation was detected in case groups with extensive DCIS fields with multifocality or other parameters. On the other hand, Fisher *et al.* [24] showed that the most significant difference was the increase of multicentricity in cases with extensive DCIS.

According to our study, the relation between ER expression pattern (pattern groups 0, 1, 2 and 3) in normal ductus epithelium around the carcinoma in IDCs and negativity and positivity of ER in the carcinoma was statistically significant. In expression pattern group 0, positivity of ER in the carcinoma was not observed. Moreover, ER positivity in the carcinoma was observed at a rate of 69.5% on average in ER expression pattern groups 1, 2 and 3 in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma. Positivity of ER in normal breast epithelium around the carcinoma in IDCs was detected in 90% of the cases (72 of 80 cases). Like our study, Umekita et al. [22], who compared ER expression in surrounding breast tissue and ER expression in the tumor, found this rate to be 99% (217 of 220 cases). In contrast to our study, Yang et al. [25] found ER expression levels in the terminal ductal lobular unit in ER positive tumors to be significantly low. Whereas in our study, ER negativity was not detected at all in normal breast epithelium in positive IDCs, and low ER positivity was at a rate of 25%, medium level ER positivity was 48% and high level of ER positivity was 27% (Table 1).

Statistically, no significant difference was observed between ER expression pattern groups distribution in normal breast epithelium around invasive ductal carcinomas and the arithmetic mean of ages of the cases. In addition, it is remarkable that the mean age of the cases increased as the ER expression increased in surrounding normal breast epithelium. In particular, while the mean age of cases without ER expression or cases with low level of expression was 45, the mean age of cases with high level of ER expression was 60. Kumar et al. [26] measured ER expression levels in tumor and normal breast epithelium surrounding the tumor with enzyme immunoassay and compared them with age. In parallel with our findings, while tumor ER levels increased with age, no change was seen in ER levels in normal breast epithelium around the tumor in different age

groups. Barnes et al. [27] observed in their study that the rate of ER positive cells slightly increased with age in ordinary ductal hyperplasia. In addition to this, in all atypical ductal hyperplasia (ADH), lobular carcinoma in situ and DCIS cases, a high level of ER positivity (Pattern group 3) was observed in most of the lesions. However, this relation between ER positive cell quantity and age was lost with these lesions. This situation, in one sense, shows the autonomy of proliferation of ER expression or cells expressing receptor. This hypothesis is based on deterioration of configuration of ER positive cell quantity or receptor expression in the ADH phase, which starts abnormal expression of cyclins and other cell cycle proteins. These results suggest a hypothesis that can explain the lack of a significant relation between age and expression patterns of ER in normal breast ductus epithelium around IDC in our study. Woolcott et al. [28], in parallel with our findings, used breast excisional biopsies taken for diagnostic purposes as a control group in their research. While there was a significant relation between age and ER levels in nonneoplastic tissue in groups of breast cancer cases and the control group, they could not detect a relation between age and ER levels in case groups. In another study, Giani et al. [29], in parallel with our findings, determined that the mean age of ER positive women was higher than ER negative women. Throughout society, besides a significant positive relation between ER positivity and age, there is a tendency towards ER positivity in postmenopausal women rather than premenopausal women. The results of Rochman et al. [30] and Ellinidi et al. [31] are in parallel with each other and show great similarity with our findings. They indicate that in primary breast cancers, there is a positive relation between age of the patients and increasing incidence of ER positive tumors.

In our study, statistically no significant difference was observed between the two groups in terms of positive and negative distribution of ER in carcinomas. Likewise, in the study of Xuefeng *et al.* [32], no difference was detected between these two groups. The positive correlation in this case is the relation between DCIS and the invasive component accompanying DCIS, and both in situ and invasive components have the same positive and negative rate. The only important difference is that staining density and extent of ER in the in situ component is much more than in the invasive component.

CONCLUSION

We performed the first study to investigate ER expression between group I and group II. According to our study, there was no difference between group I and group II in terms of ER expression in carcinoma and in normal breast ductus epithelium around the carcinoma. But there was a significant difference between group I and group II in terms of mean age and menopause status of cases. The significantly presence of group I cases in more young people and in premenopausal women suggests that these carcinomas develop due to high estrogen levels and that group II cases develop independently than estrogen. This suggests that these groups may have different carcinogenesis and etiologies. We therefore think that this first study on group I cases and group II cases should be supported by new research studies.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cancer. Access date: 06.10.2018.

2. Wu T, Li Y, Gong L, Lu JG, Du XL, Zhang WD, et al. Multistep process of human breast carcinogenesis: a role for BRCA1, BECN1, CCND1, PTEN and UVRAG. Mol Med Rep 2012;5:305-12.

3. Clarke RB, Howell A, Potten CS, Anderson E. Dissociation between steroid receptor expression and cell proliferation in the human breast. Cancer Res 1997;57:4987-91.

4. Oh H, Eliassen AH, Wang M, Smith-Warner SA, Beck AH, Schnitt SJ, et al. Expression of estrogen receptor, progesterone receptor, and Ki67 in normal breast tissue in relation to subsequent risk of breast cancer. NPJ Breast Cancer 2016;2:16032.

5. Petersen OW, Hoyer PE, van Deurs B. Frequency and distribution of estrogen receptor-positive cells in normal,

nonlactating human breast tissue. Cancer Res 1987;47:5748-51. 6. Henderson IC, Patek AJ. The relationship between prognostic and predictive factors in the management of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 1998;52:261-88.

7. Osborne CK, Yochmowitz MG, Knight WA, 3rd, McGuire WL. The value of estrogen and progesterone receptors in the treatment of breast cancer. Cancer 1980;46(12 Suppl):2884-8.

8. Santen R, Cavalieri E, Rogan E, Russo J, Guttenplan J, Ingle J, et al. Estrogen mediation of breast tumor formation involves estrogen receptor-dependent, as well as independent, genotoxic effects. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2009;1155:132-40.

9. Perou CM, Sorlie T, Eisen MB, Van de Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, et al. Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature 2000;406:747-52.

10. Sorlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, Aas T, Geisler S, Johnsen H, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:10869-74.

11. Robertson JF. Oestrogen receptor: a stable phenotype in breast cancer. Br J Cancer 1996;73:5-12.

12. Wooster R, Weber BL. Breast and ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 2003;348:2339-47.

13. Rosen PP. The pathological classification of human mammary carcinoma: past, present and future. Ann Clin Lab Sci 1979;9:144-56.

14. Tulinius H, Bjarnason O, Sigvaldason H, Bjarnadottir G, Olafsdottir G. Tumours in Iceland, 10. Malignant tumours of the female breast. A histological classification, laterality, survival and epidemiological considerations. APMIS 1988;96:229-38.

15. Gupta SK, Douglas-Jones AG, Fenn N, Morgan JM, Mansel RE. The clinical behavior of breast carcinoma is probably determined at the preinvasive stage (ductal carcinoma in situ). Cancer 1997;80:1740-5.

16. Rosen PP. Invasive duct carcinoma: assessment of prognosis, morphologic prognostic markers, and tumor growth rate. Chapter 12. In: Rosen's Breast Pathology. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, 2008: pp.358-404.

17. Hurd TC, Sneige N, Allen PK, Strom EA, McNeese MD, Babiera GV, et al. Impact of extensive intraductal component on recurrence and survival in patients with stage I or II breast cancer treated with breast conservation therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 1997;4:119-24.

18. Rosen PP. Anatomy and physiological morphology. Chapter 1. In: Rosen's Breast Pathology. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, 2008: pp.1-25.

19. Ahmed S, Tartter PI, Brower ST, Weiss SE, Brusco C, Bossolt K, et al. Comparison of invasive cancers with and without extensive intraductal component. Breast Dis 1996;8:1-6.

20. Ricketts D, Turnbull L, Ryal G, Bakhshi R, Rawson NSB, Gazet J-C, et al. Estrogen and progesterone receptors in the normal female breast. Cancer Res 1991;51:1817-22.

21. Drife JO. Breast development in puberty. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1986;464:58-65.

22. Umekita Y, Souda M, Ohi Y, Rai Y, Sagara Y, Yoshida H. Expression of estrogen receptor alpha and progesterone receptor in normal human breast epithelium. In Vivo 2007;21:535-9.

23. Schnitt SJ, Connolly JL, Harris JR, Hellman S, Cohen RB.

Pathologic predictors of early local recurrence in stage I and II breast cancer treated by primary radiation therapy. Cancer 1984;53:1049-57.

24. Fisher ER, Gregorio R, Redmond C, Vellios F, Sommers SC, Fisher B. Pathologic findings from the national surgical adjuvant breast project. (protocol no. 4): 1. Observations concerning the multicentricity of mammary cancer. Cancer 1975;35:247-54.

25. Xiaohong R. Yang, Jonine D. Figueroa, Stephen M. Hewitt, Roni T. Falk, Ruth M. Pfeiffer, Jolanta Lissowska, Beata Peplonska, Louise A. Brinton, Montserrat Garcia-Closas, and Mark E. Sherman. Estrogen receptor and progesterone receptor expression in normal terminal duct lobular units surrounding invasive breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2013;137:837-47.

26. Kumar VL, Srivastava A, Singhal R, Kumar V. Immunoreactive estrogen receptor in breast tumor and adjacent tissue: association with clinicopathological characteristics in Indian population. J Surg Oncol2005;89:251-5.

27. Barnes R, Masood S. Potential value of hormone receptor assay in carcinoma in situ of breast. Am J Clin Pathol

1990;94:533-7.

28. Woolcott CG, Sen Gupta SK, Hanna WM, Aronson KJ. Estrogen and progesterone receptor levels in nonneoplastic breast epithelium of breast cancer cases versus benign breast biopsy controls. BMC Cancer 2008;8:130.

29. Giani C, D'Amore E, Delarue JC, Mouriesse H, May-Levin F, Sancho-Garnier H, et al. Estrogen and progesterone receptors in benign breast tumors and lesions: Relationship with histological and cytological features. Int J Cancer 1986;37:7-10. 30. Rochman H, Conniff ES, Kuk-Nagle KT. Age and incidence of estrogen receptor positive breast tumors. Ann Clin Lab Sci 1985;15:106-8.

31. Ellinidi VN, Anikseeva NV, Goncharova OA, Krasnozhon DA, Fedorov KA. [Immunohistochemical investigation of estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast tumors]. Vopr Onkol 2004;50:234-6. [Article in Russian)

32. Jing X, Kakudo K, Murakami M, Nakamura Y, Nakamura M, Yokoi T, et al. Extensive intraductal component (EIC) and estrogen receptor (ER) status in breast cancer. Pathol Int 1998;48:440-7.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.638967

Radiology

How to perform surgical planning for hemodialysis access? Routine preoperative doppler ultrasound mapping

Nurullah Doğan¹^o, Ömer Fatih Nas²^o

¹Department of Radiology, Doruk Medical Center, Bursa, Turkey ²Department of Radiology, Uludağ University School of Medicine, Bursa, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: The aim of the study was to evaluate the effect of routine preoperative Doppler ultrasound mapping on surgical planning in patients having hemodialysis fistulas.

Methods: Patients with arteriovenous fistulas (AVF) or arteriovenous grafts (AVG) were retrospectively reviewed between June 2010 and July 2017. Physical findings, preoperative Doppler ultrasound and postoperative findings of 1924 patients were reviewed.

Results: Fistula maturation rate was 82%. The average duration of patency of the first fistula was 19 months (3-38 months) and the duration for a previous fistula operation history was 11 months (1-14 months). Patency rate after 6 months was 78%. Mean maturation times for AVF and AVG were 70 and 28 days, respectively. Doppler ultrasound findings affected operation plans of surgeons in 227 of 908 (25%) first time fistula operation patients, and in 569 of 1016 (56%) patients with previous history of fistula surgery. Review of two groups revealed that Doppler ultrasound affected 41% (796/1924) of fistula planning of surgery for hemodialysis.

Conclusions: We suggest that preoperative Doppler ultrasound should be routinely performed in patients undergoing fistulation for hemodialysis. Furthermore, a vascular radiologist and a vascular surgeon should decide the surgical plan together.

Keywords: arteriovenous fistulas, arteriovenous grafts, Doppler ultrasound, hemodialysis

A n arteriovenous fistula (AVF) has become the gold standard modality for hemodialysis because of its long patency, good durability and low infection risk [1]. It has been suggested that Doppler ultrasound (DUS) should be performed after clinical examination and before AVF surgery. By this way, AVF failure rate can be reduced and negative surgeries can be avoided [2, 3].

At our institution DUS is routinely performed before hemodialysis fistulation in all patients. In this study we aimed to evaluate the effect of routine preoperative DUS mapping on surgical planning.

METHODS

Data Collection

Patients having AVF or arteriovenous grafts (AVG) were retrospectively reviewed between June 2010 and July 2017 in our hospital. All of patients were examined before hemodialysis fistulation by one of two experienced vascular surgeons. Consultations by a cardiologist, pulmonologist, anesthesiologist, and/or studies accepting Doppler ultrasound were also included. The surgeon noted the first preoperative plan into patient folders after the physical examination. The

Received: October 28, 2019; Accepted: March 12, 2020; Published Online: January 4, 2021



How to cite this article: Doğan N, Nas ÖF. How to perform surgical planning for hemodialysis access? Routine preoperative doppler ultrasound mapping. Eur Res J 2021;7(1)74-79. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.638967

Address for correspondence: Nurullah Doğan, MD., Associate Professor, Doruk Medical Center, Department of Radiology, Ankara Caddesi, No: 221, 16270 Yıldırım, Bursa, Turkey. E-mail: selmakulekci@yahoo.com.tr

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj vascular radiologist and vascular surgeon made their decision on the final preoperative plan according to DUS examination. In some circumstances, the other vascular surgeon also evaluated the patient and the result was stated as a "council decision" in the folder. Initial and final plans in the patient folder were compared. "Doppler ultrasound affected surgery" group was composed of patients whose surgical plans were made following Doppler ultrasound due to reasons such as obesity, edema, or multiple surgical operations.

Patients with inadequate data for the study or who were evaluated with radiological modalities like venography (except Doppler ultrasound) were excluded from the study.

Preoperative Doppler Ultrasound

Preoperative DUS was performed to all patients prior to fistula surgery for hemodialysis in our hospital.

Upper extremity DUS examinations were made with a GE LOGIQ P7 ultrasound system having 6-12 MHz probe, in a silent, adjusted heat and light level, and comfortable room. The patient sat against the radiologist with arms protracted forward in a comfortable position.

Arterial examination included longitudinal and transvers scanning of subclavian, axillary, brachial, ulnar and radial arteries. Morphologic parameters such as tracks of the vessels, diameter, wall thickness, changes in the vessel wall, obstructive vessel lesions, and hemodynamic changes were evaluated (Fig. 1).

Venous examination included longitudinal and transverse scanning of superficial and deep veins of the arm (between wrist and distal of the subclavian vein). Parameters evaluated were venous wall thickness, wall structure, flexibility, diameter, track, existence of collateral vessel, and deepness. In case of thin veins, a tourniquet was applied to the brachial region, and this was stated at the report (Figs. 2 and 3). In addition, narrowing of central veins was prevented by using Valsalva maneuver during spectral sampling from the axillary and subclavian levels. If the spectral sampling results were suspicious, venography was made.

Preoperative Planning

Snuff box AVF, radiocephalic AVF (low, medium,

high), brachiocephalic AVF, mobilized basilic vein AVF, ulnabasilic AVF, radiobasilic AVG, brachiocephalic AVG, brachiobasilic AVG, brachiobrachial AVG and brachioaxillary AVG for hemodialysis is made in our unit. The aim was to carry out AVF to the non-dominant arm and the distal part of the arm. If it wasn't suitable for AVF, the dominant arm was used. AVG was performed if no suitable vessel was present for AVF. Patients with history of several fistula operations undergone hybrid fistulas.

The ultimate goal was an artery wider than 1.6 mm and flow greater than 50 ml/min (Fig. 1). Veins with thin and smooth walls, anechoic lumen, and the ones which were completely compressible were accepted as normal (Figs 2 and 3). Aimed criteria for veins were a diameter wider than 1.6 mm, depth for the skin less than 1 cm, normal structure vein with an 8-10 cm straight section.

Statistical Analysis

Data obtained from files of patients were evaluated from aspects of planning, after physical examinations, and the last planning was done after DUS and fistula maturations. Patients were separated into two groups as ones that were operated for the first time and others that were operated previously. Each group was also analyzed for similarities and differences after physical examination planning data and DUS planning data. The effect of DUS on the preferred surgical plan was investigated.

RESULTS

A total of 2,133 fistula operations for hemodialysis were made in our hospital between June 2010 and July

Table 1. Demographic parameters of patients					
Age (year)	14-82 (mean:58)				
Sex					

Male	1.022
Female	902
Hypertension	543
Diabetes mellitus	432
Cardiovascular diseases	522
Smoking	652

Type of Fistula	First Time Fistula	Multipl Time Fistula	Total
Snuff box AVF	47	3	50
Radiocephalic AVF	468	240	708
Brachiocephalic AVF	295	423	718
Mobilized basilic vein AVF	11	24	35
Ulnar-basilic AVF	5	12	17
Radiobasilic AVG	5	5	10
Brachiocephalic AVG	11	45	56
Brachiobasilic AVG	61	224	285
Brachioaxillar AVG	5	40	45
Total	908	1.016	1.924

Table 2. Distribution of fistula types

AVF = Arteriovenous fistula, AVG =: arteriovenous grafts

2017. Demographic data of the patients are shown in Table 1. Two hundred nine patients who did not meet inclusion criteria were excluded. Distribution of fistula types based on the first time operation and previous fistula operation history are shown in Table 2.

Fistula maturation rate was 82%. The average time patency for the first fistula was 19 months (3-38), and the time of previous fistula operation history was 11 months (1-14). The rate of completeness after 6 months was 78%. The mean maturation time was 70 days for AVF and 28 days for prosthetic AVG in the study group.

DUS affected operation plans of the surgeon in

227 (25%) of the 908 first time fistula operation patients, and 569 (56%) of the 1016 patients with previous history of fistula surgery (Fig. 3). The effect of Doppler ultrasound on the planning of the fistula surgery for hemodialysis was 41% (796/1924) when the average of two groups was investigated.

DISCUSSION

Success of AVF procedure affects hemodialysis directly and may have a significant impact on patients. Traditionally, surgeons decide the type of AVF accord-



Fig. 1. Extensive calcific atherosclerotic changes are observed in the radial artery wall. Diameter of radial artery is 1.5 mm, flow velocity 4.1 ml/min, flow pattern monophasic.



Fig. 2. Axial and sagittal views of the subacute period thrombus in the cephalic vein. Recently, the patient has a history of intracath insertion from this localization.



Fig. 3. Axial views of the cronic period thrombus in the cephalic vein.



Fig. 4. The effect of Doppler ultrasound on the planning of the fistula surgery for hemodialysis. DUS = Doppler ultrasound

ing to clinical examination. However, physical examination may not be adequate to decide the AVF type due to conditions of patients like previous fistula surgery, medical comorbidities, etc. This necessitates need of additional examination methods to identify suitable veins [4].

Recently, interest on advantages of ultrasound has increased. It is a noninvasive, safe, and effective method and duplex scanning helps surgeons to improve AVF maturation rates by establishing morphologic and functional parameters or characteristics of vessels [3]. Disadvantages of routine preoperative DUS for hemodialysis fistula are inexperienced vascular radiologists and increased burden on the radiology unit.

Guidelines of the Kidney Diseases Outcomes Quality Initiative recommend routine ultrasound for mapping in all AVF patients while acknowledging the track of Level 1 supportive evidence [5]. Disease Outcomes Quality Initiative guidelines and European Best Practice Guidelines suggest routine use of preoperative ultrasound examination based on level 2 evidence [6]. However, there is no standard accepted DUS mapping routine [7].

It has been stated in a recent meta-analysis study that clinical examination is not sufficient alone for AVF planning and preoperative DUS decreases rates of negative exploration and early AVF failure [4]. In another recently published study, it was shown that the maturation rate was 77.3% for Doppler ultrasound and 56.8% (p = 0.008) for non-Doppler ultrasound when patients evaluated by physical examination and by DUS compared [8]. In our study, the maturation rate was 82% and the 6 month completeness rate was 78%.

Silva *et al.* [9] postulated in their study that routine preoperative DUS scanning increased the rate of native AVF in their practice from 14% to 63%. Ferring *et al.* [10] described that routine preoperative DUS scanning is superior to the use of DUS for the selected patients. Smith *et al.* [11] reported in their study, with 39 patients, that routine preoperative DUS for fistula operation for hemodialysis caused a 30% change planning of surgery. This ratio was 41% in our study. On the other hand, this ratio was 25% for patients undergoing fistula operation for the first time and a 56% higher rate was found in patients with previous history of fistula operation.

Limitations

Limitations of our study was being a single centered study, where one vascular radiologist and two vascular surgeons having experience for working together. We suggest that further studies in different centers will be helpful.

CONCLUSION

CONCLUSION

We conclude that performing DUS routinely in the preoperative period is important especially in patients with previous fistula operation history. We recommend that patients fistulated for hemodialysis, should be subjected to preoperative DUS a vascular radiologist and vascular surgeon should decide surgical planning together.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Bylsma, LC, Gage SM, Reichert H, Dahl SLM, Lawson LH. Arteriovenous fistulae for hemodialysis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of efficacy and safety outcomes. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2017;54:513-22.

2. Georgiadis GS, Charalampidis DG, Argyriou C, Georgakarakos EI, Lazarides MK. The necessity for routine pre-operative ultrasound mapping before arteriovenous fistula creation: a meta-analysis. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2015;49:600-5.

3. Zamboli P, Fiorini F, D'Amelio A, Fatuzzu P, Granata A. Color Doppler ultrasound and arteriovenous fistulas for hemodialysis. J Ultrasound 2014;17:253-63.

4. Wong CS, McNicholas N, Healy D, Clarke-Moloney M, Coffey JC, Grace PA, et al. A systematic review of preoperative duplex ultrasonography and arteriovenous fistula formation. J Vasc Surg 2013;57:1129-33.

5. National Kidney Foundation Kidney Disease Outcomes Quality Initiative: 2006 update vascular access. Guideline 2: selection and placement of hemodialysis access. Am J Kidney Dis 2006;48:192-200.

6. Tordoir J, Canaud B, Haage P, Konner K, Basci A, Fouque D, et al. EBPG on vascular access. Nephrol Dial Transplant

2007;22:88-117.

7. Patel ST, Hughes J, Mills JL. Failure of arteriovenous fistula maturation: an unintended consequence of exceeding Dialysis Outcome Quality Initiative guidelines for hemodialysis access. J Vasc Surg 2003;38:439-45.

8. Mat Said N, Musa KI, Mohamed Daud MA, Haron J. The combination of sonography and physical examination improves the patency and suitability of hemodialysis arteriovenous fistula in vascular access. Malays J Med Sci 2016;23:26-32.

9. Silva MB Jr, Hobson RW II, Pappas PJ, Araki CT, Goldberg

MC, Gwertzman, et al. A strategy for increasing the use of autogenous hemodialysis access procedures: impact of perioperative noninvasive evaluation. J Vasc Surg 1998;27:302-7.

10. Ferring M, Claridge M, Smith SA, Wilmink T. Routine preoperative vascular ultrasound improves patency and use of arteriovenous fistulas for hemodialysis: a randomized trial. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2010;5:2236-44.

11. Smith GE, Samuel N, Khan J, Johnson BF, Chetter IC. Targeted duplex ultrasound in a one-stop dialysis vascular access assessment clinic. Ann Vasc Surg 2011;25:1099-103.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

Outcomes of surgical practice on tubo-ovarian abscess in an academic hospital

Burak Sezgin[®], Melike Nur Akın[®], Burcu Kasap[®]

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Sıtkı Koçman University School of Medicine, Muğla, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: We aimed to analyseour experience in the surgical management of tubo-ovarian abscess at a tertiary hospital.

Methods: Data from patients who underwent laparoscopy or laparotomyfor treatment of tubo-ovarian abscess were retrospectively analyzed. The clinical and surgical outcomes of patients with tubo-ovarian abscess were compared according to the applied surgical approach.

Results: The mean largest diameter of the abscess in the laparoscopy and laparotomy groups were similar (p = 0.520). The mean day for total antibiotic use was significantly shorter in the laparoscopy group (10.00 ± 4.37 day vs 17.91 ± 6.59 day; p = 0.002). All cases in the laparotomy group needed to change the antibiotic regimen, but it was needed only in 28.58% of patients in the laparoscopy group. However, preoperative fever and pulse rate was significantly higher in laparotomy group than in the laparoscopy group (p = 0.004, p = 0.014; respectively). There was no statistical difference in terms of applied surgical procedure betweenthetwo groups. The most applied surgical procedure was abscess drainage in both of the groups (71.42%, 90.90%; respectively). The median operation time in patients with laparoscopy was statistically shorter than in patients with laparotomy (65.50 [58-93] minutes vs 84 [74-90] minutes, p = 0.048). In comparison of postoperative complications between two groups, there was no statistically significant difference. We observed statistically significant declination in white blood cell count and C-reactive protein values at the postoperative 7th day in all patients (p < 0.001 and p < 0.001, respectively).

Conclusions: In terms of surgical approach for tubo-ovarian abscess, laparoscopy is more effective than laparotomy for shorter duration of postoperative antibiotic use, operation time and length of hospital stay. **Keywords:** Laparoscopy, laparotomy, pelvic inflammatory disease, surgical approach, tubo-ovarian abscess

Tubo-ovarian abscess (TOA) is a complex infectious adnexial mass affecting the fallopian tubes and ovaries. It usually comes across as a sequelae of pelvic inflammatory disease (PID). Common clinical signs are adnexial mass, high fever, foul-smelling discharge, lower abdominal pain and high leukocyte counts. In addition, clinical presentations may vary. If the abscess ruptures, it can be life-threatening because of sepsis. Therefore, hospitalization is recommended to begin treatment immediately after the diagnosis of TOA [1-3].

In cases which developed TOA, an underlying PID is often found, but it is not a must. In recent years, new management schemes created by Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in the investigation and treatment of sexually transmitted diseases have re-

Received: July 13, 2020; Accepted: August 27, 2020; Published Online: January 4, 2021



How to cite this article: Sezgin B, Akın MN, Kasap B. Outcomes of surgical practice due to tubo-ovarian abscess in an academic hospital. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):80-87. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.767468

Address for correspondence: Burak Sezgin, MD., Sutki Koçman University School of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Kötekli district No:48, 48000 Muğla, Turkey. E-mail: buraksezgin@yahoo.com, Fax:+90 252 2111345

©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj duced the incidence of TOA to 2.3% in patients with a history of PID [4]. However, patients with TOA still face serious complications such as chronic pelvic pain, deterioration of pelvic anatomy, risk of future ectopic pregnancy, infertility and recurrent PID.

Today, 70% of patients with TOA can be treated conservatively with improvements in broad spectrum antibiotics, imaging methods and drainage techniques [5, 6]. If an unruptured TOA is detected, treatment with intravenous antibiotics may be initiated. However, 31% of these patients may require surgical intervention due to medical treatment failure. Although the classical initial treatment is antibiotic therapy, surgery may be required if rupture occurs or antibiotic treatment fails.

Today, surgical procedures such as abscess drainage, salpingectomy, salpingo-oophorectomy and hysterectomy can be performed with laparoscopy or laparotomy in patients who require surgery due to TOA. In addition, percutaneous drainage can be performed by the help of interventional radiology [7]. But there is no consensus on what is the optimal surgical treatment for the TOA. In this research, we aimed to investigate patients who treated surgically due to TOA in our clinic in terms of surgical approach.

METHODS

This study was conducted from May 2016 to May 2020. Ethical approval was obtained from the ethics committee for clinical research of Mugla Sitki Kocman University, School of Medicine, Mugla, Turkey. Data from patients who treated surgically for TOA were retrospectively analyzed. The diagnosis of TOA was established in patients who met the PID criteria in accordance with CDC criteria [8]. We extracted patients who underwent laparoscopy or laparotomy as inclusion criteria. Exclusion criterias were as follows; lack of medical records, malignancy suspicion or malignancy diagnosis. The essential data were retrieved from the patient files and hospital database records.

During this period, 30 patients treated surgically for TOA due to medical treatment failure by our experienced surgical team. Data from 4 (endometrial cancer (1), ovarian cancer (3)) patients with malignancy were excluded from the study. One patient with lack of hospital records was also excluded. A total of 14 patients with laparoscopy and 11 patients with laparotomy were included. The characteristic features of patients such as age, gravida, parity, weight, height, BMI (body mass index), any history related to normal parturition, caesarean and/or abortion, menopausal status, comorbidities (diabetes, hypertension), smoking, intrauterine device use, surgical approach (laparoscopy/laparotomy), surgical procedure (drainage/salpingectomy/salpingo-oophorectomy/hysterectomy), operation time, postoperative complications (bladder, ureter and bowel injury, postoperative ileus and venous thromboembolism), largest abscess diameter, vital signs (systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), pulse rate, and fever), preoperative and postoperative first and seventh day levels of biochemical parameters (hemoglobin, hematocrit, white blood cell count (WBC), platelet count and C-reactive protein), abscess culture (positivity/negativity), transfusion need (erythrocyte suspension), duration of preoperative and postoperative antibiotic treatment, and need of antibiotic regimen change were obtained from the hospital database.

The scheme of antibiotic treatment in cases diagnosed with TOA during the whole study length was identical and was followed in all patients. Medical treatment failure is defined as not to respond antibiotics within 48 or 72 hours after admission, progressive increase in C-reactive protein, increasing fever and sign/symptoms of abscess rupture [9]. In cases of medical treatment failure, the surgery was performed either by laparoscopy or laparotomy. During the entire research length, our default surgical approach for patients who failed medical treatment was laparoscopy. Laparotomy was performed in selected patients with a history of multiple abdominal opertaions and deep pelvic endometriosis.

It has been checked that, all the blood samples taken from patients both 24 hours preoperatively and,1st and 7th day postoperatively (hemoglobin, hematocrit, platelet, WBC count and C-reactive protein). The calculation parameters are in g/dL, %, ×103/µL, ×103/µL and mg/L, respectively.

The patients were grouped into the laparoscopy group (n = 14) and the laparotomy group (n = 11). Demographical features of patients were described. Preoperative and postoperative surgical outcomes were compared and analyzed. Abscess diameter were determined according to transvaginal/transabdominal ultra-

sonography scan, abdominal computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging examination (if performed) records as the biggest diameter of the measurement.

Statistical Analysis

The collected data were analyzed by using SPSS software, version 23. The data were expressed as the mean \pm SD and range for continuous or discrete variables, and categorical variables were reported as frequency and percentage. The significance of differences between the groups was determined using Independent samplesT-test (for normally distributed data) and Mann-Whitney U test (for non-normally distributed data). The Friedman's test, an alternative to the single factor variance analysis, was used for the not normally distributed data.All statistical comparisons were considered significant at a *p* value of less than 0.05.

RESULTS

The characteristics of the two groups of patients are documented in Table 1. No differences in demographic variables and comorbidities appeared, and the average age of women in the two groups was similar (laparoscopy: 42.57 ± 9.04 vs laparotomy: 42.09 ± 13.98 ; p = 0.918). A total 21.42% of the laparoscopy group and 27.27% of the laparotomy group had a history of caesarean section (p = 0.582). Prior abort history was present in 42.85% of the laparoscopy group and 45.45% of the laparotomy group (p = 0.903). There was no significant difference in the rates of smoking and intrauterine device usage between the groups.

The clinical and surgical outcomes of the two groups were compared and are reported in Table 2. The mean largest diameter of the abscess in the laparoscopy and laparotomy groups were similar (6.09 \pm 1.93 cmvs 6.99 \pm 4.74 cm, p = 0.520). It was 6.48 \pm 3,40 cm in all patients who underwent surgery. The mean day for antibiotic use was 3.07 \pm 2.76 days in laparoscopy group, preoperatively and it was 3.82 \pm 4.26 days in laparotomy group (p = 0.601). The mean day for total antibiotic use was statistically significantly shorter in the laparoscopy group (10.00 \pm 4.37day vs 17.91 \pm 6.59 day; p = 0.002). Four patients (28.58%) in laparotomy group were needed trans-

Variable	Laparoscopy (n = 14)	Laparotomy (n = 11)	Total (n = 25)	<i>p</i> value
Age (years)	42.57 ± 9.04	42.09 ± 13.98	42.36 ± 11.21	0.918*
Weight (kg)	74.14 ± 10.83	83.18 ± 25.44	78.12 ± 18.82	0.241*
Height (cm)	163.42 ± 6.46	166.09 ± 4.20	164.60 ± 5.64	0.250*
BMI (kg/m ²)	28.51 (25.08-31.16)	29.76 (26.03-31.64)	28.72 (25.71-31.18)	$0.584^{\text{¥}}$
Gravidity (n)	2.86 ± 1.95	2.27 ± 1.67	2.60 ± 1.83	0.439*
Parity (n)	2.07 ± 1.14	1.45 ± 1.63	1.80 ± 1.38	0.278*
NSVD (n)	2 (0-3)	2 (0-3)	1 (0-3)	$0.075^{\text{¥}}$
Prior C/S, n(%)	3 (21.42)	3 (27.27)	6 (24)	0.582 [¥]
Prior Abortus, n (%)	6 (42.85)	5 (45.45)	11 (44)	0.903 [¥]
Smoking, n (%)	5 (35.71)	3 (27.27)	8 (32)	$0.660^{\text{¥}}$
IUD use, n (%)	7 (50)	3 (27.27)	10 (40)	0.259 [¥]
Diabetes, n (%)	3 (21.42)	2 (18.18)	5 (20)	$0.844^{\text{¥}}$
Hypertension, n (%)	4 (28.57)	3(27.27)	7 (28)	0.944 [¥]

Table 1. Demographic characteristics of the study population

Data are shown as mean \pm SD* or median (25th-75th)[¥] or n (%). BMI = Body mass index, NSVD = Normal spontaneous vaginal delivery, C/S = Cesarean section, IUD = Intrauterine device

*Independent sample t-test; ⁴Man-withney U test, Statistically significance: p < 0.05

Variable	Laparoscopy (n = 14)	Laparotomy (n = 11)	Total (n = 25)	<i>p</i> value
Abscess size (cm)	6.09 ± 1.93	6.99 ± 4.74	$6.48 \pm 3,40$	0.520*
Preop AR (day) (n)	3.07 ± 2.76	3.82 ± 4.26	3.40 ± 3.44	0.601*
Total AR (day) (n)	10.00 ± 4.37	17.91 ± 6.59	13.48 ± 6.67	0.002*
Transfusion need, n (%)	4 (28.58)	7 (63.63)	11 (44%)	0.086^{F}
(+) Culture, n (%)	3 (21.42)	5 (45.45)	8 (32)	$0.210^{\text{¥}}$
Change in AR, n (%)	4 (28.58)	11 (100)	15 (60)	$0.001^{\text{¥}}$
SBP (mm/Hg)	110 (102-130)	110 (90-120)	110 (95-125)	0.558^{F}
DBP (mm/Hg)	66.5 (60-72.5)	70 (60-80)	68 (60-75)	0.795 [¥]
Pulse (beat/min)	84.71 ± 7.63	92.64 ± 7.08	88.20 ± 8.28	0.014*
Fever (⁰ C)	36.55 (36.4-36.72)	37.3 (36.8-38.5)	36.7 (36.4-37.35)	0.004 [¥]
Drainage, n (%)	10 (71.42)	10 (90.90)	20 (80)	0.244^{F}
Salpingectomy, n (%)	6 (42.85)	3 (27.27)	9 (36)	0.441^{F}
SO, n (%)	6 (42.85)	5 (45.45)	11 (44)	0.902^{F}
Hysterectomy, n (%)	3 (21.42)	2 (18.18)	5 (20)	0.848^{F}
Operation time (minute)	65.50 (58-93)	84 (74-90)	75 (64-89)	0.048^{F}
Bladder injury, n (%)	0	1 (9.1)	1 (4)	0.259^{F}
Bowel injury, n (%)	0	0	0	
Ureter injury, n (%)	0	1 (9.1)	1 (4)	0.259^{F}
lleus, n (%)	0	0	0	
Wound infection, n (%)	0	2 (18.18)	2 (18.18)	$0.103^{\text{¥}}$
VTE, n (%)	0	0	0	

Table 2. Clinical and surgical characteristics of the study population

Data are shown as mean \pm SD* or median $(25^{th}-75^{th})^{\sharp}$ or n (%). LOHS = Length of hospital stay, AR = Antibiotic regimen, SBP = Systolic blood pressure, DBP = Diastolic blood pressure, SO = Salpingo-oophorectomy, VTE = Venous thromboembolism

*Independent sample t-test; [¥]Man-withney U test; Statistically significance: p < 0.05

fusion requirement. Three of 14 patients (21.42%) in laparoscopy group and five of 11 patients (45.45%) in the laparotomy group had abscess culture positivity. All cases in the laparotomy group needed to change in antibiotic regimen, but only 28.58% of patients in the laparoscopy group needed antibiotic change. In terms of preoperative vital signs, SBP and DBP were recorded similar in either group. However, preoperative fever and pulse rate were statistically significantly higher in laparotomy group than in the laparoscopy group (p = 0.004; p = 0.014, respectively).

There was no statistical difference in terms of applied surgical procedure between two groups. In the laparoscopy group, 10 patients underwent drainage, 6 patients underwent salpingectomy, 6 patients underwent salpingo-oophorectomy and 3 patients underwent hysterectomy procedures. In the laparotomy group, 10 patients underwent drainage, 3 patients underwent salpingectomy, 5 patients underwent salpingo-oophorectomy and 2 patients underwent hysterectomy.

The median operation time in patients with laparoscopy was statistically shorter than in patients with laparotomy (65.50 [58-93] minutes vs 84 [74-90] minutes, p = 0.048). It was 75 [64-89] minutes in all patients who underwent surgery.

In comparison of postoperative complications between two groups, there was no statistically significant difference. No cases of postoperative complications, such as bladder injury, ureter injury, postoperative ileus, bowel injury, venous thromboembolism or wound infection, were recorded in the laparoscopy group. However, postoperative bladder injury in one patient (9.1 %), ureter injury in one patient (9.1 %) and postoperative wound infection in two patients (18.18 %) in the laparotomy group were recorded.

When we checked the hemoglobin, hematocrit and platelet counts in all surgical patients, there was no statistical difference between preoperative, postoperative 1st and 7th day values. However, we observed statistically significant decline in WBC count and C-reactive values at the postoperative 7th day in all patients (p < 0.001 and p < 0.001, respectively) (Table 3).

In the laparotomy group, the operation was started laparoscopically in three patients but converted to laparotomy due to dense adhesions. The rate of conversion to laparotomy in cases initiated by laparoscopy was 21.43 %.

Of the 25 surgically treated patients, 4 of them had history of an intervention with in last three months of TOA formation (hysterosalpingography (1), therapeutic curettage (1), endometriosis operation (1) and caesarean section (1)). Pathology reports of 2 patients were proven as uterine abscess. Moreover, TOA was developed in the basement of endometriosis in two patients.

DISCUSSION

The present updated clinical guidelines suggest that medical management is offered as the first-line treatment approach for TOAs in hemodynamically stable patients with abscess size < 9 cm and no signs or symptoms of abscess rupture [4]. In our clinic, the initial treatment for hospitalized TOA patients is started with medical treatment in accordance with the newly updated clinical guidelines, and laparoscopy or laparotomy is performed in cases of antibiotic failure. Since interventional radiological methods are not activelyperformed in our hospital, we do not have such experience in this regard. In this study, we documented and compared the findings of patients who underwent surgery for TOA in our clinic. The main result of our study was that although there was no difference in abscess size in both groups, the duration of antibiotic use and antibiotic regimen change in hospital stay period were significantly lower in laparoscopy group than in laparotomy group. Moreover, postoperative 7th day-WBC count and C-reactive protein values in all patients decreased significantly and it was observed that antibiotic attendance was important especially during the first 7 days of postoperative period.

The most important procedure recommended in patients with antibiotic failure is abscess drainage or removing the abscess focus. Here, the age of patient

Variable	Preop mean ± SD (min-max)	Postop 1 st day mean ± SD (min-max)	Postop 7 th day mean ± SD (min-max)	P value
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	10.90 ± 1.52 (8.2-13.8)	9.98 ± 1.32 (7.5-12.5)	10.52 ± 1.16 (8.9-13)	0.227
Hematocrit (%)	33.12 ± 3.99 (26.60-40.90)	30.62 ± 4.46 (21-39)	32.26 ± 3.63 (26.30-41.30)	0.053
WBC (×10 ³ /µL)	$14.63 \pm 4.49 \\ (5.93-24.02)$	13.55 ± 4.88 (5.30-24.60)	10.32 ± 5.02 (4.90-28.30)	< 0.001*
Platelet (×10 ³ /µL)	$348.96 \pm 130.23 \\ (171-658)$	$349.48 \pm 102.50 \\ (178-543)$	418.40 ± 174.21 (186-892)	0.261
CRP (mg/L)	$188.76 \pm 126.06 \\ (20-463)$	$168.80 \pm 108.01 \\ (8-372)$	$46.20 \pm 44.82 \\ (1-148)$	< 0.001*

Table 3. Preoperative, postoperative 1st and 7th day biochemical parameters of all patients

Preop = Preoperative, Postop = Postoperative, SD = Standart deviation, WBC = White blood cell count *Statistically significant difference. Friedman's Test (χ^{2} =39.65; p < 0.05)

and desire for fertility are effective in determining the type of surgery. 6% of failure rate has been reported in patients underwent only laparoscopic abscess drainage [10]. This is why aggressive surgical options can be considered especially in postmenopausal patients who have completed fertility [11]. There are some authors recommending laparoscopic approach to all patients with a desire for fertility [12]. In our clinic, we apply laparoscopy to all patients who have failed medical treatment and have a desire of fertility. We also applied salpingectomy, salpingo-oopherectomy, hysterectomy and drainage procedures to all of our patients alone or in combination. There was no difference in terms of applied surgical procedures between groups, but the most commonprocedure in both groups was abscess drainage. It is useful to emphasize that abscess drainage is an essential procedure in patients underwent surgery due to medical treatmen tfailure.

Patients received infertility treatment was related with higher incidence of surgical intervention and complicated clinical course, as evidenced by a shorter time interval from admission to surgery, higher rates of antibiotic failure, higher conversion rate from laparoscopy to laparotomy, increased pre- and postoperative complications rate, and a longer length of hospital stay [1]. In our study, there was a patient who received treatment for infertility. TOA was developed on the 15th day after hysterossalpingography application. The patient's surgery was started with laparoscopy but turned into laparotomy, and antibiotic regimen was needed to change twice. The clinical course of this patient was really more complicated and the duration of treatment took longer than other patients. Therefore, we can say that close follow-up of patients with a history of fertility treatment or prior interventional procedures is important for early diagnosis and treatment by means of TOA development.

Farid *et al* [13] reported in their study with 26 TOA cases underwent surgery that the average diameter of the TOA was found to be 7.85 cm [13]. In this group of patients, duration of hospitalization, inpatient antibiotic use and outpatient antibiotic use were 6.77 days, 5.71 days and 11.2 days, respectively. They concluded that in selected patients, concurrent abscess drainage may represent the most optimal treatment choice for patients who have WBC count greater than 16K and abscess size greater than 5.18 cm at initial

admission. The mean largest TOA diameter of all our surgical patients was 6.48 cm and the total duration of in patient antibiotic use was 13.46 days. In our country, there are many effective intravenous forms of antibiotics, but oral forms of these effective antibiotics do not exist or are difficult to reach. Therefore, many of TOA patients complete their 7-or 14-day treatment schemes in hospital. Long duration of inpatient antibiotic use in our study has been related with this condition.

In the literature, there are some data reported that medical treatment failure was related with fever and varying degrees of abscess size (5.18 cm, 5.7 cm, 6 cm, 7 cm, 8 cm) [13-17]. It is also stated that these patients may be offered drainage as an initial treatment. In our study, the mean diameter of abscesses in both groups was found to be consistent with the literature. It is noteworthy that fever and pulse rate values of patients with laparotomy were significantly higher in preoperative period compared to patients with laparoscopy. In our analysis, the duration of antibiotic use in the laparotomy group was longer in the postoperative period than in the laparoscopy group. Moreover, all patients in the laparotomy group needed alteration in postoperative antibiotic regimen and this rate was significantly lower in laparoscopy applied patients. The impact of surgical approach on systemic inflammation is more in patients who underwent laparatomy than laparoscopy [18]. Moreover, Jacobi et al. [19] showed that inflammatory response was significantly higher in the laparotomy group compared to laparoscopy group. According to our data, lower systemic inflammatory response in laparoscopy may have positively affected the duration of postoperative antibiotic usage in laparoscopy applied patients. In fact, the higher systemic inflammatory response in the laparotomy group may have contributed to the alteration in antibiotic regimen during the postoperative period. Hence, laparoscopic approach with sufficient experience seems to be preferable to laparotomy in selected patients in TOA surgery.

There are some authors reported that pelvic malignancy can be found simultaneously with TOA [20]. So the investigation of concomitant pelvic malignancies such as the endometrium, ovary or cervix is very important in the presence of TOA, especially during the postmenopausal period. In their study, Yagur *et al.* [20] and Protopas *et al.* [21] detected pelvic malignancy in 1/22 and 8/17 of postmenopausal TOA patients concomitantly, respectively. In our study, one endometrial and three ovarian cancer cases were detected in postmenopausal TOA patients concomitantly. Although these cases were not included in our study, we want to emphasize here that it is very important to evaluate all organs in clockwise direction when exploring the pelvic cavity either by laparoscopy or laparotomy to aviod missed diagnosis of any pelvic malignancy in patients with TOA, especiallly in postmenopausal patients.

Güngördük *et al.* [22] stated in their study that surgical complications increase when the size of the abscess exceeds 7 cm in size. In their study, 63.15% of their cases were performed by laparotomy. We did not observe a correlation between abscess size and postoperative complications. In our study, although there was no statisticals ignificant difference between the two groups in terms of postoperative complications, all postoperative complications detected were belong to the laparotomy group. Here, it can be thought that the better visualization provided by laparoscopy during surgery may prevent postoperative complications.

Limitations

The strength of this study is that TOA diagnosis proven by histopathologically because all patients underwent surgery. Conversely, the retrospective design and limited number of patients to make subgroup analysis for surgical interventions are limitations of this study.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we evaluated the surgical approaches in cases with TOA in our clinic. Laparascopy should be the first choice of surgical approach in order not to lenghten the hospital stay, operation time and to maintain the initial antibiotic regimen.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Fouks Y, Cohen Y, Tulandi T, Meiri A, Levin I, Almog B, et al. Complicated clinical course and poor reproductive outcomes of women with tubo-ovarian abscess after fertility treatments. J Minim Invasive Gynecol 2019;26:162-8.

2. Tao X, Ge SQ, Chen L, Cai LS, Hwang MF, Wang CL. Relationships between female infertility and female genital infections and pelvic inflammatory disease: a population-based nested controlled study. Clinics 2018;73:e364.

3. Fouks Y, Cohen A, Shapira U, Solomon N, Almog B, Levin I. Surgical intervention in patients with tubo-ovarian abscess: clinical predictors and a simple risk score. J Minim Invasive Gynecol 2019;26:535-43.

4. Workowski KA, Bolan GA; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Sexually transmitted diseases treatment guidelines, 2015. MMWR Recomm Rep 2015;64:1-137.

5. Brun JL, Graesslin O, Fauconnier A, Verdon R, Agostini A, Bourret A, et al. Updated French guidelines for diagnosis and management of pelvic inflammatory disease. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2016;134:121-5.

6. Jaiyeoba O, Lazenby G, Soper DE. Recommendations and rationale for the treatment of pelvic inflammatory disease. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 2011;9:61-70.

7. Chan GMF, Fong YF, Ng KL. Tubo-ovarian abscesses: epidemiology and predictors for failed response to medical management in an Asian population. Infect Dis Obstet Gynecol 2019;2019:4161394.

8. Sexually Transmitted Diseases: Summary of 2015 CDC Treatment Guidelines. J Miss State Med Assoc 2015;56:372-5.

9. Ross J, Judlin P, Jensen J; International Union against sexually transmitted infections. 2012 European guideline for the management of pelvic inflammatory disease. Int J STD AIDS 2014;25:1-7.

10. Henry-Suchet J. Laparoscopic treatment of tubo-ovarian abscess: thirty years' experience. J Am Assoc Gynecol Laparosc 2002;9:235-7.

11. Hsiao SM, Hsieh FJ, Lien YR. Tubo-ovarian abscesses in postmenopausal women. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol 2006;45:234-8.

12.Rosen M, Breitkopf D, Waud K. Tubo-ovarian abscess management options for women who desire fertility. Obstet Gynecol Surv 2009;64:681-9.

13. Farid H, Lau TC, Karmon AE, Styer AK. Clinical characteristics associated with antibiotic treatment failure for tubo-ovarian abscesses. Infect Dis Obstet Gynecol 2016;2016:5120293.

14. Akkurt MÖ, Yalçın SE, Akkurt İ, Tatar B, Yavuz A, Yalçın Y, et al. The evaluation of risk factors for failed response to conservative treatment in tubo-ovarian abscesses. J Turkish Ger Gynecol Assoc 2015;16:226-30.

15. Venn A, Watson LF, Hemminki E, Healy D, Bruinsma FJ. Mortality in a cohort of IVF patients. Hum Reprod 2001;16:2691-6.

16. Dewitt J, Reining A, Allsworth JE, Peipert JF. Tuboovarian abscesses: is size associated with duration of hospitalization & complications?. Obstet Gynecol Int 2010;2010:847041.

17. Topçu HO, Kokanali K, Güzel AI, Tokmak A, Erkilinç S,

Ümit C, et al. Risk factors for adverse clinical outcomes in patients with tubo-ovarian abscess. J Obstet Gynaecol 2015;35:699-702.

18. Facy O, Paquette B, Orry D, Santucci N, Rat P, Rat P, et al. Inflammatory markers as early predictors of infection after colorectal surgery: the same cut-off values in laparoscopy and laparotomy? Int J Colorectal Dis 2017;32:857-63.

19.Jacobi CA, Ordemann J, Zieren HU, Volk HD, Bauhofer A, Halle E, et al. Increased systemic inflammation after laparotomy vs laparoscopy in an animal model of peritonitis. Arch Surg 1998;133:258-62.

20. Protopapas AG, Diakomanolis ES, Milingos SD, Rodolakis AJ, Markaki SN, Vlachos GD, et al. Tubo-ovarian abscesses in postmenopausal women: gynecological malignancy until proven otherwise? Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2004;114:203-9. 21. Yagur Y, Weitzner O, Man-El G, Schonman R, Klein Z, Fishman A, et al. Conservative management for postmenopausal women with tubo-ovarian abscess. Menopause 2019;26:793-6. 22. Güngördük K, Guzel E, Asicioğlu O, Yildirim G, Ataser G, Ark C, et al. Experience of tubo-ovarian abscess in western Turkey. Int J Gynecol Obstet 2014;124:45-50.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

DOI: 10.18621/eurj.804723

Ophthalmology

The outcomes of external dacryocystorhinostomy with bicanalicular silicone knot started in the lacrimal sac without suturing posterior flap

Selim Genç¹⁰, Taha Ayyıldız²⁰, Osman Şalkacı³⁰, İbrahim Ali Hassan⁴⁰, İbrahim Abdi Keinan⁴⁰, Hanefi Çakır⁵⁰

¹Department of Ophthalmology, University of Health Sciences, Beyoğlu Reşat Berger Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of Ophthalmology, Bursa City Hospital, Bursa, Turkey

³Department of Ophthalmology, Kartal Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

⁴Department of Ophthalmology, University of Health Sciences, Somalia Mogadishu Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdoğan Training and Research Hospital, Mogadishu, Somalia

⁵Department of Ophthalmology, Türkiye Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: During external dacryocystorhinostomy (DSR) - Bicanalicular silicone tube implantation (BSTI), it is aimed to utilize the mechanical pressure effect due to the initiation of silicone knotting inside the lacrimal sac and evaluate the effectiveness of this modified technique in which the sac and nasal mucosa posterior flaps are not sutured.

Methods: Sixty-six patients between the ages of 8-57 years who were admitted to Kartal Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital and Somalia Mogadishu Recep Tayyip Erdogan Training and Research Hospital Eye Diseases outpatient clinic with irrigation and lacrimal secretion complaints between January 1, 2010 and December 31, 2019 were included in the study. In these patients with lacrimal stenosis, external dacryocystorhinostomy (DSR) and Bicanalicular silicone tube implantation surgery method were applied.

Results: A total of 66 patients, 3 males (4.5%) and 63 females (95.5%), were included in this study. The mean age of the patients was 45 (8-57) years. It was determined that 4 of the patients who were followed up for an average of 16 months developed atrophic mucosa due to chronic rhinitis, and 6 developed nasolacrimal ductus obstruction due to excessive wound healing due to young age.

Conclusions: When the comfort and complications it provides are evaluated together, this technique emerges as a preferred method.

Keywords: External dacryocystorhinostomy, bicanalicular silicone knot, posterior flap

The tear drainage system covers the part between the punctums and the place where the nasolacrimal canal opens to the nose. Tears flow into the nasal mucosa thanks to the lacrimal pump system. Any blockage at any point in this system will prevent tear flow, and tears will accumulate in the conjunctiva and reveal a condition called epiphora.

The surgical intervention to be performed according to the location of the obstruction varies, and the surgical methods related to the tear drainage system

Received: October 3, 2020; Accepted: November 4, 2020; Published Online: January 4, 2021



How to cite this article: Genç S, Ayyıldız T, Şalkacı O, Hassan İA, Keinan İA, Çakır H. The outcomes of external dacryocystorhinostomy with bicanalicular silicone knot started in the lacrimal sac without suturing posterior flap. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):88-92. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.804723 *Address for correspondence:* Taha Ayyıldız, MD., Bursa CityDepartment of Ophttalmology , Bursa, Turkey. E-mail: obirtahadir@hotmail.com

> ©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

are as follows: (1) Dacryocystorhinostomy, (2) Dacryocystorhinostomy + bicanalicular silicone tube (DSR + BST), (3) Canaliculodacryocystorhinostomy, (4) Conjunctivodacryocystorhinostomy, (5) Conjunctivorinostomy, and (6) Conjunctivodacryocystotomy. While the first two methods to be preferred in nasolacrimal sac and nasolacrimal canal obstructions are "bicanalicular silicone tube implantation with dacryocystorhinostomy", one of the other methods can be applied in case of a blockage in the canals extending from the punctal to the sac. The most preferred methods are Conjunctivodacryocystorhinostomy (CDSR) and Conjunctivorinostomy (CR). These two methods provide the flow of tears by creating a passage from the conjunctiva directly to the nasal cavity with the help of silicone and Peyrex tubes.

Failure to open the bone and/or mucosa window sufficiently and the closure of the osteotomy site in endonasal DCR surgeries are seen as an important problem [1-3], and in this respect, External DCR remains a successful and reliable method in nasolacrimal canal occlusion compared to other techniques. High success has been reported in many published case series [4, 5]. However, it can be considered as a medium-length and difficult surgery. The most difficult and time consuming stage for surgeons is the stage in which flaps are formed and sutured. At the same time, the excessive bleeding that develops during the preparation of the nasal mucosa flaps makes the operation area difficult to see. Some variations have been introduced to this stage in order to shorten the operation time and reduce bleeding, and the use of only anterior flaps has been a frequently tried method [6-9].

In our study, it is aimed to benefit from the mechanical compression effect due to the initiation of silicone knotting in the tear sac during Bicanalicular silicone tube implantation (BSTI) and to evaluate the effectiveness of external dacryocystorhinostomy (DCR) operation in which the sac and nasal mucosa posterior flaps are not sutured.

METHODS

Sixty-six patients between the ages of 8-57 who presented with the complaints of irrigation and lacrimal secretion to the Kartal Lütfi Kırdar Training and Research Hospital Research Hospital and Somalia Mogadishu Recep Tayyip Erdoğan Training and Research Hospital ophthalmology outpatient clinic between January 1, 2010 and December 31, 2019 were included in the study. Ethics committee approval was obtained for our study (20.02.1019/5549-614).

Surgical Technique

After the eye area was wiped with Baticon, local infiltrative anesthesia was performed. A tampon impregnated with Pantocaine and Adrenaline was placed through the nose half an hour before the operation to reduce bleeding. Lacrimal, nasociliary and infraorbital local anesthesia was applied with jetocaine (Lidocaine HCL). The tear sac and nasal mucosa were exposed as in classical DCR (Fig. 1a and 1b). The bone window was opened to be 1×1.5 cm. H-shaped incisions were modified so that the posterior flap in the tear sac and the anterior flap in the nasal mucosa were quite long. After the BSTI was



Fig. 1. Surgical stages. (a) lacrimal sac and nose exposure, (b) lacrimal sac and nasal mucosa suturing, and (c) taking silicone into the nose.

performed, the ends of the bicanalicular silicone tube were knotted 10-15 times starting from the pouch and extended into the nose. The tear sac and nasal mucosa anterior flaps were sutured with 6/0 Vicryl (Fig. 1b and 1c). After the deep tissues and skin were covered, bleeding was controlled and systemic antibiotics, antiinflammatory, analgesic, topical antibiotics and steroid eye drops were recommended for 10 days after surgery. The patients were reminded to avoid excessive straining and blowing for at least 2 weeks, and they were asked to come to the control examinations on the postoperative 1st day, 1st week, 1st, 6th and 12th months and then once a year. Antibiotic lavage was applied when exudate was detected around the tube in the samples of the cases. The case records were reviewed retrospectively.

Statistical Analysis

Continuous variables were shown as average \pm standard deviation, while categorical variables were expressed as frequency and percentage.

RESULTS

A total of 66 patients, 3 males (4.5%), 63 females (95.5%) were included in this study. The mean age of the patients was 45 years (8-57 years) and the mean follow-up period was 16 (4-48) months. Silicone tubes were removed at an average of 7 months. Follow-up examinations were performed on the 1st day, 1st week, 1st, 6th and 12th months following the surgery and once a year. According to the last examination findings of

Table 1.	Clinical	and	demographic	findings	of
the cases					

Findings	Data				
Gender, n (%)					
Female	63 (95.5)				
Male	3(4.5)				
Mean age (years) (range)	45 (8-57)				
Follow up time (months) (range)	16 (4-48)				
Operation failure rate, n (%)	10 (15.1)				
Atrophic mucosa $(n = 4)$					
Excessive wound healing $(n = 6)$					

the patients, the passage was found to be obstructed in 10 (15.1%) patients. While failure was due to nasal mucosa disorder in 4 patients; In 6 patients, it was found that it developed due to nasolacrimal obstruction due to excessive wound healing (Table 1).

DISCUSSION

BSTI is an application that increases the success rates in external DCR surgeries. Suturing the posterior flaps is a very difficult and time-consuming procedure. In this study, the technique of flap incision was changed, leaving the lacrimal sac posterior flap long, and the silicon tubes knotted were pushed towards the nasal mucosa by mechanical effect. In addition, the long anterior flap of the nasal mucosa was sutured with the anterior wall of the lacrimal sac to create a wide space towards the nose. With this method, it was planned to shorten the operation time and increase the success rate of the operation. In our study, only the anterior flaps were sutured and the posterior flaps were left without suturing.

Suturing the posterior flaps is an uncommon method in terms of difficulty of application and prolonging the duration of the surgery. According to previous studies on this subject, the variations that can be applied to flaps can be grouped under four main headings: 1) creation of only anterior flap, 2) creation of anterior flap and excision of the posterior flap, 3) creation of anterior and posterior flap, and 4) No flap creation [8]. Also, there are three procedures that can be performed for the posterior flap during external DCR: 1. Excision, 2. Leaving without intervention, and 3. Shaping and suturing directly to the nasal mucosa. In a study where DSR was applied with only anterior flaps, the patients were divided into two groups; in the first group, large anterior flaps were created and sutured without creating any posterior flaps, in the second group, after anterior and posterior flaps were created, the posterior flaps were excised and the anterior flaps were combined [10].

While a success rate of 90% was observed in the first group, this rate was 85% in the second group [11]. Baldeschi *et al.* [12] stated that the adhesions formed by the anterior flaps in the deep tissues are one of the most common reasons for the failure of the surgery, to prevent adhesions after creating and combining large

and free flaps in the nasal mucosa and lacrimal sac, they sutured the flaps to the orbicular muscle in order to remove the flaps from the deep tissues and to increase the opening of the canal. They applied this new technique they reported on 45 patients and reported a 100% success rate. In another study where they investigated the effect of the lengths of the nonmilked mucosa margins on the success of external DCR and compared three different methods; in the first group, they made only a vertical incision on the pouch while creating a single large anterior flap in the nasal mucosa and sutured the posterior and anterior edges separately, in the second group, they created anterior and posterior flaps in the nasal mucosa and sac and sutured them separately, in the third group, while creating as large anterior flaps as possible in the sac and nasal mucosa, they did not form the posterior flaps and only left the posterior edges while suturing the anterior flaps. Baldeschi et al. [13] found no difference in the success of the surgery between the methods they applied by creating flaps of different shapes and sizes. Becker [14] predicted that granulation tissue created by continuous tear flow would prevent obstruction, and reported 90% success in the external DCR method applied without creating a flap by modifying the Kasper technique on 50 patients.

There is no consensus among oculoplastic surgeons regarding the application of silicon tube with DSR. While some surgeons reported that silicone tube application should only be applied in problematic situations [15]. Some surgeons apply it in all lacrimal drainage system obstructions. Rosen et al. [16] reported a success rate of 91.3% in 253 patients who applied silicon tube with external DCR, emphasized that the tube was well tolerated postoperatively and that the complications that occur were rare and benign. Sodhi et al. [17] applied external DCR with bicanalicular silicone tube implantation to 25 patients with chronic dacryocystitis and problems with a low chance of success in terms of DCR and reported a 76% chance of success. Doğan et al. [18] found a success rate of 85.7% in the retrospective examination of 70 patients who applied bicanalicular silicone tube with the Kinosian method after four years. Köksal et al. [15] reported a success rate of 80.5% in 61 patients who performed external lacrimal surgery with silicone tube implantation.

We also applied silicone tube implantation to all of our cases in order to benefit from the compression effect of the silicone tube and to increase our chances of success in this surgical technique where we released the posterior flaps. It has also been reported that silicone tube implantation eases the surgery and facilitates post-op follow-up in cases of excessive bleeding during surgery and nasal mucosal tears [15]. Although the modification made in our study facilitated the application of the technique and shortened the operation time, it was found that the success rate was not much different from the classical External DCR (BSTI) methods. Atrophic mucosa due to chronic rhinitis in 4 of the unsuccessful cases, nasolacrimal duct occlusion due to excessive wound healing due to young age in 6 cases were detected.It was observed that the failure rates and reasons were compatible with similar studies in the literature [19, 20].

Limitations

The application of the technique in a wide age range is one of the limitations of our study, since the wound healing is not similar in different age groups and the possibility of atrophic mucosa is higher as the age progresses.

CONCLUSION

Despite this, the results of our study; considering its advantages and complications, this method is important in terms of its emergence as an option that enables shortening the operation time and facilitating surgical maneuvers.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. Çoban DT, Beden U, Sönmez B, Erkan D. [Outcomes of exter-

nal dacryocystorhinostomy and effects of the incision type on cosmetic and functional outcomes]. J Clin Anal Med 2011;2:21-4. [Article in Turkish]

2. Yang JW, Oh HN. Success rate and complications of endonasal dacryocystorhinostomy with unciformectomy. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2012;250:1509-13.

3. Eroğul Ö, Eroğul LE, Doğan M, Polat O, Buyruk A. Comparison of external dacryocystorhinostomy and transcanalicular multidiod laser dacryocystorhinostomy results in patients with acquired nasolacrimal duct obstruction. Acta Medica Alanya 2017;1:67-71.

4. Lee MJ, Khwarg SI, Kim IH, Choi JH, Choi Y, Kim N, et al. Surgical outcomes of external dacryocystorhinostomy and risk factors for functional failure: a 10-year experience. Eye (Lond.) 2017;31:691-7.

5. El Sawy AM, Hamdi MM, Elwan SS, Abdalla TM. Study of the effect of different designs of nasal mucosal and lacrimal sac flaps on the success rate of external dacryocystorhinostomy. J Egypt Ophthalmol Soc 2017;110:14-21.

6. Katuwal S, Aujla JS, Limbu B, Saiju R, Ruit S. External dacryocystorhinostomy: do we really need to repair the posterior flap? Orbit 2013;32:102-6.

7. Sharma HR, Sharma AK, Sharma R. Modified external dacryocystorhinostomy in primary acquired nasolacrimal duct obstruction. J Clin Diagn Res 2015;9:NC01-5.

8. Leong SC, MacEwen CJ, White PS. A systematic review of outcomes after dacryocystorhinostomy in adults. Am J Rhinol Allergy 2010;24:81-90.

9. Karakurt A, Sarıcaoğlu MS, Baysan A, Bulut AK, Kaçarlar İY, Duru Z, et al. [Surgical success in single flap external dacryocystorhinostomy]. Turkiye Klinikleri J Ophthalmol 2016;25:42-5. [Article in Turkish]

10. Kazancı B, Erşan İ, Özek D, Gencer B. [External dacryocys-

torhinostomy: single flap or double flaps anastomosis]. Dicle Med J 2013;40:601-4. [Article in Turkish]

11. Elwan S. A randomized study comparing DCR with and without excision of the posterior mucosal flap. Orbit 2003;22:7-13. 12. Baldeschi L, Nardi M, Hintschich CR, Koornneef L. Anterior suspended flaps: a modified approach for external dacryocystorhinostomy. Br J Ophthalmol 1998;82:790-2.

13. Baldeschi L, MacAndie K, Hintschich CR. The length of unsutured mucosal margins in external dacryocystorhinostomy. Am J Ophthalmol 2004;138:840-4.

14. Becker BB. Dacryocystorhinostomy without flaps. Oph-thalmic Surg 1988;19:419-27.

15. Köksal M, Ünal M. Eksternal lakrimal cerrahide silikon tüp endikasyonları. MN Oftalmoloji 1999, 2:151-5.

16. Rosen N, Shark M, Moverman DC, Rosner M. Dacryocystorhinostomy with silicone tubes: evaluation of 253 cases. Ophthalmic Surg 1989;20:115-9.

17. Sodhi PK, Pandey RM, Malik KPS. Experience with bicanalicular intubation of the lacrimal drainage apparatus combined with conventional external dacryocystorhinostomy. J CranioMaxillofac Surg 2003;31:187-90.

18. Doğan H, Erkiliç K, Mirza GE. [The evaluation of postoperative results of different dacryocystorhinostomy methods]. Erciyes Med J 1995;17:239-45. [Article in Turkish]

19. Pokharel SM, Chaudhary SK, Chaurasiya BD. Factors affecting the success rate of external dacryocystorhinostomy at BP Koirala Institute of Health Sciences, Dharan, Nepal. Birat J Health Sci 2017;2:196-200.

20. Yazgan S, Çelik T, Koç H, Doğan M. [Effectiveness of transcanalicular diode laser-assisted dacryocystorhinostomy in cases with failure after at least two external dacryocystorhinostomy: two-year results]. Turkiye Klinikleri J Ophthalmol 2017;26:175-80. [Article in Turkish]



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.741121

General Surgery

Assessment of colorectal cancer awareness in patients admitted to the general surgery outpatient clinic

Cemile İdiz¹^o, Çoşkun Çakır²^o, Murat Keğin³^o, Abdülhakim İbrahim Ulusoy⁴^o

¹Department of Internal Medicine, İstanbul University İstanbul School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey ²Department of General Surgery, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ³Department of General Surgery, Gaziosmanpaşa Taksim Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey ⁴Department of General Surgery, Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Colorectal cancer could be prevented with some basic lifestyle modifications. In this study we query the awareness of the participants about colorectal cancer who visit the general surgery outpatients clinic. **Methods:** A questionnaire consisting of 13 questions was applied to the participants as well as demographic data. Differences in awareness of screening and risk factors were sub-grouped according to age, BMI, education, employment status, monthly income, marital status, status of first-degree relative colorectal cancer, smoking-alcohol use status and exercise status.

Results: The most known screening method was colonoscopy with 73.6%, while the least known screening method was sigmoidoscopy with 13.4%. Also, the best known risk factor was smoking with 67.4%, while the least known risk factor was type 2 diabetes with 29.8%. In our study, those over 45 years of age, having higher education, working, having more monthly income, having a family history of colorectal cancer and exercising regularly had more awareness about colorectal cancer screening and risk factors.

Conclusions: Our study had high levels of awareness compared to developing countries, however, awareness levels are not high enough and it is possible to increase these rates by educating the patients on cancer awareness.

Keywords: Colorectal cancer, awareness, general surgery

A ccording to World Health Organization (WHO) data, cancer is the second most common cause of death in the world and it is estimated that it causes 9.6 million deaths in 2018 [1]. The economic burden of cancer increases with each passing day, and the economic cost of cancer in 2010 is estimated to be US \$ 1.16 trillion [2].

Colorectal cancer is among the most common types of cancer worldwide. Colorectal cancer is the third most common type of cancer in both men and women. According to the data of the WHO, 694 thousand people died in 2012 due to colorectal cancer and this number increased to 862 thousand people in 2018 [1, 3].

According to the Turkish Ministry of Health Cancer Statistics, 2004-2006, the incidence rate of colorectal cancer standardized by age was 17.0 per hundred thousand people in men, 11.7 per hundred thousand people in women in Turkey [4, 5]. Although colorectal cancer screening tests are performed rou-

Received: May 21, 2020; Accepted: October 5, 2020; Published Online: January 4, 2021



How to cite this article: İdiz C, Çakır Ç, Keğin M, Ulusoy Aİ. Assessment of colorectal cancer awareness in patients admitted to the General Surgery outpatient clinic. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):93-99. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.741121

Address for correspondence: Cemile İdiz, PhD., İstanbul University İstanbul School of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey. *e-sss:* 2149-3189 *E-mail: cemileidiz@gmail.com, Tel:* +90 212 4142000

> ©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

tinely in our country as in many countries, however the lack of sufficient information about colorectal cancer decreases the rate of applications of these tests [6, 7].

In many studies related to colorectal cancer awareness, inadequate awareness among individuals is observed especially in middle and underdeveloped countries. These studies are usually based on random populations and a small number of them were performed on health workers [7-13]. Although the diagnosis of colorectal cancer is usually diagnosed by some clinical branches which care to gastrointestinal system such as general surgery, however we did not find any study evaluating the colorectal cancer awareness levels of patients coming to these outpatient clinics.

In this study, we aimed to determine the level of awareness of colorectal cancer and knowledge about colorectal cancer screenings in patients who applied to general surgery outpatients clinic where patients with rectal bleeding applied and colorectal cancer was most frequently diagnosed in Turkey. was conducted between May 2019 and August 2019 in patients admitted to the general surgery outpatient clinic of the three different hospital. Clinical trials registrations were performed (NCT04020614). All patients included in the study signed an informed consent form. The questionnaires were conducted with the participants by face to face question-answer method. The flow diagram of the participants is shown in Fig. 1.

Inclusion criterias were adult individuals older than 18 years and younger than 80 years who do not have a mental disorder such as Alzheimer's or mental retardation and agreeing to participate in the study, and the exclusion criteria are refusing to participate in the study, being under 18 or over 80, having known mental disability and colorectal cancer. In addition to demographic data, a questionnaire which was defined by Briant *et al.* [14] consisting of 13 questions was used to determine the level of colorectal cancer awareness level. The first 5 questions of the questionnaire relate to the level of awareness about colorectal cancer screening and the next 8 questions relate to the level of knowledge about colorectal cancer risk factors.

METHODS

This observational study was descriptive and has cross-sectional design and it was initiated following the approval of the local human ethical committee and Differences in screening and risk factors were subgrouped and analyzed according to age, Body mass index (BMI), education, employment status, monthly income, marital status, the status of first-degree relative colorectal cancer, smoking-alcohol use status



Fig. 1. Flow diagram of the participants.

and exercise status. The questions in the study were performed by asking the patients face to face and no intervention was made to the volunteers. The survey duration for each patient lasted approximately 10 minutes.

Statistical Analysis

The SPSS 22.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) computer program was used for analyzing the data. Descriptive statistics are shown in numbers (n) and percentages (%). The chi square test was used to analyze the relationship between screening and risk factors of the subgroups formed according to the demographic characteristics of the patients. A level of p < 0.05 was set as statistically significant.

RESULTS

The mean age of the 500 volunteers in the study was 47.07 ± 11.77 years and the female/male ratio was found to be 1.25. All the volunteers who participated in the study answered all the questions in the questionnaire and their demographic characteristics were given in Table 1.

The responses of the volunteers about colorectal cancer screening methods are given in Table 2 and the answers given to colorectal cancer risk factors are shown in Table 3. The 385 (77%) of the participants had information about any colorectal cancer screening method, colonoscopy was the most known screening method with 73.6%, while sigmoidoscopy was the least known screening method with 13.4%. Also, the best known risk factor was smoking with 67.4%, while the least known risk factor was type 2 diabetes with 29.8%.

When the awareness of screening and risk factors were evaluated separately according to the volunteer descriptive data; Young people have less knowledge about Fecal occult blood test (FOBT) than the 45 upper individuals (33.7% vs 42.8%, p = 0.042). Individuals over 45 years of had more information about aging which increase the risk of colorectal cancer than young people (42.8% vs 33.7%, p =0.042). Individuals over 45 years of age had more information about smoking which increases the risk of colorectal cancer (71.4% vs 61.2%, p = 0.018). Individuals over 45 years of age were more aware

Table 1. Demographic characteristics of the participants

Characteristics n (%)						
Gender	II (70)					
Female	278 (55 6)					
Male	278 (55.6)					
	222 (44.4)					
Age	106 (20.2)					
< 45 years > 45 years	196 (39.2)					
5	304 (60.8)					
BMI	1(2(224)					
< 25 (Normal)	162 (32.4) 228 (45.6)					
25-30 (Overweight)	228 (45.6)					
> 30 (Obese)	110 (22.0)					
Education						
Elementary school	212 (42.4)					
High school	203 (40.6)					
Graduate level or higher	85 (17.0)					
Working condition						
Working	204 (40.8)					
Not Working	173 (34.6)					
Retired	123 (24.6)					
Monthly income						
Minimum wage or less	218 (43.6)					
Up to ×2 of minimum wage	206 (41.2)					
More than ×2 of minimum wage	76 (15.2)					
Marital status						
Maried	379 (75.8)					
Single	85 (17.0)					
Divorsed	36 (7.2)					
Family history of colorectal cancer in first degree relatives						
Yes	57 (11.4)					
No	443 (88.6)					
Smoking						
Yes	162 (32.4)					
No	338 (67.6)					
Alcohol use	~ /					
Yes	46 (9.2)					
No	454 (90.8)					
Regular exercise (min. 150 minutes per week)						
Yes	195 (39.0)					
No	305 (61.0)					

Questions	Yes n (%)	No n (%)	No idea n (%)
Have you ever heard of colorectal cancer?	454 (90.8)	28 (5.6)	18 (3.6)
Know Fecal Occult Blood Test is available for CRC?	196 (39.2)	62 (12.4)	242 (48.4)
Know Sigmoidoscopy is available for CRC?	67 (13.4)	32 (6.4)	401 (80.2)
Know Colonoscopy is available for CRC?	368 (73.6)	25 (5.0)	107 (21.4)
Most patients can survive CRC if it is found early and removed?	294 (58.8)	38 (7.6)	168 (33.6)

Table 2. The answers of participants about knowledge of colorectal cancer and its screening

CRC = Colorectal Cancer

about type 2 diabetes which increases the risk of colorectal cancer in (36.5% vs 19.4%, p < 0.001). Individuals over 45 years of age had more information about the fact that obesity increases the risk of colorectal cancer (68.1% vs 52.6%, p < 0.001). Those with normal BMI had more information about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (80.9% vs 68% vs 74.5%, p = 0.017).

Individuals at higher education level had more information about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (64.2% vs 78.8% vs 84.7%, p <0.001). Individuals at higher education level had more information about the lack of vegetables and fruits in the diet that increased the risk of colorectal cancer (36.8% vs 42.4% vs 64.7%, p < 0.001). Individuals who have job was more aware about using sigmoidoscopy as a screening method (18.6% vs 10.4% vs 8.9%, p = 0.016). Working Individuals had more information about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (78.9% vs 64.7% vs 77.2%, p = 0.005). Retired individuals were more familiar with the increased risk of type 2 diabetes for colorectal cancer (26% vs 26.6% vs 40.7%, p = 0.010). Individuals who have more monthly income more information about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (63.3% vs 77.6% vs 81.6%, p < 0.001).

Individuals with more monthly income were more aware about low percentage of vegetables and fruits in the diet which increases the risk of colorectal cancer (37.2% vs 48.1% vs 51.3%, p = 0.028). Individuals who had more monthly income about low fiber intake

Table 3. The answers of the participants about the knowledge of the risk factors of colorectal cancer

Questions	Yes	No	No idea
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Getting older increases the risk of CRC?	196 (39.2)	132 (26.4)	172 (34.4)
A diet lack of fruits and vegetables increases the risk of CRC?	219 (43.8)	112 (22.4)	169 (33.8)
A family history of colorectal cancer increases the risk of CRC?	326 (65.2)	67 (13.4)	107 (21.4)
A diet that is high in fat and low in fiber increases the risk of CRC?	293 (58.6)	45 (9.0)	162 (32.4)
Smoking increases the risk of CRC?	337 (67.4)	53 (10.6)	110 (22.0)
Having type 2 diabetes increases the risk of CRC?	149 (29.8)	70 (14.0)	281 (56.2)
Lack of physical activity increases the risk of CRC?	292 (58.4)	62 (12.4)	146 (29.2)
Being overweight or obese increases the risk of CRC?	310 (62.0)	45 (9.0)	145 (29.0)

CRC = Colorectal Cancer

and high fat intake which increase the risk of colorectal cancer (50.5% vs 63.6% vs 68.4%, p = 0.004). Individuals with more earnings per month than fatness increased the risk of colorectal cancer (54.6% vs 66% vs 72.4%, p = 0.007). Widow individuals had more information about colorectal cancer family history as a risk factor for colorectal cancer (62.5% vs 70.6% vs 80.6%, p = 0.049). Individuals with a family history of colorectal cancer had more information about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (89.5% vs 71.6%, p = 0.004). Individuals with a family history of colorectal cancer family history as a risk factor for colorectal cancer family history as a risk factor for colorectal cancer family history as a risk factor for colorectal cancer (78.9% vs 63.4%, p = 0.021).

Individuals who made regular exercise had more information about the use of FOBT in colorectal cancer screening (47.2% vs 34.1%, p = 0.003). Also they were more informed about the applicability of colonoscopy as a screening method (78.5% vs 70.5%, p = 0.049). Individuals who made regular exercise were more likely to know that the lack of vegetables and fruits in the diet increases the risk of colorectal cancer (51.8% vs 38.7%, p = 0.004). Individuals who performed regular exercise were more aware about that colorectal cancer family history was a risk factor for colorectal cancer (71.8% vs 63.4%, p = 0.021). Individuals who had regular exercise were more aware about dietary fiber intake and fatty foods increases the risk of colorectal cancer (70.3% vs 51.1%, p = 0.000). Individuals who made regular exercise had more information about smoking which increases the risk of colorectal cancer (72.8% vs 63.9%, p = 0.039). Individuals performed regular exercise were more familiar with the lack of physical activity which increase the risk of colorectal cancer (69.2% vs 51.5%, p < 0.001). Also they were more aware about the obesity as a risk factor for colorectal cancer (73.3% vs 54.8%, *p* < 0.001).

DISCUSSION

Colorectal cancer accounts for 10% of all cancers and may develop sporadically, familially, or secondary to an inflammatory disease. Colorectal cancer is often described as a lifestyle disease and its incidence is higher in sedentary populations with a high fat and caloric intake [3]. In some studies, it has been reported that 70% of colorectal cancer can be prevented by life style changes [15].

According to the American Cancer Society cancer guideline, colorectal screening the recommended age for starting colorectal cancer screening decreased form 50 to 45 years old. It is also recommended, FOBT should be tested for every year, flexible sigmoidoscopy should be performed once in five years and colonoscopy should be performed once in ten years. That tests should be continued until at least 75 years of age [16]. In studies related to the awareness of colorectal cancer screening programs, it is seen that wareness of people about colorectal cancer screening programs vary according to the region. In a study about colorectal cancer screening from Saudi Arabia, 37.2% of the participants of this study were aware about colorectal cancer screening tests [17], whereas in a study from the United States, 96% of the participants were aware about colorectal cancer screening tests [12]. In a study from Lebanon, 55% of the participants had awareness about colorectal cancer screening methods [13]. In one such study by Tastan et al. [11] 90% of individuals not awared about the colorectal cancer screening programs. In another study by Baran et al. [18], 85.7% of women individuals did not know about colorectal cancer screening methods. In many studies, a positive relationship was seen between education level and awareness of colorectal cancer screening methods [17,19-21]. In a study that included 132 volunteers and examined colorectal cancer screening methods in individuals over the age of 50, it was observed that 10.7% of the individuals had a stool occult blood test and 9.2% had a colonoscopy [22]. In the sub-analysis of the study, it was determined that women, non-smokers participants who did not drink alcohol and made regular exercise had more stool occult blood screening tests [22]. While 90.8% of the participants in our study had heard of colorectal cancer before, 77% of them knew at least one of the colorectal cancer screening methods. However, a large proportion of volunteers have no idea about sigmoidoscopy. The probable reason for this is that a large number of volunteers do not know what sigmoidoscopy is or do not know the difference between colonoscopy and sigmoidoscopy. Our study has higher levels of awareness of screening tests compared to many other studies, and the probable

cause is that, patients admitted to our outpatient clinic with symptoms such as gastrointestinal bleeding had a chance to have information about colorectal cancer before they come to our outpatient clinic with a variety of sources. In our study, in accordance with the literature, a positive relationship was observed with the increase in the level of education on the awareness of colorectal cancer screening methods.

Considering that diet, life style and education play an important role in the prevention of colorectal cancer, knowledge of risk factors helps prevent colorectal cancer development [3, 23]. There are many studies examining the effect of risk factors on screening programs [24, 25]. In one study, it was reported that smokers participated in cancer screening programs were lesser that non-smokers and in another study, obese women were less included in colorectal cancer screening programs compared to normal weighted women [24, 25]. In a study which had measured the knowledge level of colorectal cancer with 92 volunteers which are over 55 years oldobserved that they had risk factors associated with colorectal cancer, did not have the desired level of knowledge about the disease, and did not use early diagnosis methods adequately [26]. Although our study did not examine the participation rates of patients in screening programs, however it was found that individuals over 45 years of age, higher educated, working, and earning more monthly, a family history of colorectal cancer, and those exercising regularly had a higher level of awareness about colorectal cancer screening and risk factors.

In a study on the awareness of colorectal cancer risk factors and symptoms on 371 volunteers the risk and symptoms were reported 17.2% and 31.5% respectively. In the same study, it was reported that the most known risk factors were red meat eating, smoking and intestinal diseases, and the least known risk factors were diabetes and physical exercise [13]. In one study, it was reported that obesity is more associated with colorectal cancer and other gastrointestinal cancers [26]. Baran et al. [18] reported that 72.4% of the participants of this study were aware about obesity as a risk factor of colorectal cancer. In our study, smoking, family history and obesity were the most well-known risk factors, while the least known risk factors were age, type 2 diabetes and poor nutrition from vegetables.

Limitations

Limitations of our study include the small number of participants and the fact that no comparative study was performed with patients who applied to any outpatient clinic except general surgery.

CONCLUSION

Our study had higher awareness rates of screening and risk factors of colorectal cancer than many developing countries, however higher levels of awareness were needed. It is understandable that these rates are higher than the literature when it is thought that the individuals who participated in the study were patients who applied to a outpatients clinic with knowledge of gastrointestinal diseases. It is possible to increase these rates by providing education to the patients on cancer awareness, improving education level and living conditions.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

REFERENCES

1. World Health OrganizationGeneva: Fact sheets;c2018. Available

at:http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-

sheets/detail/cancer/Accessed August 03, 2019.

2. Knaul FM, Arreola-Ornelas H, Méndez O, Alsan M, Seinfeld J, Marx A, et al. The global economic burden of cancer. In: Stewart BW, Wild CP, editors. World cancer report 2014. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2014:576.

3. Bosman FT. Colorectal cancer. In: Stewart BW, Wild CP, editors. World Cancer Report 2014. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2014:392-393.

4. Eser SY, Karakılınç H. Cancer incidence in Turkey. In: Tuncer M, editor. Cancer Control in Turkey. Ankara: Ministry of Health Publication; 2010:35.

5. Eser S, Yakut C, Özdemir R, Karakilinç H, Özalan S, Marshall SF, et al. Cancer incidence rates in Turkey in 2006: a detailed registry based estimation. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2010;11:1731-9.

 Şahin NS, Üner BA, Aydın M, Akçan A, Gemalmaz A, Dişçigil G, et al. [Knowledge of, attitudes toward, and barriers to participation of colorectal cancer screening in Aydın central region]. Türk Aile Hek Derg 2015;19:37-48. [Article in Turkish]
 Koo JH, Leong RW, Ching J, Yeoh KG, Wu DC, Murdani A, et al. Knowledge of, attitudes toward, and barriers to participation of colorectal cancer screening tests in the Asia-Pacific region: a multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;76:126-35.
 Dziki Ł, Puła A, Stawiski K, Mudza B, Włodarczyk M, Dziki A. Patients' awareness of the prevention and treatment of colorectal cancer. Pol Przegl Chir 2015;87:459-63.

9. Andsoy II, Gul A. Breast, cervix and colorectal cancer knowledge among nurses in Turkey. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2014;15:2267-72.

10. Kaya O, Hoca O, Kulaçoğlu H. Knowledge and awareness of auxiliary health personnel about colorectal cancer. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2013;24:339-44.

11. Tastan S, Andsoy II, Iyigun E. Evaluation of the knowledge, behavior and health beliefs of individuals over 50 regarding colorectal cancer screening. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2013;14:5157-63.

 Brandt HM, Dolinger HR, Sharpe PA, Hardin JW, Berger FG. Relationship of colorectal cancer awareness and knowledge with colorectal cancer screening. Colorectal Cancer 2012;1:383-96.
 Tfaily MA, Naamani D, Kassir A, Sleiman S, Ouattara M, Moacdieh MP, et al. Awareness of colorectal cancer and attitudes towards its screening guidelines in Lebanon. Ann Glob Health 2019;85:75.

14. Briant KJ, Wang L, Holte S, Ramos A, Marchello N, Thompson B. Understanding the impact of colorectal cancer education: a randomized trial of health fairs. BMC Public Health 2015;15:1196.

15. Ueland AS, Hornung PA, Greenwald B. Colorectal cancer prevention and screening: a Health Belief Model-based research study to increase disease awareness. Gastroenterol Nurs 2006;29:357-63.

16. Wolf AMD, Fontham ETH, Church TR, Flowers CR, Guerra CE, LaMonte SJ. Colorectal cancer screening for average-risk

adults: 2018 guideline update from the American Cancer Society. CA Cancer J Clin 2018;68:250-81.

17. Khayyat YM, Ibrahim EM. Public awareness of colon cancer screening among the general population: a study from the Western Region of Saudi Arabia. Qatar Med J 2014;2014:17-24.

18. Baran GK, Pinar G, Sahin S. Determination of risk factors, knowledge level and awareness towards colorectal cancers among Turkish women. J Behav Health 2016;5:109-16.

19. Nemer H, Hejase A, Hejase H, Othman M, Chawraba M, Trad MA. Colorectal cancer: exploring awareness in Lebanon. J Middle East North Afr Sci 2016;2:10-21.

20. Bidouei F, Abdolhosseini S, Jafarzadeh N, Izanloo A, Ghaffarzadehgan K, Abdolhosseini A, et al. Knowledge and perception toward colorectal cancer screening in east of Iran. Int J Health Policy Manag 2014;3:11-5.

21. Lynes K, Kazmi SA, Robery JD, Wong S, Gilbert D, Thaha MA. Public appreciation of lifestyle risk factors for colorectal cancer and awareness of bowel cancer screening: a cross-sectional study. Int J Surg 2016;36:312-8.

22. Causey C, Greenwald B. Promoting community awareness of the need for colorectal cancer prevention and screening: a replication study. Gastroenterol Nurs 2011;34,34-40.

23. Byrne MM, Davila EP, Zhao W, Parker D, Hooper MW, Caban-Martinez A, et al. Cancer screening behaviors among smokers and non-smokers. Cancer Epidem 2010;34,611-7.

24. Messina CR, Lane DS, Anderson JC. Body mass index and screening for colorectal cancer: gender and attitudinal factors. Cancer epidemiology. Cancer Epidemiol. 2012;36,400-8.

25. Kalkım A, Dağhan Ş, Taşkın C. Examination knowledge levels of elderly people about colorectal cancer's risks and early diagnosis and their this cancer's risks. Süleyman Demirel Univ Health Sci J 2014;5:88-93.

26. Yılmaz M, Dereli F, Yelten G. [Some sociodemographic characteristics, healthy lifestyle behaviors and health beliefs of individuals aged 50 and over effect on screening behaviors of colon cancer]. Hemşirelikte Eğitim ve Araştırma Dergisi 2016;13:226-34. [Article in Turkish]

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

DOI: 10.18621/eurj.763928

Reliability of cavernous sinus sampling in management of Cushing's disease

Mahmut Çamlar¹[©], Burak Kınalı¹[©], Necmettin Tanrıöver²[©], Pınar Kadıoğlu³[©], Seçil Erden⁴[©], Civan Işlak⁵[©], Naci Koçer⁵[©], Osman Kızılkılıç⁵[©], Meryem Merve Ören⁶[©], Nurperi Gazioğlu⁷[©]

¹Department of Neurosurgery, University of Health Sciences, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, İzmir, Turkey

²Department of Neurosurgery, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

³Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Endocrinology-Metabolism and Diabetes, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

⁴Department of Fundamentals of Nursing, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Florance Nightingale Faculty of Nursing, İstanbul, Turkey

⁵Department of Neuroradiology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

⁶Department of Public Health Services Presidency, Erzurum Provincial Health Directorate, Erzurum, Turkey

⁷Department of Neurosurgery, İstanbul Bilim University School of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

ABSTRACT

Objectives: The purpose of this study is to find out the accuracy of bilateral cavernous sinus sampling (CSS) for preoperative tumor lateralization within the pituitary in Cushing's disease (CD).

Methods: Sixty-five patients who had undergone transsphenoidal surgery (TSS) following CSS for CD between 2000-2016 at our institution were analyzed retrospectively. All patients underwent bilaterally CSS with corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) stimulation. Radiological, preoperative, and pathological findings with remission status were correlated with CSS data. The accuracy of CSS is decided according to compliance with the magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), pathology or remission after surgery of the normal MRI cases.

Results: CSS indicated the correct lateralization in 52 (80%) patients. There was the same level elevation of both sides in 3 patients who had central adenoma. Remission rate in the final follow-up was 83.87% for 65 patients. We found out the contralateral pathological side in 13 (20%) of the patients showing false lateralization. Twenty-four patients with normal MRI had a positive accuracy rate of 83%. Of those patients, with a positive accuracy of CSS sampling, 18 (90%) had a positive remission. As a result of the Kappa analysis, statistically significance and relation was found between the final diagnosis and lateralization test ($\kappa = 0.63 p < 0.001$).

Conclusions: Our results showed that CSS is a safe and reliable method for microadenomas which has high diagnostic accuracy (80%) in indicating the correct lateralization in CD, providing us higher remission rates in a challenging pathology.

Keywords: Cushing's disease, pituitary tumor, adrenocorticotropic hormone, cavernous sinus sampling, venous sampling

Cushing's disease is a rare disease characterized by uncontrolled release of Adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) from the anterior pituitary and consequently excessive cortisol release from the adrenal gland. Diagnosis can be delayed by 2-4 years, especially in patients with mild or cyclic hypercortisolism

Received: July 12, 2020; Accepted: September 8, 2020; Published Online: January 4, 2021



How to cite this article: Çamlar M, Kınalı B, Tanriöver N, Kadıoğlu P, Erden S, Işlak C, et al. Reliability of cavernous sinus sampling in management of Cushing's disease. Eur Res J 2021;7(1):100-106. DOI: 10.18621/eurj.763928

Address for correspondence: Nurperi Gazioğlu, MD., İstanbul Bilim University School of Medicine, Department of Neurosurgery, İstanbul, Turkey -ISSN: 2149-3189 E-mail: nurperi.gazioglu@gmail.com

> ©Copyright 2021 by The Association of Health Research & Strategy Available at http://dergipark.org.tr/eurj

[1, 2]. Biochemical tests should be performed to consolidate the diagnosis with clinical findings due to hypercortisolism. After diagnostic tests, dexametasone supression, metyrapone or corticotropin releasing hormone (CRH) stimulation test should be performed to distinguish the diagnose from ectopic corticotropin syndrome [3-5]. Although they are reliable tests, they are often inadequate to make this distinction. At this point, contrast enhanced pituitary magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is used for the confirmation of presence or absence of a pituitary adenoma. The median size of the adenomas in Cushing's disease (CD) is 5 mm. MRI with 3 mm sections can not capture approximetely 40-50% of the adenomas smaller than this median size and reported as normal [6, 7]. When the MRI findings are uncertain or biochemical tests are inconclusive, subtotal or total removal of the pituitary gland may be performed despite the endocrine deficiency risk.

Central venous sampling is an assistive method used to localize the pathology [8, 9]. Because of false positivity risk in laboratory tests it is a key method for definitive diagnosis and lesion localization. It can be performed in the inferior petrosal sinus or cavernous sinus [10]. It is possible to obtain an almost exact result with this method. If there is a difference > 1.4 in ACTH levels between the sides in venous sampling, it is accepted that it predicts the side of the lesion in CD patients with negative MRI.

The primary objective of this study was to to find out the accuracy of bilateral CSS in preoperative tumor lateralization within the pituitary in patients with CD.

METHODS

Study Design

Our prior study with 26 patients was expanded and re-studied [11]. After the local Ethics Comittee aproval we retrospectively identified 65 consequtive patients who had undergone cavernous sinus sampling (CSS) and transsphenoidal surgery (TSS) in the department of neurosurgery, Cerrahpaşa School of Medicine, by a single surgeon (NG) between 2000 and 2016.

Participants

Patients who have endocrinological evidence of

CD had diagnosed with a standard protocol by a multidisciplinary team in Istanbul University Pituitary Center. All of the patients with normal MRI or lesions smaller than 6 mm who were operated via TSS approach were evaluated. Data of patients were collected from the medical history records. Endogenous hypercortisolism was confirmed with the increased urinary free cortisol (UFC), loss of circadian rhythm and lack of suppression of cortisol after low dose dexamethasone supression tests (DST). Pituitary origin was diagnosed with the 8 mg dexamethasone test and CRH stimulation test. We included the patients with the MRI evaluations who showed up either a normal MRI or a mass smaller than 6 mm within the gland. All patients with CSS indicating central etiology underwent TSS without perioperative steroid coverage.

Remission Criteria

Remission was defined as: normalization of circadian rthym and ACTH and postoperative basal cortisol $< 3.5 \mu g/dl$; serum cortisol $< 1.8 \mu g/dl$ after 1 mg dexamethasone suppression test.

Statistical Analysis

Continuous variables are reported as means \pm standard deviation and categorical variables are reported as percentages. Student's t test was used for comparison of normal distributed variables and Mann-Whitney U test was used for non-normally distributed variables. Categorical variables were compared by the Chi-Square test or Fisher's exact test as appropriate. Kappa coefficient was used for a statistical measure of inter-rater reliability. A p value less than 0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

Demographics

Retrospective analysis of 65 patients who were diagnosed as Central Cushing's Disease showed female dominancy of 81.53%. There were 12 male patients and 53 female patients. Mean age was 38.78 years (ranging from 5-66). Four (6.15%) of the patients were under 18 years.

Preoperative MRI

All patients underwent preoperative MRI evalua-



Fig. 1. Distribution of patients according to MRI findings.

tion. All of the patients showed up normal MRI or microadenoma smaller then 6mm. 24 (36.92%) of them were with normal MRI, 23 (35.38%) with left sided microadenoma, 15 (23.07%) with right sided microadenoma and 3 (4.61%) of them were central microadenoma (Fig.1).

CSS

Sixty-five patients underwent CSS under general anesthesia or sedation. Heparinization with 5000 UI bolus followed by 1000 U/h additional dose has been done. Bifemoral punction with 5F catheter, Picard (Cook) catheter to IPS (Inferior petrosal sinus) followed by 0.18 microcatheter placement to CS (cavernous sinus) by 0,16 guide. Blood samples were taken without CRH and in the 1st, 2nd, 5th and 10th minutes after CRH stimulation simultaneously from both cavernous sinüs (CS). The central / peripheral (c / p) ratio was interpreted as central if the gradient was greater than 3 with CRH stimulation and we evaluated R / L or L / R ratio as lateralization if it was great equal 1.4. A positive gradient between right and left sides was found in 62 patients ranging from 1.56 to 250 (mean: 19.37). There was 3 (4.61%) without lateralization but central to peripheral gradient (Table 1). We found accuracy of 80% (52/65) which was decided as positive if the CSS side is compatible with the MRI, pathology or remission after hemihypophysectomy of the normal MRI cases.

Thirteen patients showed false CSS lateralization. Eleven patients among this 13 false lateralization were in remission. Of the 24 patients with normal MRI, 20

Table 1. Data forpatients who underwent CSS and TSS, remission rate, accuracy

	TSS exploration findings $n = 65^*$						
CSS ratio	No	Same side HH	Same side A	Counter A	HH+A	Final follow- up remission	Accuracy*
Right	31	8	4	3	16	27	21
Left	31	9	15	6	1	25	28
Equal	3	0	3	0	0	3	3

CSS = Cavernous sinus sampling, TSS = Transsphenoidal surgery, HH = Hemihypophysectomy, A = Adenomectomy, MRI = magnetic resonance imaging

*Accuracy decided as positive if the CSS side is compatible with the MRI, pathology or remission after hemihypophysectomy of the normal MRI cases.



had positive accuracy for CSS (83%). Patients with a positive accuracy of CSS sampling had a remission rate of 18/20 (90%). Tumors less than 6 mm which was verified by MRI scans had an accuracy of 31/41 (75.6%). Twenty-six of them had a positive remission in the final follow-up (83.87%).

There was only one complication of guidewire breakage during cavernous sinus sampling. The distal part of the wire had to be left but removed during the following TSS after the removal of tumor. There were no other complications.

Surgical approach and remission

We performed either endoscopic or microscopic TSS for all of the cases after CSS. We started to use endoscopic TSS since 2007 and all patients were operated endoscopically after 2007. Surgical strategy consisted of exploring the whole gland, starting from the suspected side. If the adenoma is detected, adenomectomy is performed. If not hemihypophysectomy was performed according to the CSS lateralization. There were 17 temporary diabetes insipidus and 1 permenant diabetes insipidus treated with desmopressin.



One patient had rhinorrhea who was treated by lomber CSF drainage of 72 hours. Four patients had hypothyroidism post-operatively and 1 patient with panhypopituitarism who underwent medical treatment. One of the patients had a menenjitis treated by antibiotic treatment. There were no mortality related to our surgical procedure but 4 patients died during long-term follow-up because of complications related to CD. We had no mortality nor neurological morbidity after the surgical procedures. Patients who had remission on the final follow up was 55 (84.6%). Types of surgeries performed and pathological results of the patients are as shown in Figs. 2 and 3.

DISCUSSION

Treatment of Cushing's disease is problematic and should be treated by a multidisciplinary team and the treatment aims to improve the patients clinical manifestations with the resection of tumoral mass normalizing the hormone secretion. Despite all treatment methods, the biggest problem with these patients is the inability to achieve the desired remission rates and the recurrence of the disease. There are considerable number of CD patients with normal MRI, with empty sella, and with some suspect lesions or fullness in one side of the pituitary. Preoperative MRI identification of an adenoma has been associated with high remission rates [12]. Of course this can be linked to the advantages of knowing the enemy and dealing with it. Invisible adenomas are the adenomas that surgeons are mostly not like to operate. Endoscopic TSS may be a good option for better visualization of adenomas but most of the time it doesn't solve this suspect lesion problem completely.

In 1985 Oldfield *et al.* [13] reported the high accuracy of inferior petrosal sinus sampling (IPSS) method in differentiating the ectopic sourced Cushing's syndrome from pituitary adenomas. In time, venous sampling methods began to spread and a number of series began to be published. The common feature of the series was that the methods of venous sampling either IPSS or CSS were helpful to identify the central etiology in ACTH-dependent CD. There is however no consensus about their value of correctly locating the tumor within the pituitary [12, 14-16, 17]. The trick point is the experience of the interventional neuroradiology team. This study is not a comparison between IPSS and CSS, however it is worth to review the advantages and disadvantages of both methods (Table 2). ACTH secreting pituitary adenomas are mostly located laterally [18]. Therefore, venous sampling results are one of the most indispensable guide for surgeon's intervention. Both halves of the pituitary gland drain into the cavernous sinus of its own side, and therefore direct cavernous sinus sampling is thought to yield more accurate results about lateralization of the adenoma because of the high concentration of the ACTH levels [12, 17]. Whether it is CSS or IPSS, the placement of catheters in both is very important for the interpreting of lateralization results [19].

In our study CSS sampling had a 80% accuracy.

Teramoto *et al.* [14] reported the correct lateralization of CSS 57% to 80%. Of the 24 patients whose MRI showed no adenoma, we found correct lateralization for 20 (sensitivity 83%). Patients with a positive accuracy of CSS sampling had a remission rate of 18/20 (90%). Of the 41 patients who has an adenoma < 6 mm on their MRI, correct lateralization for 31/41 (75.6%) was found which 26 of them had a final remission in the follow-up (83.87%). Of course there are cases where CSS is also insufficient. In our study we found false CSS result for 13 patients. In this group, 4 patients with normal MRI had an contralateral ade-

Tal	ole 2	2. Advan	tages and	disadvantages o	of CSS and IPSS
-----	-------	----------	-----------	-----------------	-----------------

	Advantages	Disadvantages
IPSS	Easier	Frequent venous variations
		Not reliable for lateralization
CSS	Closer to the lesion, providing	Need for experienced neuroradiologist
	more elevated ACTH concentration in the	Painful procedure requiring general anesthesia or
	sample	sedation

CSS= Cavernous sinus sampling, IPSS = Inferior petrosal sinus sampling, ACTH = Adrenocorticotropic hormone

noma compared to CSS sampling side.

Incorrect (false) lateralization is a possible problem in all venous sampling methods. There may be many reasons for this undesirable situation. Mamelak *et al.* [20] emphasized that the asymmetric drainage of the inferior petrosal and cavernous sinuses was the main cause of the incorrect lateralization. Variations of the venous system, communications between cavernous sinuses and the compartmantalizations of the sinuses with fibrous septaes are the other possible reasons for this false lateralizations [17, 20, 21].

When we look at the literature, we see that our results are compatible with other studies. Correct rate of CSS sampling was reported as 82% by Burkhardt *et al.* [8], 91% by Teramoto *et al.* [14, 17] and 83% by Graham *et al.* [21]. In our institution we prefer CSS for the preoperative assessment of lateralization. It is useful to underline again that the method of sampling is determined according to the experience of the neuroradiology team. Surgery may affect the venous drainage therefore CSS may not be helpful in relapsed cases. All cases in this study were operated first time. The accuracy of the CSS in recurrent cases may be the subject of further studies.

CONCLUSION

Nowadays, adenomas are detected in smaller sizes due to the widespread use of MRI for various reasons. The biggest problem for invisible adenomas and small sized adenomas is finding adenoma during surgery or where to perform the hemihypophysectomy. Every additional information is helpful to the surgeon therefore we emphasize that performing CSS may improve the remission rates.

Conflict of interest

The authors disclosed no conflict of interest during the preparation or publication of this manuscript.

Financing

The authors disclosed that they did not receive any grant during conduction or writing of this study.

Acknowledgement

All authors certify that they have no affiliations with or involvement in any organization or entity with

any financial interest or non-financial interest in the subject matter or materials discussed in this manuscript. This article does not involve any studies with human participants performed by any of the authors nor does it contain any studies with animals.

REFERENCES

1. Etxabe J, Vazquez. Morbidity and mortality in Cushing's disease: an epidemiological approach. JA Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 1994;40:479-84.

2. Valassi E, Santos A, Yaneva M, Tóth M, Strasburger CJ, Chanson P, et al. The European Registry on Cushing's syndrome: 2year experience. Baseline demographic and clinical characteristics. ERCUSYN Study Group. Eur J Endocrinol 2011;165:383-92.

3. Sasaki Y, Katabami T, Asai S, Fukuda H, Tanaka Y. In the overnight dexamethasone suppression test, 1.0 mg loading is superior to 0.5 mg loading for diagnosing subclinical adrenal Cushing's syndrome based on plasma dexamethasone levels determined using liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Endocr J 2017;30:833-42.

4. Daniel E, Aylwin S, Mustafa O, Ball S, Munir A, Boelaert K, et al. Effectiveness of metyrapone in treating Cushing's syndrome: a retrospective multicenter study in 195 patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015;100:4146-54.

5. Nieman LK, Oldfield EH, Wesley R, Chrousos GP, Loriaux DL, Cutler GB. A simplified morning ovine corticotropin releasing hormone stimulation test for the differential diagnosis of adrenocorticotropin-dependent Cushing's syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1993;77:1308-12.

6. Grober Y, Grober H, Wintermark M, Jane JA Jr, Oldfield EH. Comparison of MRI techniques for detecting microadenomas in Cushing's disease. J Neurosurg 2018;128:1051-7.

7. Bansal V, El Asmar N, Selman WR, Arafah BM. Pitfalls in the diagnosis and management of Cushing's syndrome. Neurosurg Focus 2015;38:E4.

8. Burkhardt T, Flitsch J, van Leyen P, Sauer N, Aberle J, Grzyska U, et al. Cavernous sinus sampling in patients with Cushing's disease. Neurosurg Focus. 2015;38:E6.

9. Kai Y, Hamada J, Nishi T, Morioka M, Mizuno T, Ushio Y. Usefulness of multiple site venous sampling inthe treatment of adrenocorticotropic hormone producing pituitary adenomas. Surg Neurol 2003;59:292-98.

10. Flitsch J, Lüdecke DK, Knappe UJ, Grzyska U. Cavernous sinus sampling in selected cases of Cushing's disease. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes 2002;110:329-35.

11. Gazioglu N, Ulu MO, Ozlen F, Albayram S, Islak C, Kocer N, et al. Management of Cushing's disease using cavernous sinus sampling: effectiveness in tumor lateralization. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 2008;110:333-8.

12. Doppman JL, Nieman LK, Chang R, Yanovski J, Cutler GB Jr, Chrousos GP, et al. Selective venous sampling from the cavernous sinuses is not a more reliable technique than sampling from the inferior petrosal sinuses in Cushing's syndrome. J Clin

Endocrinol Metab 1995;80:2485-9.

13. Oldfield EH, Chrousos GP, Schulte HM, Schaaf M, McKeever PE, Krudy AG, et al. Preoperative lateralization of ACTHsecreting pituitary microadenomas by bilateral and simultaneous inferior petrosal venous sinus sampling. N Engl J Med 1985;312:100-3.

14. Teramoto A, Nemoto S, Takakura K, Sasaki Y, Machida T. Selective venous sampling directly from cavernous sinüs in Cushing's syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1993;76:637-41.

15. Oldfield EH, Doppman JL, Nieman LK, Chrousos GP, Miller DL, Katz DA, et al. Petrosal sinus sampling with and without corticotropin-releasing hormone for the differential diagnosis of Cushing's syndrome. New Eng J Med 1991;325:897-905.

16. Booth GL, Redelmeier DA, Grosman H, Kovacs K, Smyth HS, Ezzat S. Improved diagnostic accuracy of inferior petrosal sinus sampling over imaging for localizing pituitary pathology in patients with Cushing's disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1998;83:2291-5.

17. Teramoto A, Yoshida Y, Sanno N, Nemoto S. Cavernous sinus sampling in patients with adrenocorticotrophic hormone-depen-

dent Cushing's syndrome with emphasis on inter- and intracavernous adrenocorticotrophic hormone gradients. J Neurosurg 1998;89:762-8.

18. Fahlbusch R, Buchfelder M, Müller OA. Transsphenoidal surgery for Cushing's disease. J R Soc Med1986;79:262-9.

19. Liu C, Lo JC, Dowd CF, Wilson CB, Kunwar S, Aron DC, et al. Cavernous and inferior petrosal sinus sampling in the evaluation of ACTH-dependent Cushing's syndrome. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2004;61:478-86.

20. Mamelak AN, Dowd CF, Tyrrell JB, McDonald JF, Wilson CB. Venous angiography is needed to interpret inferior petrosal sinus and cavernous sinus sampling data for lateralizing adrenocorticotropin-secreting adenomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1996;81:475-81.

21. Graham KE, Samuels MH, Nesbit GM, Cook DM, O'Neill OR, Barnwell SL et al. Cavernous sinus sampling is highly accurate in distinguishing Cushing's disease from the ectopic adrenocorticotropin syndrome and in predicting intrapituitary tumor location. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1999;84:1602-10.



This is an open access article distributed under the terms of Creative Common Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.